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          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good morning.

          3  This meeting of the City Council's Public Safety

          4  Committee will please come to order. As you know, it

          5  concerns the Street Crimes Unit.

          6                 The members of the Committee, from my

          7  left are, Council Members Marty Golden, Walter

          8  McCaffrey, Phil Reed, Stanley Michels. Others

          9  members of the Council who are here are Gifford

         10  Miller, Bill Perkins, Margarita Lopez, Juanita

         11  Watkins, Ronnie Eldridge, Archie Spigner, Annette

         12  Robinson, Una Clarke and Adolpho Carrion.

         13                 Council Member Peter Vallone will

         14  make a brief opening statement, I will make a brief

         15  opening statement and then we will proceed to

         16  questions.

         17                 Speaker Vallone.

         18                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Thank you very much,

         19  Mr. Chairman. Thank you, fellow members of the

         20  Council, and thank you, especially, Commissioner

         21  Safir and First Deputy Kelahur, for being here

         22  today.

         23                 As you know, it was very important

         24  that governmentally we bring to the attention of all

         25  of our citizens the importance of continuing
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          2  dialogue between especially our Police Department

          3  and our community. And one of the things that we

          4  have successfully done at the insistence of many of

          5  the Council Members here is to have Speakouts all

          6  over the City in which people have been coming to

          7  talk to the Council Members and we have taken that

          8  information and would like to bring it to you.

          9                 And, Commissioner, I understand that

         10  there are many investigations going on right now,

         11  and I understand that this is not an oversight

         12  hearing as to the Diallo incident, that horrible

         13  tragedy that occurred, that that will be done

         14  through the proper courts and through the proper

         15  forums, but our oversight hearing is equally

         16  important concerning the questions that the Council

         17  members have by reason of the Safe City - Safe

         18  Streets that we initiated to have more neighborhood

         19  patrol officers and to be able to know our cops and

         20  have our cops know us, which we think is the

         21  foundation of the remarkable reduction in crime that

         22  is taking place in this City.

         23                 So, the obvious question that I have

         24  and the Committee have, and we know that you can

         25  only stay here an hour, and we also know that you
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          2  have given us a timetable to give us detailed

          3  information that we have asked for that I believe is

          4  April 12th, is by that time you will have the

          5  statistical information that we have asked for

          6  ready, but the general questions that we have now,

          7  first of all, center on the Street Crime Unit, the

          8  number of officers that you have assigned to it.

          9                 We are delighted that in the last ten

         10  days, $10 million has been appropriated, which is

         11  probably the quickest appropriation of money we have

         12  ever done, to reach out and have more minority

         13  training and more minority hiring to further

         14  diversify the Police Department, but the Street

         15  Crime Unit itself, Commissioner, can you tell us

         16  what the present number of the present status of it

         17  is?

         18                 And I know you have already indicated

         19  in private meetings that you had with me and with

         20  the members of the leadership of the Council, tell

         21  us what retraining is either going on now or what

         22  you plan to have as quickly as you can?

         23                 Commissioner?

         24                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Thank you,

         25  Mr. Speaker.
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          2                 Thank you for participating in this

          3  hearing, and as you and I know, this is a time that

          4  you and I and the other members of the Council need

          5  to work together to both explain what the Police

          6  Department has done in reducing crime over the last

          7  five years, what the Police Department intends to do

          8  in the near future. Your concerns about deployment

          9  of police officers is a valid concern, and as I

         10  agreed at the budget hearing that I would be here

         11  today, and I am here for a number of reasons, to

         12  answer the questions, and also at your personal

         13  urging and that is something I agree.

         14                 There has been a lot of rhetoric

         15  around this City and I think that the kind of

         16  dialogue that we are having today is the kind of

         17  dialogue that is really needed to bring the kind of

         18  healing to this City that reasonable people need to

         19  talk about.

         20                 I think when you look at various

         21  polls you see a number of things, some that are

         22  troubling and some that are encouraging - troubling,

         23  because some sections of the community appear to

         24  have lost confidence in the police, particularly in

         25  the African-American community. On the other hand,
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          2  when you look at the vast majority of citizens of

          3  this City they are absolutely supportive of the

          4  police and the crime reduction that has taken place

          5  over the last five years.

          6                 So, I think what we need to do is

          7  dispel myths and make sure that the facts are given

          8  not on the streets but in hearings like this.

          9                 You also mentioned that there are a

         10  great many investigations going on which limits my

         11  ability to provide specific information which may be

         12  the subject of litigation later on. On the other

         13  hand, there is a lot of information we can provide,

         14  but we will need to compile that information within

         15  the next three weeks and that is why we will be back

         16  here on April 12th.

         17                 Relative to the Street Crime Unit,

         18  there are 380 members of the Street Crime Unit. We

         19  have had each and every one of them retrained in the

         20  last month, in both tactics, cultural diversity

         21  training, courtesy, professionalism and respect

         22  training, and you know, this is a unit that is less

         23  than two percent of our force, they are responsible

         24  for taking over 40 percent of the guns off the

         25  street of this City over the last two years, the
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          2  civilian complaints are down 51 percent, and that

          3  doesn't mean that there aren't problems, that

          4  doesn't mean there aren't concerns, but certainly I

          5  am not going to let, and I don't think any

          6  reasonable person would let one incident broadbrush

          7  an entire unit because that is group prejudice, and

          8  I don't think anybody in this Chamber wants to be

          9  involved in group prejudice.

         10                 So, thank you for participating, and

         11  we will be happy to continue answering questions.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         13                 To explain a little bit more

         14  preliminarily with how we envision this hearing to

         15  proceed. We are going to inquire into what, if any,

         16  supervision there is, what specialized training is

         17  received, how officers are recruited, racial make-up

         18  of these units.

         19                 In addition, we are interested in the

         20  legal standards used to stop and frisk an

         21  individual, and whether the practice conforms to

         22  these legal standards.

         23                 We hope to have answers to our

         24  questions so that we can further study and determine

         25  what needs to be done to keep these units working
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          2  with full public confidence.

          3                 I envisage this as the first of a

          4  series of hearings on allegations of excessive force

          5  and other alleged abuses by the Police Department.

          6                 For example, I stated at the February

          7  17th, 1999 hearing that you attended, Commissioner,

          8  I am seeking to hold oversight hearings on the

          9  status of the Police Department's response to a

         10  broad range of recommendations in recent reports,

         11  such as that by the Public Safety Committee in

         12  November beyond community relations, the Mayor's

         13  Task Force Report, both the majority and the

         14  dissenters, and other similar reports dealing with

         15  allegations of excessive force by the police. I will

         16  seek to assess the Department's progress based on

         17  hearings and outside research. And this is related

         18  to a larger planning project that we initiated that

         19  will look into the Police Department in an effort to

         20  ascertain where we would like to see it a year from

         21  now, two years from now, three years from now, what,

         22  if any, should be the additional strategic goals,

         23  objectives and priorities of the Department.

         24                 So, welcome, and thank you for

         25  helping to work on these matters.
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          2                 I would like to ask with respect to

          3  matters involving stop and frisk, published reports

          4  indicated that stop and frisks by the Street Crimes

          5  Unit increased 50 percent in '98 over '97. While the

          6  number of people arrested declined from about 4,900

          7  in '97 to 4,600 in '98. In '98 alone, 22,414 people

          8  were stopped and frisked by the Street Crimes Unit

          9  and no arrests made. Over 13,000 in '97. This

         10  represents five out of every six people stopped and

         11  frisked by the Street Crimes Unit.

         12                 So the first question I would like to

         13  know is, how are we making six times as many stops

         14  as arrests? Is the Department engaging in racial

         15  profiling? Is there a reasonable basis for stopping

         16  when so many of the people are just told to go?

         17                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: First, one

         18  of the reasons for the increase in the number of

         19  stops is because of the fact that the number of

         20  personnel in the Street Crime Unit increased by

         21  four-fold.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is not so

         23  much the numbers per say, but the percentage that

         24  lead to arrests, that lead to gun confiscations that

         25  are upheld by the courts, they seem to be a smaller
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          2  percentage.

          3                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Let's talk

          4  about -- you have added a whole bunch of different

          5  elements, let's talk about upheld by the courts.

          6                 The percentage of cases dismissed

          7  relative to the Street Crime Unit and the entire

          8  Police Department has been stable for the last ten

          9  years. There is no increase or decrease in --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: There have been

         11  reports that approximately 50 percent --

         12                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Can I

         13  please answer, finish the answer?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Fine.

         15                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Thank you.

         16  I will listen to you respectfully.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is not a

         18  matter of listening --

         19                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Okay, you

         20  can follow-up after, please.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Go ahead.

         22                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: But I want

         23  to make sure we want to get the information out.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good.

         25                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: The Street
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          2  Crime Unit has no difference in the number of

          3  dismissals than the rest of the Police Department,

          4  and in effect, the 50 percent dismissal rate that

          5  you are talking about has been constant for all

          6  crimes in the Police Department for the last ten

          7  years.

          8                 Now, why does that happen? That

          9  happens as a result of a number of things. It

         10  happens as a result of judges making decisions which

         11  we may or may not agree with. It happens as a result

         12  of, for instance, if we arrest somebody with a gun

         13  in a car and there are five people in the car, we

         14  are obligated by law, until we sort out who belongs

         15  to the gun, to arrest them all, and then when the

         16  determination is made relative to whose gun that is,

         17  then the other four or five people are let go.

         18                 So, there are a myriad of reasons why

         19  cases may or may not be dismissed, which has nothing

         20  to do with the operation of the Street Crime Unit.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But isn't that

         22  the atypical situation?

         23                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: No.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You know,

         25  Saturday morning I was at a Career Day at, I think
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          2  it is called the Bethany Missionary Baptist Church

          3  in South Queens, and one of the ADAs came over to me

          4  and said to me that the sense among ADAs in the

          5  District Attorneys' Offices generally in the City is

          6  one of great suspicion to all of the cases, to the

          7  cases generally brought in by the Street Crime Unit

          8  with respect to weapons possession, and that a 50

          9  percent dismissal rate in his view was a large

         10  dismissal rate. A large dismissal rate. You know, we

         11  are interested in getting the statistics, but what

         12  is your reaction to such regard by people who are

         13  expert and deal regularly in the field?

         14                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Well, you

         15  know, the use of generalizations of somebody that

         16  you met at church, whether he is a prosecutor or is

         17  not, is not what we are dealing with here.

         18                 What we are dealing with here is

         19  facts and figures, and that is what we are

         20  compiling, and when we have the facts and figures,

         21  which we will have by April 12th, we will be more

         22  than happy to deal with that issue.

         23                 But I think it would be helpful if

         24  Deputy Commissioner Grasso explained to you the

         25  predicate reason for stop and frisk, the legal
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          2  reason for stop and frisk so that the public and the

          3  Committee understands it clearer.

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Thank

          5  you, Commissioner. Deputy Commissioner George

          6  Grasso, NYPD.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Welcome. It's

          8  good to have a constituent here.

          9                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Thank

         10  you.

         11                 I think in the area of stop, question

         12  and frisk, it is very critical to begin assessing

         13  that based upon (a) what the legal standard is and

         14  (b) what the purpose for the legal standard is.

         15                 The legal standard is reasonable

         16  suspicion, which as lawyers would know but maybe

         17  most other people would not know, is something less

         18  than the probable cause standard required to

         19  actually arrest an individual. And basically, as I

         20  understand the law and the seminal case in New York

         21  People versus DeBoer Court of Appeals Decision,

         22  reasonable suspicion has got to be based on

         23  objective facts that a police officer could

         24  articulate, things like:  time of day, is it

         25  evening? Is there crime reports in the particular

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            17

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  area where the officer is and sees the individual to

          3  be stopped, say burglary, say recent gunfire,

          4  robbery? Does the officer have the information that

          5  could lead to a general description of a particular

          6  individual engaging in criminal activity? Reasonable

          7  factors then, when an officer would see an

          8  individual that he may think could be involved in

          9  criminal activity, would lead the reasonable police

         10  officer to be potentially in fear that that

         11  individual could in some way harm the officer, and

         12  it would be that reasonable fear for the officer's

         13  safety, combined with reasonable suspicion, that

         14  would justify the frisk in conjunction with the

         15  reasonable suspicion stop and frisk. And the

         16  purpose, and this is the critical purpose, is not

         17  something that the judiciary created to make it

         18  easier for police officers to make an arrest or

         19  another investigative tool, the purpose is for the

         20  safety of that police officer, recognizing that when

         21  police officers, when the rubber hits the road and a

         22  police officer is on the street conducting a

         23  personal investigation of serious and violent crime,

         24  that that is probably the most dangerous thing that

         25  the police officer does, and so that the law
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          2  recognizes that consistent with the Fourth Amendment

          3  of the Constitution, the officer has a reasonable

          4  ability to do that general patdown to ensure that

          5  the individual doesn't have some sort of weapon that

          6  can be used against the officer and lean to a

          7  tragedy.

          8                 So, to tie it directly into, well the

          9  number of stop, question and frisks was X thousand,

         10  the number of arrests were Y thousand, therefore we

         11  think there is a problem with the system, I think to

         12  a large extent is based on a misunderstanding of the

         13  law and the purpose of the law.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I still don't

         15  see that. It seems to me that over 80 percent of the

         16  cases of the stops do not lead to arrests. If about

         17  half the cases do not lead to gun confiscations that

         18  hold up, it seems prima facie that there was an area

         19  in making those. Not in all instances, certainly

         20  not, but in many such instances, perhaps most such

         21  instances, that there are an awful lot of times when

         22  you are stopping people and it turns out that there

         23  was no need to stop them and they go on. And

         24  sometimes, you know, guns are confiscated, half the

         25  time, you know, it is shown that the case is thrown
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          2  out of court. It would seem to me that there is good

          3  reason to think you are engaged in a fishing

          4  expedition and a random approach which is not key to

          5  the individual involved, and in most situations and

          6  about half the situations with respect to guns.

          7                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: With all

          8  due respect, I would have to disagree with that. I

          9  really believe that, and this is a difficult area,

         10  not only for police officers, but it is a difficult

         11  area for judges, so I can understand how there can

         12  be some problem to really focus in on it. But the

         13  key fact here is that the purpose for the reasonable

         14  suspicion stop is to protect the life and limb of

         15  police officers whose society entrusts the critical

         16  duty to protect them. And if the law doesn't give

         17  the officer reasonable tools to protect himself or

         18  herself, then it is recognized that the society

         19  could not rely on that officer. And to do an

         20  analysis just based upon, or focusing primarily on

         21  the number of arrests I think really does do

         22  injustice to the very important critical concept

         23  that the whole purpose of the reasonable suspicion

         24  stop was designed to create, because the protection,

         25  I am sure we could all agree that the ability of
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          2  that police officer to go home at night is of

          3  critical and utmost importance, and then to start

          4  creating a policy or to imply that we should have a

          5  policy that we somehow begin putting on our

          6  officers, instead of the DeBoer analysis, we will

          7  create a new legislative-type analysis that they

          8  have to be concerned about the quota of, gee, how

          9  many of the last ten stops that I made resulted in

         10  an arrest? Maybe I shouldn't make an 11th stop.

         11  Maybe I will be criticized. And maybe that 11th

         12  time, that's the guy with the 9 millimeter that

         13  turns around and creates a tragic situation. So I

         14  really think it is an apples and oranges analysis

         15  that we are pursuing here.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. We will

         17  look at this more closely. But I am very skeptical.

         18  I don't believe that most of those stops are

         19  necessary to reasonably protect officers against

         20  harm. That to me seems to defy logic.

         21                 Councilman McCaffrey.

         22                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Mr.

         23  Leffler?

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

         25                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I think I
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          2  need to provide some additional information for you

          3  because I think it is important.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please.

          5                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: When a

          6  police officer stops and frisks somebody, he is

          7  required to fill out a form called a UF 250. That UF

          8  250 not only has the identifying information

          9  relative to the person that you stopped and where

         10  and how, but it also requires that he put down the

         11  predicate, the reason the he stopped.

         12                 Now, we have probably, not from the

         13  street crime alone, but from the Department we have

         14  probably 110,000 of these forms, which we will be

         15  analyzing over the next three weeks.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could we have a

         17  copy of them, too, so we can analyze them? I think

         18  that would be helpful.

         19                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Well, now

         20  you are getting into legal areas that I think

         21  relative to all the investigations and the

         22  litigation that, you know, your counsel can talk to

         23  our counsel about it and we will be happy to discuss

         24  it. But the reality is that to do that is a very

         25  large task, which we will be doing in the next three
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          2  weeks. But I would ask that you withhold judgment

          3  and withhold making statements about what you

          4  believe and you don't believe until we see what the

          5  facts are.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. But one

          7  way we can better see what the facts are is by

          8  getting a look at this public, you know,

          9  documentation.

         10                 Councilman McCaffrey.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY:

         12  Commissioner, with the two minutes that I have, I

         13  have to set the stage for a number of items.

         14                 First, do you have available at this

         15  time the statistics concerning the racial ethnic and

         16  gender composition of the Street Crime Unit?

         17                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I do not.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Will you

         19  have that available for us on the 12th?

         20                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I will

         21  subject -- and again, let me predicate everything

         22  that I say here subject to all of these

         23  investigations and litigation. But from my

         24  viewpoint, there is no reason not to provide that

         25  information.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: There is

          3  nothing that in those three statistics would be

          4  involved in any of the investigations?

          5                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Well, no.

          6  Actually that is not true. But from my personal

          7  viewpoint, I have no problem in providing that

          8  information.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Okay.

         10                 And that will be compared to the rest

         11  of the Department also, so that we have a sense to

         12  judge this unit as it does against the rest --

         13                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Right,

         14  subject to the caveat --

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Tell me,

         16  what is the productivity standard that the

         17  Department would set for members of this Unit, in

         18  terms of the number of stops and frisks per tour?

         19                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: We don't

         20  have such a standard.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: So how

         22  would you judge then as to whether or not a team is

         23  in fact out there doing a job during the course of

         24  the day? I mean, if they came back with no stops and

         25  frisks during a tour, would you say that they are
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          2  doing their job and that went on for four tours?

          3                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: The way

          4  that we assess productivity throughout the

          5  Department, which is through the use of comparative

          6  statistics, and the comparative statistics look at

          7  crime in the area, looks at the productivity of

          8  other units, but there is no quota on the number of

          9  stop and frisks that are made.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY:

         11  Commissioner, in the days between now and your

         12  return, I think one of the crucial items that you

         13  must answer is, how do you restore the public's

         14  confidence in this Unit?

         15                 You have said in the past, and very

         16  appropriately so, that the mission of the Department

         17  cannot be completed and fulfilled if it does not

         18  have the confidence of the public. And I think you

         19  are absolutely right on that.

         20                 Many of us, however, believe that you

         21  can no longer have that established with this unit,

         22  that the public credibility has been totally

         23  dissipated, we see that in the numbers of

         24  investigations that are going on from the federal

         25  level, from the state level, the Governor's comments
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          2  yesterday, these are all items that raise the

          3  question as to the public's confidence in the

          4  mission of this unit, and whether or not those

          5  officers should be sent to precincts or borough

          6  commands to be able to engage in undercover

          7  activity, those are items that you have to come to

          8  justify us and convince us on that, because

          9  otherwise I think it is incumbent upon all of us to

         10  look to see what the existence of this Unit is into

         11  the future.

         12                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Well, I

         13  think the operative word there are facts and

         14  figures, and I think the operative word there is

         15  make sure that the public does understand very

         16  clearly what street crime does and has done and that

         17  my view is, and I believe that the facts and figures

         18  will bear it out when we return, is that this unit

         19  is one of the prime reasons for the reduction in

         20  violent crime in this City, and again, I would be

         21  more than happy to return with the facts and

         22  figures.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: I

         24  understand what you talking about with the

         25  statistics and I understand that is a very important

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            26

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  measure, but the question in terms of the judging of

          3  the public's confidence is something else and that

          4  is what really is the challenge and that is the

          5  crisis that abounds at the moment.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Well, I

          8  think you are right, and I think, you know, one of

          9  the encouraging things is that when you look at the

         10  poll, the poll showed that the public does have

         11  confidence in the police, and --

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Not in the

         13  police, and I want to stress that, it is on

         14  specifically this unit.

         15                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I --

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Any New

         17  Yorker who does not believe that this is a town that

         18  is safer as a result of our police is a fool. The

         19  fact of the matter is --

         20                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I agree

         21  with that 100 percent.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: -- You

         23  know, even those who are out being arrested have

         24  stated that the Police Department is essential to

         25  the civilization of this City, and so the mission of
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          2  this unit is what I am asking.

          3                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: No, I do

          4  agree with that.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Thank you.

          6                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: And I have

          7  been in various communities over the last few weeks

          8  talking to large numbers of both African-Americans

          9  and Latinos, and the sense that I get from the

         10  public, not from the media but from the public that

         11  I speak to at these meetings, is when they have

         12  explained to them what Street Crime does, what the

         13  police do, what they want is more police officers,

         14  they want more involvement with the police, and that

         15  is all a very positive thing.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         17                 Council Member Stanley Michels.

         18                 The Commissioner is on a timetable.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Thank you.

         20                 Commissioner, gentlemen. I come from

         21  a neighborhood that has greatly benefitted from the

         22  police; however, you heard the Speaker allude to the

         23  fact that the Manhattan Delegation had six speakouts

         24  in the recent weeks, in Washington Heights, in

         25  Morningside Heights, in East Harlem, Lower East
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          2  Side, the Upper West Side and the gay and lesbian

          3  area, and we heard well over 200 people coming from

          4  all directions, and on all sides of the issue, all

          5  acknowledged they are pleased with the reduction in

          6  crime. But we have always heard and we have always

          7  understood that sometimes perception can be a

          8  reality. So, what we are dealing here with is a

          9  perception which is a reality, and that is, that

         10  persons of color are more subject to be stopped and

         11  questioned. And the dialogue between persons of

         12  color and the police is very, very tough to have and

         13  tough to come about.

         14                 What can be done, and what will you

         15  be doing in the future to further sensitize the

         16  police officers, especially in this Unit, to make

         17  the CPR more than merely an acronym? I know what

         18  some of you want to do, but it is something that has

         19  to be done. And I am talking about, not my opinion,

         20  but I am talking about the opinions of the people

         21  that we heard, and every one of the Manhattan people

         22  who are here will acknowledge that this is what we

         23  heard, and we heard some really terrible stories.

         24  And obviously we did not investigate them or we

         25  don't know the truth of a lot of them, but there
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          2  were so many it was overwhelming us that the

          3  perception out there is that if you are a person of

          4  color you are more likely to be stopped, much more

          5  likely to be stopped than otherwise.

          6                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Well,

          7  first I think you have to do what we are doing here.

          8  We have to speak to each other in reasonable voices

          9  and we have to understand that it depends on the

         10  forum and it depends on the meeting.

         11                 I was in the 93rd Precinct the other

         12  night, and in the 23rd Precinct I had 200 primarily

         13  African-Americans, not politicians, not media

         14  people, I had citizens, and I stood up there and

         15  just said, ask me your questions, tell me your

         16  concerns, and we had a very good discussion. But the

         17  overwhelming number of people at that meeting were

         18  supportive of the police, concerned about some

         19  issues, and we are all concerned about issues. CPR

         20  is not an acronym. CPR is a strategy. CPR is

         21  something we believe in and something which I

         22  enforce very rigorously.

         23                 But in answer to your specific

         24  question, we have retrained every member of Street

         25  Crime and CPR in cultural diversity training and in
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          2  tactics, and that is something that I believe will

          3  go a long way to changing public perception.

          4                 But I think what we need to do is we

          5  need to listen to people like Dennis Walcott of the

          6  Urban League, who has been working with us very

          7  closely and continues to work with us, to people

          8  like Sidiki Wae (phonetic) from the United African

          9  Congress, to people like Roy Innis from Core, all

         10  people who are working very closely with us --

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBINSON: That's an

         12  insult --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please. Please,

         14  Annette. You will be on in a moment.

         15                 Thank you, Councilman Michels.

         16                 Councilwoman Juanita Watkins.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes. I just

         18  wanted to know, is recruitment one of the other

         19  changes you are going to be making, as far as the

         20  recruitment is concerned?

         21                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Yes. In

         22  fact, one of the things --

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Stanley, we are

         24  on a two-minute rule.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I understand
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          2  that.

          3                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I would be

          4  very happy to answer that question.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes.

          6                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: One of the

          7  things that the Speaker and the Mayor have gotten

          8  together and done is they have allocated $10 million

          9  for an intensive recruiting campaign to make sure

         10  that we recruit City residents.

         11                 As you know, I instituted the

         12  five-point residency credit for City residents on

         13  our exam. Our current class in the Academy is 70

         14  percent City residents. So, I think the $10 million

         15  which the Council has appropriated will go a long

         16  way to increasing the number of minorities in the

         17  police force.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         19  Councilman Michels.

         20                 If we could try to adhere to the

         21  two-minute rule so that everybody gets a chance to

         22  question.

         23                 Councilwoman Juanita Watkins, who is

         24  the Chair of the Subcommittee that we have on DAs,

         25  courts and investigations.
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          2                 Councilwoman Watkins.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Thank you.

          4                 Commissioner, thank you for being

          5  here. I must preface my question by saying that I

          6  agree with you, we need to speak to each other with

          7  reasonable voices, but we need to give each other

          8  equal respect, and it does not help when the police

          9  brass singles out someone other than the elected

         10  representative of the close to 8 million New Yorkers

         11  whom we represent as the person that you should

         12  listen to.

         13                 I sincerely believe that you did not

         14  mean that to be insulting, but to us, each of us who

         15  represents approximately 145,000 New Yorkers, whom

         16  we hear from on a regular basis, we take some

         17  umbrage with that because I, for one, compliment,

         18  recognize and have written to you in support of

         19  police officers who serve us well. But I also have

         20  to be cognizant of the people who come to me on a

         21  weekly basis.

         22                 And Commissioner Grasso, I believe

         23  that it is of utmost importance for those police

         24  officers to return to their families, I agree. But

         25  it is of utmost importance to us, for our sons,
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          2  daughters, husbands, nephews and uncles, to return

          3  home at night also, and if they are guilty of crime

          4  we want them jailed, not killed, unless they are

          5  indeed threatening. I felt I had to say that.

          6                 Now let me just quickly get to the

          7  question I had in mind. Selection of the officers.

          8  Can you tell us whether there is a psychological

          9  profile done? I know there is one prior to going to

         10  the Department and being hired initially, but after

         11  a few years on the force, before these people are

         12  put out into the field, is there any psychological

         13  profile done to see about their psychological

         14  fitness for this job? And if not, why not?

         15                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: First let

         16  me address your statement.

         17                 You are right, there was in no way

         18  any insult meant whatsoever to anybody on this

         19  Council relative to reasonableness or working with

         20  the Department. I just mentioned the names of some

         21  people who are working with us, not exclusionary to

         22  members of the Council or anybody else. Many members

         23  of the Council and many members of this Committee,

         24  including yourself, work very closely with us in

         25  making sure that we provide the kind of services
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          2  that are required. So, if that was taken as an

          3  insult, there was none intended, so I apologize for

          4  that.

          5                 Relative to psychological testing,

          6  before members go into special units there is not a

          7  psychological test administered. It is an

          8  interesting concept, maybe it is something we ought

          9  to take a look at.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         11                 Thank you, Council Member Watkins.

         12                 Another active member of the

         13  Committee, Council Member Golden.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

         15  Chair.

         16                 Thank you, Commissioner. Coming as a

         17  retired New York City police officer, and one that

         18  worked in a similar unit, a Borough Anti-Crime, the

         19  biggest or the worst feeling that I ever had working

         20  as a police officer was holding a young child in my

         21  hands that had been shot and killed and looking into

         22  the parents' eyes and tears coming out of my eyes in

         23  frustration of not being able to stop and to solve

         24  that crime. And it was in the category of 1,800 to

         25  2,000 homicides a year. We have seen a great drop in
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          2  crime of which we all agree that the Police

          3  Department has done a great job. But what I haven't

          4  seen is, have we a mission statement, it has not

          5  been said what the actual Street Crime has done and

          6  what their mission statement is; can we have a brief

          7  review of what the mission statement is for Street

          8  Crime?

          9                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: The

         10  primary purpose of Street Crime is to do two things:

         11  one is to work in high violent crime areas to remove

         12  guns from violent offenders, as well as to be

         13  involved with suppressing violent drug gangs that

         14  commit violent crimes.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: The number of

         16  tragic incidents in the City under your watch,

         17  Commissioner, we have two, three tragic incidents?

         18                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Actually,

         19  the number of police-involved shootings, for

         20  instance, in 1993 were 212. In 1998 were 111. When

         21  you factor in the fact that there are 10,000

         22  additional police officers now, there has been a 67

         23  percent reduction in the number of intentional

         24  shooting incidents by the NYPD since 1993. And that

         25  goes right across the board with number of people
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          2  killed, number of shots fired. We are the most

          3  restrained Police Department of any big city in the

          4  United States when it comes to the use of our

          5  weapons. We fire our weapons six times less than the

          6  police in Washington, D.C., three times less than

          7  most other cities, so when you look at the number of

          8  times that police officers in this City fire their

          9  weapons, it is less than every big city in the

         10  United States.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         12  Councilman Golden.

         13                 A new member of the Committee,

         14  Councilman Phil Reed.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Thank you, Mr.

         16  Chair.

         17                 Good morning, Commissioner. I think

         18  there are some fundamental issues that we have here

         19  and I think that certainly in my district we have

         20  all been supportive and happy on some levels of the

         21  reduction in crime, and the relationship that I

         22  think I as an elected official have with the

         23  precincts, I happen to have four precincts in my

         24  district, I think has been positive.

         25                 Before I go into my comments, though,
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          2  I must tell you that you talk about relationships

          3  and it does make it difficult. Ninety percent of the

          4  2-3 precinct, that you visited last week, is in my

          5  Council district. I had no idea that you were

          6  coming. I have had significant numbers of people in

          7  the last 48 hours ask me not only why wasn't I

          8  there, but what was the issue and the relationship.

          9                 That is a precinct where last summer

         10  my office collaborated with them to increase the

         11  amount of money that we were giving as a reward. My

         12  office raised $2,500 from the community to put

         13  towards a reward to capture the serial rapist that

         14  was terrorizing our neighborhood. We worked

         15  hand-in-glove with that community and with that

         16  precinct.

         17                 So, I am offended that you would come

         18  to that precinct without first asking perhaps the

         19  precinct commander what his relationship with the

         20  Council Member is, or just in general principles

         21  suggesting that if there is going to be a dialogue,

         22  perhaps we ought to be involved. It does not make my

         23  job any simpler in relating to the police.

         24                 Captain Rubin and I I think have

         25  worked for a long period of time in trying to keep
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          2  the community aware of things. When you show up with

          3  the precinct and all of the hierarchy and don't

          4  involve the elected officials, you send a very clear

          5  signal about how you feel about those people who

          6  have been elected to give voice to the community.

          7                 My question is: You have in your own

          8  testimony approximately tripled the number of people

          9  involved in the Street Crime Unit, about a 300

         10  percent increase. Also, by your own statistics, in

         11  terms of the number of arrests in that same period

         12  of time, we have had about a 15 percent increase,

         13  about 238 more arrests over a four-month period of

         14  time, just in terms of a management and evaluation

         15  tool, how do we justify and how often are those

         16  evaluations made that you increase what we are

         17  putting into resources three-fold to get a 15

         18  percent increase. How, from a management perspective

         19  does that make sense?

         20                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Well,

         21  first I will find out why you were not invited

         22  because normally our Deputy Commissioner for Public

         23  -- for Community Affairs does invite elected

         24  officials. So, let me find out why and I will get

         25  you an explanation on why you were not, or where the
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          2  ball was dropped.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: And would you

          4  also let us know if there is a policy to actually

          5  invite us, because my colleagues --

          6                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: It is a

          7  policy.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: It is a policy

          9  to invite us?

         10                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Yes.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         12  Councilman.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: In terms of the

         14  evaluation?

         15                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Yes, the

         16  evaluation is based on a number of things. It is not

         17  just based on productivity, it is based on

         18  deterrence, it is based on --

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: On the what?

         20                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR:

         21  Deterrence.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Deterrence?

         23                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Sure. When

         24  we seize less guns, to me that is a positive, not a

         25  negative, because it shows me that there are fewer
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          2  guns on the street, and the fact that we have more

          3  police officers out there is deterring the use of

          4  weapons.

          5                 For instance, in our debriefings,

          6  which is one of the other factors we use of people

          7  we arrest, we hear from people who say I used to

          8  carry a gun, but I don't carry a gun anymore because

          9  I know there is a certainty that if I carry a gun I

         10  am probably going to get arrested for it.

         11                 So, there are a lot of different

         12  factors that we factor into our assessment of

         13  whether or not our resources are being used

         14  adequately or not.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: So, with that

         16  correlation then, can we assume that you are going

         17  to put more people in the Street Crimes Unit but

         18  collect less guns because it is still a deterrent?

         19                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Each

         20  decision is made based on a lot of data, we just

         21  don't make it precipitously, we make it based on

         22  analyzing crime, geography, patterns of serious

         23  crime, and that is how we decide where we put our

         24  resources.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,
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          2  Councilman Reed.

          3                 Councilman Tom White, from Queens.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER WHITE: Thank you very

          5  much, Mr. Chair.

          6                 Good morning, Commissioner. I have

          7  been laboring under this whole issue for several

          8  weeks now. We talk about the role that we all play

          9  in this unfortunate situation here in the City of

         10  New York, I am caught between how I personally feel,

         11  how I feel as an African American, and how I feel as

         12  a legislator, elected by the people to secure the

         13  quality of life that we all are supposed to enjoy.

         14                 I am going to try to address that

         15  because we can all go down hill in this situation,

         16  or we can begin to recognize that we have a problem.

         17  I can't remember, nor do I personally think, that

         18  this issue is dealing with the entire Police

         19  Department. I never did. And as a backdrop, I think

         20  that the original responses was as though it did.

         21  And now I want to really narrow it down to what I

         22  see as a problem, and I am really somewhat more

         23  hopeful based on within your presentation in terms

         24  of being receptive to the Speaker and Council

         25  members, and I think we are moving on the right
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          2  road.

          3                 So I want to stay on that road, and

          4  any other comments I have I hope that I can feel

          5  free to call you and we can talk about it.

          6                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: As you

          7  know, as we always have communicated, Councilman,

          8  you are always welcome to call me.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER WHITE: Okay.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         11  Councilman White.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER WHITE: I am not

         13  finished.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We have a

         15  two-minute rule.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER WHITE: All right, very

         17  quick.

         18                 November the 8th, 1998, the Council's

         19  Committee hearing on Public Safety, there was a

         20  report issued Beyond Community Relations: Addressing

         21  the Police Brutality, directly recommended that 1)

         22  The Department should at all times maintain an

         23  appropriate span of control; and 2) the Department

         24  should increase its supervision of all officers and

         25  strengthen accountability of newer ones.
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          2  Implementing these recommendations would appear

          3  especially important with the Street Crime Unit,

          4  since it is not directly accountable to a precinct

          5  commander.

          6                 Could you address that?

          7                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Yes, I

          8  can.

          9                 We have a goal and I believe we have

         10  pretty much reached it of one supervisor to every

         11  eight officers in general on patrol, it's one to six

         12  in Organized Crime Control Bureau, which is

         13  primarily our narcotic investigators, and I, about

         14  three and a half weeks ago, changed Street Crime to

         15  one to three.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is being

         17  adhered to, that ratio?

         18                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: That's

         19  correct.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is being

         21  adhered to. Okay.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER WHITE: I think that

         23  there was a report and since there has been an

         24  adjustment with that report, that I request that

         25  that change be submitted to the chair.
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          2                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Sure.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER WHITE: Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: If you could

          5  review that report, one of the things I would like

          6  to do in the future, perhaps at the April 12th, is

          7  go in depth to the recommendations made by the

          8  Committee back in November one by one and see the

          9  extent to which they in fact have been implemented.

         10                 Thank you, Councilman White.

         11                 Councilman Tom Ognibene, our Minority

         12  Leader.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER OGNIBENE: Thank you,

         14  Mr. Chairman.

         15                 One of the things I would like you to

         16  do, Commissioner, if you would, is just comment on

         17  the impact of the Street Crimes Unit and the

         18  reduction of crime.

         19                 When this incident first happened, I

         20  looked at the statistics of crime reduction and one

         21  of the things that struck me is that under the

         22  previous administration before your tenure there

         23  were over 8,000 murders, fatal, fatalities in the

         24  City of New York, under substantially your tenure

         25  that has been reduced to well below 4,000, which
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          2  means to me that there are over 4,000 citizens now

          3  who are alive and taking care of their families and

          4  serving the interest of their community, and one of

          5  the extrapolations that I did was that listing all

          6  of the rhetoric I extrapolated the fact that you

          7  were 600 times more likely to have a fatal encounter

          8  with a member of your own community than with the

          9  Police Department, and over that period, although

         10  there has been an increase in police, the number of

         11  fatal encounters with the police have gone down

         12  significantly, and I wanted you to comment on that.

         13                 And also I want to make a point, if

         14  you would comment on it also, that when they talk

         15  about the statistics of stop and frisks and probable

         16  cause, one of the -- and I think it is misleading,

         17  because the stop and frisk is to protect the police

         18  officer, so it is a very difficult area of the law,

         19  but if I were stopped and frisked and the police

         20  officer patted me down and I had a loaded weapon

         21  with a serial number obliterated and I was clever

         22  enough to go to court, as I have done in the past,

         23  and had that suppressed at a suppression hearing,

         24  would that individual get that weapon back? And I

         25  believe that the answer is absolutely not, and I
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          2  think that is an important criteria in the stop and

          3  frisk program.

          4                 But if you would comment on those

          5  two, the Street Crime Unit's role in reducing

          6  murders by over 4,000 over the previous

          7  administration in making these streets safer; and

          8  the issue of the stop and frisk, and even though the

          9  case is suppressed, the likelihood of that weapon

         10  being returned.

         11                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: The facts

         12  you point out are correct. I mean, we have fewer

         13  murders in this City than Chicago and Chicago has

         14  less than a third of our population.

         15                 The fact is that in the Street Crime

         16  Unit they have been very much responsible for the

         17  reduction in murders and violent crime.

         18                 Relative to the seizure of that

         19  weapon, and I think this is a very important point,

         20  guns are contraband in this City, whether the case

         21  is dismissed or it isn't dismissed or whatever

         22  technical reason there is, that is a gun taken off

         23  the street, it is not going to be used in a

         24  homicide, it is not going to be used in an assault

         25  or a robbery or a shooting.
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          2                 And I think while we are talking

          3  about street crime and restraint and the police

          4  force, I think it is important to point out that

          5  since 1994, 227 police officers have been shot at by

          6  criminals in this City and not returned fire. And we

          7  have had 35 police officers wounded and six killed.

          8  We have had four members of Street Crime murdered

          9  doing their duty since that Unit was established.

         10                 So, I think it is important that

         11  while we talk about criticism, certainly there are

         12  grounds for some criticism, we should talk about

         13  balance as well.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         16  Councilman Ognibene.

         17                 Now other members of the Council, not

         18  members of the Committee. Our Majority Leader,

         19  Council Member Archie Spigner.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: Thank you,

         21  Mr. Chairman.

         22                 Commissioner, my district, like in

         23  many parts of New York City, there is a strong

         24  anti-police feeling based on often times personal

         25  experience. We are a working class, home-owning
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          2  community, and we benefit from law enforcement, and

          3  I am going to give you two examples and you tell me

          4  whether you think that the police acted properly in

          5  each of these cases.

          6                 On one instance, on South Road a

          7  young man about 17 years old, high school student

          8  working for the Plaza Plumbing Company, Mr. Clinton

          9  Graham, going home for lunch, riding his bicycle on

         10  the sidewalk, was stopped by two or three police

         11  officers, put up against the wall, searched. He said

         12  I am going home to get my lunch, I work for Mr.

         13  Graham. He said Mr. Graham is right next door. He

         14  goes next door and Mr. Graham says why do you want

         15  to arrest this man? He says we have got to arrest

         16  him. He's a seventeen-year-old boy, they put him in

         17  handcuffs, put him in a wagon, took him to the 103rd

         18  Precinct, kept him there for an hour, then gave him

         19  a summons for riding his bicycle on the sidewalk.

         20  That wouldn't have happened in any other town in the

         21  country, let alone in New York City.

         22                 The second incident. A young man,

         23  potentially a star athlete, walking on the streets

         24  of our community with a candy bar in his hands.

         25  Police officers, law enforcement officers, I can't
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          2  distinguish, confronted him, shot him. Shot him. And

          3  then after seeing that it was a candy bar, after

          4  knowing that it was a candy bar, still put handcuffs

          5  on this young man. Now, that is brutality. That is

          6  inhuman. That is not what one human being -- knew he

          7  had a candy bar, kept him for six hours, locked him

          8  up, instead of finding his family, instead of

          9  consoling him and trying to give him the kind of

         10  attention, medical and otherwise that a young

         11  seventeen year old in those circumstances needed.

         12                 Do you think those were appropriate

         13  police behavior?

         14                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I don't

         15  have enough facts on either one of those situations,

         16  but I can tell you --

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER SPIGNER: I spoke to

         18  Chief Fox, he is a good friend of mine, Chief Fox. I

         19  wrote him an extensive letter. He wrote me an answer

         20  which I must accept, but I am asking you to take a

         21  look at it.

         22                 I am told that the person with the

         23  candy bar incident, the one who fired was a United

         24  States Marshal. Still it is a law enforcement

         25  attitude in our community. It is not unusual for my
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          2  law-abiding people to tell me of the outrage, how

          3  outraged they are when they see young black men

          4  surrounded by a group of young white men. The only

          5  difference is the young white men have the guns and

          6  the badges and the authority and the young black men

          7  often times find themselves up against the car, on

          8  the ground or in some other position.

          9                 So, we want law enforcement. We

         10  benefit from it, but you have got the difficult job

         11  of balancing those two concerns, as long as you are

         12  our Police Commissioner.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         14  Councilman Spigner.

         15                 Councilman Gifford Miller.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Thank you, Mr.

         17  Chairman.

         18                 Commissioner, you know, we have been

         19  looking over the past several weeks and we have been

         20  told in the papers and this Committee has a chart up

         21  here that shows the number of stops and frisks and

         22  the number of arrests that result, I wonder if you

         23  could just inform the Committee just a little bit

         24  more, though, about the difference between a stop

         25  and frisk and a stop and question, because I think
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          2  the numbers we are talking about here are just stops

          3  and frisks, that doesn't cover the number of stops

          4  and questions that occur in the street.

          5                 And let me just briefly tell a quick

          6  story so you can maybe comment on what the

          7  difference is, whether this is a question of stop

          8  and frisk. As my colleague Stanley Michels

          9  mentioned, we held a number of Speakouts in the

         10  Manhattan Delegation all around the Borough and we

         11  had one gentlemen tell us at one of the hearings

         12  that he was walking along the street with his

         13  seven-year-old son and he was stopped by a police

         14  officer who asked him what was in his pocket. And he

         15  said what do you mean what is in my pocket? And the

         16  police officer pulled his gun and pointed it at him

         17  and said tell me what is in your pocket. And he

         18  slowly removed a hat from his pocket and what he had

         19  in his pocket was a hat, and the seven-year-old of

         20  course was crying hysterically and the police

         21  officer, I guess let's say that was the end of the

         22  incident, there was a little bit more to it, but

         23  imagine that that was the end of the incident. At

         24  what point in that story did you have a stop in

         25  question? At what point did you have a stop and
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          2  frisk, or did you have a stop and frisk? And how

          3  many more stops and questions are there than the

          4  stops and frisks that are written up on the board?

          5                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I will let

          6  our Deputy Commissioner for Legal Matters answer.

          7                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO:

          8  Councilman, it is very difficult to take a situation

          9  as you have described without really having facts

         10  and looked at in an investigation --

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Well, let's

         12  say this were a training procedure --

         13                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Let me

         14  try and distinguish the issues as I understand the

         15  law to be and as the Department training is.

         16                 As I was trying to explain earlier to

         17  Chairman Leffler, the fundamental premise is

         18  reasonable suspicion.

         19                 For an officer to engage in a stop

         20  and question, and for purposes of eliciting

         21  potential criminally-implicating information, the

         22  legal standard is reasonable suspicion.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: So, in other

         24  words, you can't walk up -- at the very point that

         25  you walk up to someone and say what is in your
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          2  pocket, you have to have reasonable suspicion? You

          3  can't do that without --

          4                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: No, to do

          5  a stop you can have what they refer to in the

          6  caselaw as mere suspicion, which is a lower standard

          7  than reasonable suspicion to just ask a question

          8  based on the premise that if the person doesn't

          9  answer you, that without any other information you

         10  would not be able to use any level of force

         11  whatsoever to stop the person.

         12                 The term of art in the case law of

         13  stop implies the ability of an officer to use, you

         14  know, direct lawful authority, everything from a

         15  very strong authoritative command up to some sort of

         16  appropriate physical level of force --

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right.

         18                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: -- To do

         19  a stop. To get to that point you need reasonable

         20  suspicion. To ask a question --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: So, in other

         22  words, there are stops that are conducted every day

         23  that don't become stops and frisks and are not

         24  required to be written up as a UF 250; is that

         25  correct?
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          2                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Yes. The

          3  Department procedure does imply that it is primarily

          4  the actual frisk that would trigger the 250, that's

          5  correct.

          6                 So, a mere inquiry situation based on

          7  a level of suspicion, lower than reasonable

          8  suspicion would not typically engender a UF 250 in

          9  the Department.  But it's the --

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: And no

         11  statistics are kept on the number of stops that are

         12  not written up?

         13                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Well, how

         14  would we? I mean, that would kind of be logical.

         15                 But I would like to continue to

         16  answer your initial question, because I think it is

         17  an important one, as to then getting to the point of

         18  when you would do a frisk.

         19                 You have got the reasonable suspicion

         20  and now in conjunction with that reasonable

         21  suspicion, the officer has a basis to be in fear

         22  that this individual may have a weapon. The law

         23  provides a basic pat down.

         24                 I think Councilman Ognibene's

         25  question to the Police Commissioner earlier really
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          2  hit the nail on the head in the danger in this area

          3  of trying to relay arrests to whether or not we have

          4  conducted an appropriate stop, question and frisk,

          5  and how a court outcome may ultimately end up. Where

          6  he gave the scenario of the stop, question and frisk

          7  that revealed a defaced firearm on this individual,

          8  and then for some technical reason that defaced

          9  firearm was thrown out, I don't think any of us

         10  would suggest in a situation like that it would have

         11  been inappropriate for that Police Officer to do the

         12  stop, question and frisk. It is exactly the type of

         13  individual who would be carrying a defaced firearm

         14  that would be likely to give us the very tragic

         15  event of another police funeral in this City.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         17                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: So, it is

         18  so critical for us to understand exactly what the

         19  law means, and thank you for giving me the

         20  opportunity to do so.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         22  Deputy Commissioner Grasso.

         23                 Council Member Perkins.

         24                 Thank you, Councilman Miller.

         25                 Councilman Bill Perkins.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: Thank you

          3  very much, Mr. Chairman. Let me begin by quickly

          4  expressing my appreciation to you as the Chairman of

          5  this Committee, as well as to our Speaker for being

          6  so responsive in such a timely way to the death of

          7  Amadou Diallo, and not only responsible, but

          8  responsible from the perspective of the prerogatives

          9  of this City Council, this legislative body, to

         10  actually look into these types of issues and come up

         11  with some positive healing-type solutions, and I

         12  think you should be commended for being so

         13  responsive. Thank you very much.

         14                 Mr. Commissioner, first of all, let

         15  me welcome you home from Hollywood, on one hand. And

         16  on the other hand, let me thank you, in all

         17  sincerity, because you made arrangements for me to

         18  do something that I found to be very positive and

         19  fruitful as far as these hearings are concerned,

         20  which is to provide me with an opportunity to go out

         21  to the training facility in the Bronx and observe

         22  part of the three marginal classes that you are

         23  giving, and I thought it was very helpful and I want

         24  to thank you for that.

         25                 Now, let me just say, published
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          2  reports indicate that limited retraining of SCU

          3  officers was ordered after the killing of Amadou

          4  Diallo. Was this retrained ordered because the

          5  original retraining was lacking in certain areas?

          6                 If so, what areas? And what is being

          7  done to rectify that for in-coming SCU officers?

          8                 And let me just say one other thing.

          9  While I was at that training, a veteran officer who

         10  was a supervisor of a unit, in that part of the

         11  training where they were talking about the legal,

         12  the laws, they were being informed that the

         13  choke-hold is illegal, and even though they were

         14  previously trained to use that in a defective way,

         15  that it was no longer legal, but the veteran

         16  supervising officer pointed out that unfortunately

         17  for him, he had been trained to respond this way and

         18  then he instinctively responded this way, and it

         19  occurred to me that perhaps the dilemma that he

         20  found himself in, honestly bringing that out, is a

         21  dilemma that many other veteran officers are finding

         22  themselves in, and I am wondering how are we dealing

         23  with that as well?

         24                 Thank you.

         25                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Thank you
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          2  for your greeting. And I am glad that you were able

          3  to comment, observe the range in our FATS machine

          4  (phonetic), it is unfortunate that you were not able

          5  to stay for the whole time. However, your staff did

          6  stay for the whole time. In fact, I think your staff

          7  got some education into how difficult it is for

          8  police officers to make snap-second decisions.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: Yes, they

         10  did. And I want to just say, if I may, I want to

         11  thank the staff for that as well, because they did

         12  stay for the whole thing and it did represent the

         13  difficulty of this job.

         14                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: I invite

         15  you to come back and spend the entire time with us

         16  so that you will also get to see it.

         17                 However, I think your staff realized

         18  how difficult it is to make a snap-second decision.

         19  In fact, I believe that both of your staff members

         20  on the FATS Machine were both killed the first time,

         21  and then subsequently in fact shot a number of

         22  perpetrators without guns.

         23                 But relative to your question on

         24  choke holds, a choke hold is not illegal. A choke

         25  hold is by policy something that is prohibited by
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          2  the Police Department and something that we should

          3  never and will not use in this Department.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

          5  Commissioner.

          6                 I will remind the members, the

          7  Commissioner said at the outset he is on a tight

          8  timetable, we have nine questioners to go.

          9                 Councilwoman Una Clarke.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: Thank you, Mr.

         11  Chairman.

         12                 Commissioner, no one feels pain more

         13  than I do whenever I come to these hearings,

         14  basically because I am conflicted with the fact that

         15  I recognize that there is no other profession in --

         16  thank you, Commissioner. I was raised to believe

         17  that respect begets respect, and so I waited for you

         18  to finish with the person that you were talking to.

         19                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Thank you.

         20  I apologize.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: I believe that

         22  there is no other profession, public service

         23  profession, for which you ask for more

         24  responsibility, accountability band respect than

         25  that of a police officer. But when I went into the
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          2  teaching profession, I recognized what would be

          3  asked of me in a classroom with children, with their

          4  parents, and what would be demanded of me if I were

          5  to be a good teacher. And so every officer, every

          6  recruit, at the point of their recruitment, should

          7  recognize that for them there is going to be a

          8  demand above that of any other individual in any

          9  profession.

         10                 Having said that, reality and

         11  perception, let me give you some reality, since

         12  everybody else likes to deal with perception. As

         13  Juan Watson (phonetic) on Church Avenue is dead,

         14  Louima in East Flatbush is still not healed from the

         15  savagery that took place, and so is Carlton Brown

         16  who has his back broken in three places in the 63rd

         17  Precinct in the community that I represent. So, let

         18  me give you some real facts of life-long damage that

         19  is being done.

         20                 Having said that, let me ask you, is

         21  there a way in which police strategy policies

         22  communities of new Americans versus that of

         23  established Americans? And to put it another way:

         24  Are immigrant communities policed differently than

         25  that of "majority non-immigrants"? This new
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          2  gentleman for whom we are pained from Africa lived

          3  in a predominantly new immigrant community, as are

          4  the three that I talked about, so can you tell me

          5  some of the what, when and how police is assigned?

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

          7  Council Member Clarke.

          8                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Police are

          9  assigned based on crime and not based on ethnic

         10  background, racial guidelines, diversity or any of

         11  the above. They are assigned based on crime,

         12  geography. We have a formula that we use to

         13  distribute police as equitably as possible based on

         14  crime and crime reduction.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE: I don't know

         16  that the van driver was committing a crime.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Una, we have a

         18  two-minute rule.

         19                 Can you stay a little longer,

         20  Commissioner?

         21                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: No.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Or you have to

         23  go.

         24                 All right, the Commissioner, you are

         25  going to be coming back on April 12th?
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          2                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: We will

          3  come back for a more detailed hearing on April 12th.

          4  Commissioner Grasso will remain.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good. We will

          6  submit to you in writing, okay? Additional questions

          7  that we plan to raise at this hearing and we will

          8  raise on April 12th.

          9                 POLICE COMMISSIONER SAFIR: Thank you

         10  very much.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Deputy

         12  Commissioner George Grasso from the Police

         13  Department will stay.

         14                 Thank you for coming, Commissioner,

         15  Commissioner Kelahur.

         16                 George, you are staying I understand?

         17                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Yes.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: While we are

         19  just making this change, I would like to express my

         20  sincere appreciation to members of our staff who

         21  under a great deal of time pressure really did a

         22  yeoman's service, completing it Saturday night. They

         23  include Amy Weber, a terrific new analyst in

         24  Investigations this year. Roberto Ragone, and Ted

         25  Becker, our new counsel to the Committee. And other
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          2  members of the Oversight and Investigation staff who

          3  worked on this are John Graham, Morgan Bitten, and

          4  Elias Levinson. Thank you all.

          5                 Jim Oddo. Mr. Oddo, Councilman Oddo.

          6  Okay, Councilman Wendell Foster.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER FOSTER: Thank you, Mr.

          8  Chairman.

          9                 It appears that this hearing

         10  reaffirms what the current Commissioner said years

         11  ago, two societies. We are talking about a certain

         12  community, are there no crimes in predominantly

         13  white communities? Are there no special officers

         14  there? It appears as though the emphasis is on

         15  Latino and Black communities.

         16                 Now, let me say this, that we do not

         17  have gun manufacturers in our minority communities.

         18  We do not grow dope in our communities. It appears

         19  that if guns are coming into our communities and

         20  narcotics are coming into our communities, they must

         21  be coming from another community. Perhaps if you

         22  stopped them there you wouldn't have to shoot so

         23  many of our people.

         24                 Now, the statement I make, I serve

         25  and I live, I serve in a black church in a
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          2  predominantly black and Latino community for 32

          3  years. I have been a Pastor for more than 40 years.

          4  Yet, I live, I live in constant fear. When my wife

          5  and daughters, all professionals, go out of the

          6  house, I pray that no cop will shoot them before

          7  they get back home, that is how serious it is.

          8                 Awhile ago when I was coming here,

          9  unbelievably, policemen stopping people as they come

         10  out of the subway, and they are only stopping blacks

         11  and they called me over. What profile do I fit? I am

         12  college educated, I am professionally trained in

         13  three sciences, yet I represented a profile because

         14  I was black, and I have to say I am a Council

         15  member, I must stop and put my bag down and take my

         16  identification out to prove who I am. That is

         17  racism. And there is no need for us to try to

         18  pretend, that when the Commissioner insults as as

         19  was said, talking to people who don't live in our

         20  community, who do not represent our community, some

         21  of the people are, they are like talking to Quislin

         22  (phonetic), or talking to people that turn -- Mr.

         23  Chairman, let me not get excited.

         24                 This is a farce. We live in a police

         25  state in this City in reference to people of color,
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          2  and we may as well acknowledge that. We don't grow

          3  guns, we don't grow dope. Sure, there are violent

          4  people in our community, but where is that dope

          5  coming from, where are those guns coming from?

          6                 The question is, do you have that

          7  same Street Crime Unit in predominantly white

          8  communities?

          9                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: You know,

         10  if there was a real question in the context of that

         11  entire statement --

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER FOSTER: You can't

         13  contradict my statement, you don't have the

         14  intelligence to, and personally you don't have the

         15  experience to. I am saying to you, you don't know

         16  me. That is the problem, you prejudge. You don't

         17  know anything about my statement.

         18                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: You are

         19  the one who is sitting there insulting me.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER FOSTER: I am not

         21  insulting you.

         22                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: And the

         23  entire Police Department.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER FOSTER: I am not

         25  insulting the entire Police Department. You are
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          2  wrong. That is the perception you have. Every time

          3  you see a black you get a crazy perception.

          4                 The question is, are these street

          5  people in white communities? Are they doing the same

          6  thing? Yes or no? That is the question.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: George, can you

          8  answer just that question?

          9                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: If there

         10  was a question in there --

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: The question is,

         12  is the Street Crime Unit operating in white

         13  communities?

         14                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: The

         15  Street Crime is a Citywide unit that operates

         16  throughout the City. It's purpose, as the Police

         17  Commissioner was saying earlier, is to go where the

         18  violent crime is and to do whatever it possibly can

         19  within the law and within its training to reduce

         20  violent crime.

         21                 The NYPD, I think unfortunately you

         22  have a very great misperception, Councilman, about

         23  what the NYPD is all about.

         24                 Since 1993, there is some 4,500

         25  people alive today in our City, that if it weren't
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          2  for the heroic efforts of the men and women of our

          3  Department, and the Street Crime Unit in particular,

          4  may very well not be alive today.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER FOSTER: Sir, and the

          6  City Council --

          7                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: And

          8  disproportionately those people were people of color

          9  whose lives were saved. Thank you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         11                 Again, if we could try to limit this

         12  to questions and answers within the time frame that

         13  we all have.

         14                 Councilwoman Ronnie Eldridge.

         15                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I think,

         16  Mr. Chairman, that the Police Commissioner would

         17  answer any other questions that the Council might

         18  have on April 12th. I think that is what we --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: There are five

         20  members of the Committee, five members of the

         21  Council that have been waiting here for an hour and

         22  a half that have questions, and I think it would

         23  make sense to just take their questions. It is

         24  almost politeness, okay, George? Thank you.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Mr.
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          2  Chairman, could I just ask, just a point of inquiry;

          3  would the Commissioner then accept additional

          4  questions in writing --

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY:-- That we

          7  might have in the interim?

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes. He said he

          9  would.

         10                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Yes.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Oh, sure. We

         12  will submit other questions that we had prepared to

         13  raise today in writing and hopefully be able to

         14  discuss them in depth.

         15                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: And we

         16  will be able to do that on April 12th, but I am

         17  going to have to depart at this point.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We have five

         19  more questioners, please, commissioner. Five more

         20  questioners.

         21                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Okay.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilwoman

         23  Ronnie Eldridge.

         24                 Councilwoman Kathryn Freed.

         25                 Councilwoman Helen Marshall.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Good

          3  morning.

          4                 We are not here because crime is

          5  down. We are thrilled that crime is down. That is

          6  not the problem that we are addressing today. We, as

          7  politicians, it is part of our work and our job to

          8  work with our local police precincts. We have two,

          9  three, four precincts in our districts and we know

         10  and we work closely with them. We respect the

         11  police, many of us have members of our families who

         12  are even in the Police Department.

         13                 Police brutality didn't begin with

         14  Mayor Giuliani. There is no question about that.

         15  Every mother who is the mother of a child of color,

         16  especially if it is a boy, must prepare that child,

         17  you got to look out for the bad guys and dodge them,

         18  and you have to know how to deal with the police.

         19                 My own son who is a rocket scientist

         20  today, he was stopped many times by police, he

         21  didn't even discuss it with me until he was about 20

         22  years old because he probably didn't want me to go

         23  crazy when he told me that.

         24                 I have right now young blacks in my

         25  community, fine young men, who have lived there all
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          2  their lives, who are constantly stopped by the

          3  police and they are not even involved in a crime.

          4                 It is one thing to be stopped by an

          5  officer fully uniformed. It is very different to be

          6  stopped by plainclothesmen. It is very, very

          7  difficult.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Again,

          9  questions.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Because we

         11  expect policemen to look a certain way, okay?

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Questions?

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Freddy

         14  Ferrer's daughter, the Borough President of

         15  Manhattan, was stopped by four plainclothesmen. They

         16  never told her that they were policemen. I would

         17  tell my daughter, if four men approached your car,

         18  put your foot on the pedal and run, because they are

         19  not up to any good. They never identified themselves

         20  as police officers.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilwoman,

         22  again, questions.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Okay. Let me

         24  finish. I will be finished in a minute. I just came

         25  out of the hospital and I am here because I feel so
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          2  strongly about this issue.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We are glad you

          4  are here.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Okay.

          6                 What we are concerned about is the

          7  acceleration, not only Amadou Diallo, what about

          8  Louima? What about Anthony Biaz? What about many of

          9  the situations that are happening today that are

         10  outlandish? Louima took place in a police precinct,

         11  which you would figure is the most safe place you

         12  can go.

         13                 My question to you is, the Street

         14  Crime Unit, when it first started was wonderful. You

         15  took some of the best lieutenants, one of the best

         16  lieutenants out of the 115th Precinct to go there.

         17  They were doing a fine job. Today it has grown in

         18  leaps and bounds, there are strangers descending

         19  upon our community, anything that happens, they

         20  descend upon people, they don't know they are

         21  policemen --

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Question please.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: I was asked

         24  to speak to the new recruits, at Long Island City

         25  High School. I said to them, this is a wonderful job

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            72

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  that you have, it is a wonderful opportunity, you

          3  are going to be called on to make Solomon-like

          4  decisions --

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Time has

          6  expired.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: I read in

          8  the newspaper that training for this unit does not

          9  require any particularly great police work, you just

         10  have to want to get into it, that you train them at

         11  Rodman's Range on how to shoot better. I don't know

         12  what happened to that. Also, you train them in frisk

         13  and search. What do you do about training them, they

         14  are coming into a strange community, many of them

         15  live in suburbia, in suburbia isolation, all their

         16  orientation to the minority community is what they

         17  read on television, okay?

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilwoman,

         19  please.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: You talk to

         21  him when he expends out his answers, okay? I want

         22  the same privilege he has.

         23                 My question is --

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: They are on a

         25  timetable and others will be prevented from asking
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          2  any questions if you don't ask the question.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Okay, here

          4  is the question.  What do you do about training

          5  those policemen to go into the communities of our

          6  City where they do not recognize the people, where

          7  the people don't look like them, where they are

          8  immigrants? I represent a large immigrant community,

          9  I have never gotten so many complaints from the

         10  white members of my community.

         11                 What do you do about that kind of

         12  training?

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         14  Councilwoman Marshall?

         15                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: The

         16  Police Commissioner will answer these questions in

         17  greater detail.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: You don't

         19  know what you do to train?

         20                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I think

         21  what we have here is kind of evolving into

         22  speech-making and it is getting very, very

         23  counterproductive.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: The problem

         25  is your answers.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            74

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Council Member

          3  --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Your answers

          5  are wrong.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Commissioner, we

          7  have just three additional Council Members, just

          8  three who are down to answer questions. There is a

          9  question with respect to training. We will go on to

         10  the next three.

         11                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: We have

         12  extensive training of our Street Crime Unit. We have

         13  stated that, we have testified to that, and on April

         14  12th we will be glad to get into much greater detail

         15  of other training.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         17                 Commissioner, again, three more

         18  questioners.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: It's a waste

         20  of time.

         21                 SPEAKER VALLONE: I just want to

         22  remind the Committee that the Commissioner is coming

         23  back, so you can save these questions for the

         24  Commissioner. This is just for Commissioner Grasso

         25  to answer some pointed, just one minute for the
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          2  question, one minute for the answer, and then we

          3  will continue on April 12th.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Council Member

          5  Margarita Lopez.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Good morning.

          7  Or good afternoon. Thank you for being here.

          8                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Thank

          9  you.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: I come from the

         11  frame of thought that the police officers in our

         12  City are overworked, underpaid and they work in

         13  horrible conditions inside of the precincts, the

         14  precincts that I have visited. That is the frame of

         15  thought that I have. And I think that those

         16  conditions of being underpaid, working in horrible

         17  conditions inside of the precinct an working over

         18  hours influence decisions that they make outside,

         19  and I wonder if these factors have something to do

         20  with what happened to Mr. Diallo. And that frame of

         21  thought is that I come.

         22                 Now, in specific questions to you,

         23  when the recruitment to put together this Unit was

         24  put in place, do you have a protocol in place that

         25  is geared to preclude blacks and Latinos and
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          2  officers of color for that Unit?

          3                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Specific

          4  protocol in place? Basically the protocol is that we

          5  try and get the best possible police officers for

          6  that Unit and it is an all volunteer unit.

          7                 Beyond that, if you want to get into

          8  more specifics, as the Chairman stated, on April

          9  12th the Commissioner will be able to furnish all of

         10  the details.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: My question is

         12  very specific to you, Commissioner.

         13                 I want to know if you target people

         14  of color who are police officers to become part of

         15  that unit or not? If you make an effort, and a

         16  special effort to integrate that force before it was

         17  formed, did you do that or not?

         18                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: We make a

         19  special effort for the best possible force, and we

         20  don't target people for any purpose whatsoever based

         21  upon race or creed.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Then the $10

         23  million that the Council just approved in the budget

         24  last week, those $10 million that are going to be

         25  targeted to preclude people of color it is not
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          2  important to you --

          3                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: No.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Because you

          5  don't care. That is what you are saying.

          6                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: No. You

          7  are basically, you know, shuffling language here.

          8                 It is going to be an extensive

          9  recruitment effort designed for residents of the

         10  City of New York in all neighborhoods and all

         11  people. And by that effort we are very confident we

         12  are going to have a police force that is even more

         13  reflective of this City than we have today.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: How many hours

         16  do these officers work?

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman Herb

         18  Berman, the Chair of our Finance Committee.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER BERMAN: Thank you, Mr.

         20  Chairman, Commissioner.

         21                 Working under the assumption that

         22  this Council, and I am sure many others, find it

         23  unacceptable to deprive people of their rights, no

         24  matter what the statistics may result in insofar as

         25  the alleviation of crime, wouldn't it be the
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          2  appropriate time now to consider disbanding the

          3  Street Crime Unit and reconstituting another unit

          4  that would take into consideration so many of the

          5  concerns that are being raised here that are

          6  legitimate concerns?

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER McCAFFREY: Put them in

          8  the neighborhoods.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER BERMAN: That's right.

         10  Put them in the neighborhoods, that's right,

         11  Councilman Walter McCaffrey just indicated.

         12                 Wouldn't it be the appropriate time

         13  to do that, consider it, and then create a new unit

         14  that is one that can be created appropriately that

         15  deals with all of these concerns?

         16                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I think

         17  that would be the worst possible thing we can do.

         18  Overall Street Crime has shown itself to be very

         19  effective unit in reducing violent crime and the

         20  Police Commissioner will get into even greater

         21  detail on April 12th.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER BERMAN: I am not

         23  saying that we shouldn't have a new unit, but if we

         24  do away with the existing Street Crime Unit, create

         25  a new unit that is sensitive to the issues that have
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          2  been raised, which are legitimate concerns.

          3                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: And you

          4  can explore that in greater detail on April 12th. We

          5  disagree, though, however.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right. And we

          7  hope that we will come out with an assessment and

          8  recommendations and perhaps that will be considered.

          9                 Councilwoman Cris Quinn in

         10  conclusion.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Hi. Two fairly

         12  quick questions.

         13                 Prior to April 12th or on April 12th,

         14  would it be possible if you supplied us with the

         15  curriculum for the Street Crimes training unit or

         16  the outline of what the training is? You know, the

         17  soup to nuts training; would that be possible?

         18                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I will

         19  take that back and we will do the best we can.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Okay. And if

         21  you could convey it is possible, if it would be

         22  before the 12th because then we could have specific

         23  questions on the 12th?

         24                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: We will

         25  do the best we can.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Earlier the

          3  Commissioner, in response to Council Member Perkins,

          4  talked about the machine which simulates a possible

          5  interaction with a criminal or a believed criminal,

          6  which I saw demonstrated when I was on the Louima

          7  Task Force. I know those were definitely a step

          8  forward in law enforcement training.

          9                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: FATS

         10  (phonetic) machines, yes.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: It is my

         12  understanding, or I have been calling other cities

         13  across the country, particularly on the East Coast,

         14  to find out about other training machines and other

         15  training systems to see if there is anything that

         16  has gone beyond what we have, and I know in Tampa

         17  Bay they have a pellet-based system, that some law

         18  enforcement trainers believe is even better because

         19  it is actually a number of people interacting so you

         20  are never quite sure how the scenario is going to

         21  go. It could be considered slightly more expensive,

         22  each pellet costs I think 54 or 48 cents or

         23  something like that and on any given interaction,

         24  you know, you are not sure how many could be used.

         25                 Have you looked into that system?
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          2  Would you consider looking into it? As I understand

          3  it from the law enforcement trainers I have spoken

          4  to at the Department of Justice, this is thought of

          5  as that machine a little bit further.

          6                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: I will

          7  mention that to the people who run our firearms and

          8  tactics section.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Do you know if

         10  it has been looked into?

         11                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO:

         12  Personally at this point I am not sure. But I said,

         13  I certainly will mention it to the people who run

         14  our firearms and tactics section.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         16                 Thank you very much.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Could you just

         18  let me know who those people are, because I would be

         19  interested in chatting with them also.

         20                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Yes.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Thank you very

         22  much.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         24  much, Councilwoman Quinn, and Councilwoman Lopez and

         25  all of the other Council Members.
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          2                 We appreciate your staying and

          3  responding, we will continue this hearing and our

          4  work on this. We will have the next hearing on this

          5  on April 12th, and we look forward to you being back

          6  with Commissioner Safir at that time.

          7                 DEPUTY COMMISSIONER GRASSO: Thank

          8  you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Speaker.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We are going to

         10  continue, we have about 20 other witnesses.

         11                 As I said, we are going to continue

         12  this hearing with Commissioner Safir and other top

         13  officials in the Police Department on April 12th.

         14                 The other people who are signed up to

         15  testify today, if you wish to testify now, fine, and

         16  if you wish to come back on April 12th instead, that

         17  is okay too.

         18                 Now we are going to take a panel, a

         19  legal panel to deal with legal issues. Professor Tom

         20  Tyler from New York University Law School. Professor

         21  Paul Chevigny, from New York University Law School,

         22  and Barry Kamins, a Criminal Defense Attorney, and I

         23  am told an expert on Search and Seizure Law.

         24                 Thank you very much for coming.

         25                 Councilman Steve DiBrienza wishes to
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          2  make a statement.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER DiBRIENZA: Thank you,

          4  Mr. Chairman. Not quite a statement, but to say to

          5  you I wanted to be on a list of questions,

          6  understood from your comment about the limited time

          7  the Commissioner would be here, and rather than keep

          8  the Deputy, I will await the 12th because the

          9  questions I have are for the Commissioner.

         10                 I want to say to you, that in

         11  addition to looking at the Street Crime Unit, to the

         12  extent that we can get the Commissioner to begin to

         13  answer some of the questions of the related issues,

         14  why they continue to oppose an independent police

         15  investigation, why Civilian Complaint Review Board

         16  is not fully independent or adequately funded, why,

         17  for example, throughout my community and communities

         18  in this City I no longer see community police

         19  officers walking set beats, interacting on a daily

         20  basis with residents, merchants and community

         21  organizations, it no longer drives the statistics so

         22  they have been pulled out of that role. Why they

         23  knock, why they belittle, the Commission and the

         24  Mayor attempt to belittle the notion of prospective

         25  residency which without a doubt, while not a
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          2  panacea, would have a positive contribution to the

          3  diversity of the Department, and why they don't

          4  speak more about the problem.

          5                 The members like myself and others

          6  who struggle back and forth with these issues, the

          7  more I hear this Commissioner, the more I feel he

          8  doesn't get it and the more he pushes me to walk

          9  across the plaza to One Police Plaza in a symbolic

         10  and yet nonetheless important mission for those who

         11  have already done it, rather than try to, as you

         12  have, and other members of this Committee, struggle

         13  with the facts and struggle with the actual, real

         14  tangible changes that we could make, that we could

         15  either institute directly or have Albany institute

         16  if they were cooperative.

         17                 So, I will come back on the 12th

         18  because I think in addition to the things you have

         19  raised, these other issues, which I know you are

         20  talking about a three-year long-range strategy, I

         21  want to commend you, because that is where we, as

         22  policy-makers, I think show some real leadership,

         23  and I just wanted to say that, and I would have

         24  asked him some of those questions, but I will wait.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,
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          2  Councilman DiBrienza.

          3                 You and any other member of the

          4  Council who wishes, please submit to the Counsel of

          5  the Committee, with a copy to me, if you wish, the

          6  questions that you would like to raise. We will

          7  submit them to the Commissioner, so hopefully the

          8  dialogue on April 12th can be most informed.

          9                 Welcome. It is good to have you all.

         10  Thank you for waiting.

         11                 Do you have any particular order that

         12  you would like to go in?

         13                 MR. TYLER: Any order you want.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Shall we go then

         15  from the center, left, right; is that okay?

         16                 MR. TYLER: Yes.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please identify

         18  yourself for the record.

         19                 PROFESSOR TYLER: My name is Tom

         20  Tyler, and I am a Professor of Psychology at New

         21  York University, and I also teach at the New York

         22  University Law School.

         23                 Today I will speak to you about what

         24  15 years of interviews --

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Professor of
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          2  Psychology I think would be welcome at a time like

          3  this.

          4                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Thank you very much.

          5                 What I am going to speak to you about

          6  is what 15 years of interviews with the residents of

          7  major American cities tell us about why City

          8  residents have confidence in the police.

          9                 In recent discussions about the

         10  police, a number of opinions have been expressed on

         11  what residents want from the police. For example, it

         12  has often been said that reducing the crime rate is

         13  the most important issue to City residents, and that

         14  City residents are willing to accept aggressive

         15  policing tactics if they cut the crime rate.

         16                 We all have opinions about how City

         17  residents evaluate the police. The work I will

         18  present moves beyond personal opinions and uses

         19  statistical analysis of interviews with City

         20  residents to try to explain how they actually

         21  evaluate the police.

         22                 In my comments, I would like to

         23  address two issues that are important to this

         24  committee. What are the key factors that shape

         25  people's confidence in the police, and how do
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          2  personal experiences with police officers affect

          3  public confidence in the police?

          4                 The first issue is how City residents

          5  generally evaluate the quality of the Police

          6  Department and of police services. Such evaluations

          7  are made by all City residents and influence their

          8  confidence in and support for the police.

          9                 I have conducted two studies on this

         10  issue. The first is a study of people living in high

         11  crime areas in Oakland California. In that study, a

         12  random sample of 346 people living in selected high

         13  crime areas of Oakland responded to a questionnaire

         14  mailed to their homes.

         15                 The second study involved telephone

         16  interviews with a random sample of 1,575 residents

         17  of Chicago, Illinois.

         18                 The results of these studies

         19  suggested the key factors shaping citizens

         20  evaluations, the quality of their police service, is

         21  how the police act when they deal with residents.

         22                 This includes whether they explain

         23  and give reasons for their actions, whether they

         24  treat people with dignity and respect, and whether

         25  they sincerely try to listen to people's needs and
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          2  concerns.

          3                 And I think what I most want to

          4  emphasize is that these factors were much more

          5  important than whether the citizens felt that police

          6  were effectively controlling crime or were reducing

          7  the crime rate. That is the central issue was how

          8  the police treated citizens.

          9                 These findings --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And that is true

         11  across the board for all citizens?

         12                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Yes. In fact, you

         13  anticipated my next comment. That is true for both

         14  white and minority citizens, that is true both of

         15  general evaluations of the police and the

         16  evaluations of aggressive police actions in high

         17  crime areas, and it is true of people who live in

         18  both high and low-crime areas. That is irrespective

         19  of ethnicity, the primary factor that citizens

         20  considered was how the police were seen as treating

         21  citizens, not whether their aggressive actions

         22  actually lowered the crime rate.

         23                 One way to view the struggle to

         24  control crime is between a trade off, the gains of

         25  aggressive policing as against the losses associated
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          2  with alienated citizens.

          3                 To the degree that this trade-off

          4  exists, I would argue that the police have much more

          5  to lose by alienating people than they have to gain

          6  by lowering the crime rate. And here I think the

          7  point is they alienate citizens and they lose

          8  confidence from citizens.

          9                 However, I would urge the Committee

         10  not to see the effort to lower the crime rate as

         11  necessarily requiring police behaviors that will

         12  alienate the public.

         13                 Other cities, such as Boston, have

         14  lowered the crime rate while at the same time

         15  increasing public confidence in the police. They

         16  have done so by involving citizens in decisions

         17  about how to control crime. By respecting the views

         18  and concerns of city residents and by emphasizing

         19  fair and respectful treatment of all residents by

         20  the police.

         21                 If the police acted these ways,

         22  citizens can actually be drawn into the fight

         23  against crime. In other words, it is not necessary

         24  to alienate citizens to effectively control crime.

         25                 City residents can become partners
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          2  with the police in efforts to control crime. Such a

          3  strategy requires that the police act toward people

          4  in a way that encourages the public confidence and

          5  respect for and support for the police.

          6                 The second issue is how people

          7  evaluate their --

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: These are

          9  general conclusions that you have just presented. I

         10  take it you can submit the study and we can review

         11  the data --

         12                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Oh, absolutely. Of

         13  course.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: -- The basis for

         15  this, because some of the findings are not what one

         16  might originally expect, at least in an area like

         17  mine where I think people's views would be just is

         18  the crime rate going down, not so much how they view

         19  the police.

         20                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Absolutely.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: So I think it is

         22  interesting, the conclusions, let's see the data on

         23  which it is based.

         24                 PROFESSOR TYLER: If you would like

         25  that, I would be happy to give it to you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

          3                 Okay, please go on. Thank you.

          4                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Okay.

          5                 The second issue is how people

          6  evaluate their personal experiences with the police.

          7  These evaluations are made by people who have dealt

          8  personally with the police for some reason, such as

          9  being stopped by the police or calling the police

         10  for assistance.

         11                 One image of the police is that they

         12  have an impossible job. When people call them for

         13  help, they are often unable to solve problems, they

         14  may, for example, be unable to recover stolen

         15  property, when they stop people on the street for

         16  questioning, they detain people against their will,

         17  may end up citing them for violations of the law or

         18  even arresting them.

         19                 So, in their daily work the police

         20  are often unable to give people what they want and

         21  must detain, cite or arrest them. Does this of

         22  necessity make the police unpopular?

         23                 I conducted two studies examining

         24  people's personal experiences with the police. The

         25  first study involved telephone interviews with 652
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          2  people in Chicago who reported recent personal

          3  experiences with the police.

          4                 The second study focused on white,

          5  African-American and Hispanic residents living in

          6  Oakland and Los Angeles California. They were

          7  interviewed over the telephone. I interviewed a

          8  total of 1,656 residents with recent personal

          9  experience with the police, 556 African-Americans,

         10  512 Hispanic, 588 whites.

         11                 Interestingly, the results of my

         12  study suggest whether the police solved the problem

         13  of which they were called, or cite or arrest the

         14  people they stop, are not the primary issues that

         15  shape citizens' confidence in the police. These

         16  studies show the reaction of both white and minority

         17  residents to personal experience with police

         18  officers is primarily a response to how residents

         19  are treated by the police and not to the outcomes

         20  they receive from the police. And here again the

         21  question is how does experience affect confidence in

         22  the police.

         23                 Further, a resident's willingness to

         24  voluntarily defer to the police by accepting their

         25  decision and following their directives is primarily
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          2  a response to how they are treated by the police.

          3                 These findings suggest that the

          4  police can engage in a variety of types of

          5  crime-controlled activities, without alienating the

          6  public if they treat people with respect.

          7                 It is the attitude of the police and

          8  the nature of police practices that shapes public

          9  reaction to experiences with the police.

         10                 Receiving a ticket or even being

         11  detained or arrested does not in and of itself lead

         12  people to think poorly of the police. It is how the

         13  police treat residents that is the key issue.

         14                 I would like to emphasize that people

         15  are generally accepting of police activities, such

         16  as street stops, when the police act professionally

         17  and treat them with dignity and respect.

         18                 For example, people do not object to

         19  the time they lose during a police stop or to

         20  questioning per say. What they object to are actions

         21  that convey a lack of respect for residents, that

         22  affront people's dignity, that seem prejudice and

         23  demeaning.

         24                 If the police treat people politely,

         25  explain their actions, for example, say we are

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            94

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  looking for guns, and apologize for inconveniencing

          3  innocent people, their actions do not diminish

          4  confidence in the police.

          5                 Further more, these same findings

          6  suggest that police activities that offend and

          7  alienate the public are unlikely to effectively

          8  control crime in the long run.

          9                 Unfair treatment by the police in one

         10  situation, influences people's general evaluations

         11  of the police and their overall respect for the law.

         12                 Studies show that this lessened

         13  respect for the law has a broad influence on City

         14  residents, leading them to more frequently break the

         15  law in the law in their daily life. Unfair and

         16  abusive police behavior undermines public confidence

         17  for law in the police that is the key to general

         18  public acceptance of the law. As a result, over time

         19  it makes the job of the police more difficult.

         20                 Again, let me emphasize that

         21  effective policing activity does not need to lead to

         22  public unhappiness with the police. When people have

         23  experiences with the police, even difficult or

         24  unpleasant experiences, such as being stopped or

         25  questioned or issued a citation, the key factor that

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            95

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  people react to is how they are treated by the

          3  police.

          4                 Changes in police attitudes and

          5  practices that increase fair and respectful

          6  treatment can therefore increase public support for

          7  the police without diminishing police efforts to

          8  control crime.

          9                 Let me conclude by quoting from a

         10  recent review of research on crime prevention

         11  prepared for the United States Congress by the

         12  National Institute of Justice.

         13                 In its review of research on

         14  policing, the panel says, "One of the most striking

         15  findings of research is the extent to which the

         16  police themselves create a risk factor for crime

         17  simply by using bad manners. The less respectful

         18  police are towards suspects and residents generally,

         19  the less people will comply with the law.

         20                 Changing police style may thus be as

         21  important as focusing police substance, making both

         22  the style and substance of police practices more

         23  legitimate in the eyes of the public, particularly

         24  high risk juveniles, may be one of the most

         25  effective long-term police strategies for crime
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          2  prevention.

          3                 So, let me just conclude by saying I

          4  think there is a lot of research out there that

          5  suggests that there is no tension necessarily

          6  between doing things that control crime and doing

          7  things that gain respect and support from the

          8  public.

          9                 Thank you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I think your

         11  testimony is very interesting. I will look forward

         12  to looking at the overall study, but I think these

         13  should be seriously considered for emphasis in the

         14  recommendations that we make.

         15                 Sir.

         16                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Yes, my name is

         17  Paul Chevigny. I am a Professor of Law at NYU Law

         18  School, and I have worked on problems with police

         19  generally and with the New York police for about 30

         20  years.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is good to

         22  meet you. Your representation precedes you.

         23                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Thank you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I have heard of

         25  you.
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          2                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: My comments are

          3  very brief. I just want to emphasize some of the

          4  previous work you have done, particularly with

          5  respect to your Independent Police Investigation and

          6  Audit Board, and I want to emphasize the fact that I

          7  don't think this problem with respect to the Street

          8  Crime Unit or any other particular problem with

          9  bodies inside the Police Department can be solved by

         10  concentrating on those --

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: On the one body

         12  alone. I agree.

         13                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: I want to talk

         14  about accountability and the need for

         15  accountability. I just want to say something

         16  briefly. There is a dilemma built into the problem

         17  of accountability for any public agency. On the one

         18  hand, it appears advantageous for the top managers

         19  to be able to set their own goals within the bounds

         20  of the law, and to discipline their own people.

         21  Superior officials find it easiest to get the

         22  records and disciplining of their own people gives

         23  them management control.

         24                 The difficulty with the internal

         25  control of course is that particularly in a public

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            98

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  agency, officials have a push on them to keep a

          3  clean record and to avoid scandal and so things tend

          4  to get swept under the rug.

          5                 If there is an outside body for

          6  oversight, on the other hand, that body finds it

          7  difficult to obtain information, they find it very

          8  difficult to get cooperation from the public body

          9  because there is a threat of scandal, and so often

         10  the public body doesn't cooperate with the outside

         11  auditor, and fails to give information.

         12                 The Civilian Complaint Review Board

         13  is an example of those difficulties with outside

         14  oversight. The CCRB has had a hard time

         15  investigating cases because the NYPD often doesn't

         16  cooperate, and at the same time the NYPD believes

         17  that it has little reason to follow CCRB

         18  recommendations or make systematic use of its

         19  information.

         20                 Under the circumstances, and given

         21  the dilemma and the long-term resistance of the NYPD

         22  to effective oversight, it seems to me that a

         23  three-part approach is necessary for accountability.

         24                 There has got to be an outside

         25  auditing body that has the power to ask for and get
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          2  records from the NYPD and to recommend changes in

          3  police practice for whatever reason.

          4                 This body should make such

          5  recommendations and follow up at six-month

          6  intervals, asking whether their recommendations have

          7  been met.

          8                 The Independent Police Investigation

          9  and Audit Board that has been proposed by the

         10  Council and opposed by the Mayor is a good beginning

         11  but it is not to be restricted to corruption, its

         12  jurisdiction should extend to the protection of the

         13  rights of citizens, the violation of which is often

         14  connected to corruption, as the Mollen Commission

         15  reported.

         16                 In addition, there should be an

         17  Inspector General attached to the NYPD at all times

         18  who can oversee whether the audit body's

         19  recommendations are being implemented or not.

         20                 There must also be a trustworthy

         21  independent body to which residents of the City can

         22  make individual complaints, but that body cannot

         23  replace the auditing body, because the latter has to

         24  be able to make recommendations about systemic

         25  changes.
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          2                 On the other hand, there is no reason

          3  why these tripart functions should be in three

          4  separate agencies, they could be unified in one, if

          5  all the functions are carried out.

          6                 I just want to finish by saying, the

          7  NYPD always claims they are being singled out for a

          8  special criticism and special oversight.

          9                 That is really not true. The converse

         10  is true. The NYPD is more insulated from outside

         11  accountability than other agencies. Other Mayoral

         12  agencies have Inspector Generals overseeing

         13  corruption and other problems and the NYPD does not.

         14  The NYPD has less accountability than other City

         15  agencies, and I think that it is essential that we

         16  finally take action with respect to that.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         18  much, Professor Chevigny.

         19                 Mr. Kamins? Is that the right

         20  pronunciation?

         21                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Yes.

         22                 Good morning. My name is Barry

         23  Kamins, and I teach a course in New York Criminal

         24  Procedure at Fordham Law School, and I wrote a book

         25  on search and seizure law and I have been asked to
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          2  briefly, I understand your time is limited, to

          3  briefly go over the law of street encounters and the

          4  right of police officers to take certain action on

          5  the street.

          6                 Street encounters are extremely

          7  difficult to get a handle on. Judges, prosecutors,

          8  defense attorneys, all have difficulty because the

          9  cases are very difficult to reconcile.

         10                 Twenty-three years ago the Court of

         11  Appeals identified four levels of encounters that

         12  police officers may engage in with individuals on

         13  the street. The first level is the right to approach

         14  and request some basic information from individuals.

         15  The second is the right of the officer to make a

         16  more detailed inquiry. The third level involves the

         17  right to stop, and with that an additional right to

         18  stop and frisk, appropriate. And the fourth, of

         19  course, is the right to arrest.

         20                 Each level requires additional

         21  amount, or an increasing amount of information by

         22  the officer before he or she can take the

         23  appropriate action.

         24                 Some general comments. The lines

         25  between these levels are very thin. The officer, as
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          2  has been described previously, or earlier this

          3  morning, has to make these decisions in split

          4  seconds, sometimes in split seconds. No two cases,

          5  we found, are really ever exactly the same, and

          6  frequently events occur that escalate the encounter

          7  and escalate from one encounter to another.

          8                 With regard to the first level, the

          9  right of the police officer to approach, an officer

         10  can approach an individual on the street and request

         11  information, but it can't be based merely on a hunch

         12  or a whim or a guess. There has to be some objective

         13  credible reason why the officer approaches an

         14  individual on the street. It does not have to

         15  involve any criminality on the part of the citizen

         16  or the individual, but it must involve some

         17  articuable (sic) basis for the officer to do so.

         18                 A person is not required --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And I think in

         20  effect that relates to that individual, rather than

         21  we are looking for, you know, for a robber at large

         22  or something like that.

         23                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Yes.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It has to relate

         25  to that individual.
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          2                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: For instance, an

          3  individual in the middle of winter is walking in

          4  Bermuda shorts in the middle of traffic, might pose

          5  as certainly no crime is being committed, the

          6  officer can assume the approach and ask the

          7  individual are you all right? Do you live around

          8  here? Something like that. Something of basic

          9  questions, nothing intrusive, because the officer

         10  could articulate the reason for that encounter.

         11                 A person is not required to carry any

         12  identification on him or her, and a person can

         13  refuse to answer the question that the officer is

         14  asking. Of course, there is a new law in this state

         15  effective last year that you cannot give false

         16  information when identifying itself, but you do not

         17  have to identify yourself at all. And the refusal to

         18  answer those questions cannot permit the police

         19  officer to take any further action, although the

         20  officer could certainly continue surveilling the

         21  individual and observing the individual from a

         22  distance.

         23                 As a matter of fact, if the

         24  individual wanted to run away from the officer when

         25  he is asking these questions, he could. What might
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          2  happen to the individual of course is something

          3  else, but certainly theoretically under the cases

          4  that I am reporting to you, the individual has a

          5  right to run away.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Is that grounds

          7  for the officer to run after and stop them?

          8                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: He cannot under the

          9  law pursue that individual.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It doesn't

         11  indicate suspicion.

         12                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: No.

         13                 The second level is the right of the

         14  officer to engage in an inquiry, what is called a

         15  common law right of inquiry. This is based upon what

         16  the cases say is founded suspicion that criminal

         17  activity is afoot. What does that mean? Very few

         18  people understand what that means. It means some

         19  indication, some bare indication of some

         20  criminality. Here the individual is being focused

         21  upon by the officer as a suspect. Here the questions

         22  can be more accusatory in nature. The questions

         23  would lead a person to believe that he or she is the

         24  focus of the investigation. The officer can ask in

         25  this level what is in the bag? Can I search the bag?
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          2  Again, it cannot be based on a gut feeling. It

          3  cannot be based on nervousness by the individual,

          4  that certainly is not a reason for asking the

          5  question. And, again, the individual can refuse to

          6  answer the questions and the police cannot, and the

          7  individual silence cannot be used to escalate the

          8  encounter.

          9                 And, again, no force can be used on

         10  the individual to ask these questions. If the

         11  individual wants to walk away, he can or she can.

         12  And neither level one or level two involve a

         13  physical restraint of the individual.

         14                 Now, the cases do say that if there

         15  is some indication of criminality and then the

         16  individual flees after the officer starts asking

         17  questions, and the officer would be able to pursue

         18  because there has been an escalation by the person's

         19  flight.

         20                 Again, if the person gives false

         21  answers to questions, that would also escalate the

         22  encounter.

         23                 Now, getting to level three, the

         24  right to stop. This is a seizure where there is

         25  physical force used to restrain the individual.
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          2  This, as has been explained earlier, must be based

          3  upon reasonable suspicion.

          4                 The officer reasonably suspects that

          5  a crime has been committed or is about to be

          6  committed. Again, it involves a physical seizure and

          7  appropriate force can be used. There are many

          8  sources for the reasonable suspicion, and it would

          9  take too much time to go into now. Certainly

         10  innocuous behavior on the part of an individual does

         11  not supply reasonable suspicion. Walking late at

         12  night in a deserted area does not supply a

         13  reasonable suspicion, even walking late at night in

         14  a high crime area does not supply reasonable

         15  suspicion.

         16                 Now, as part of the right to stop,

         17  there is an additional right to stop and frisk if

         18  there is also reasonable suspicion that the

         19  individual is armed with a deadly weapon and may

         20  cause injury to the officer.

         21                 This means that the officer may pat

         22  down the individual. It is not a full-blown search.

         23  The officer cannot search the pockets of the

         24  individual. There must be a rational belief of

         25  danger on this level, one that must be articulated.
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          2                 If the officer feels during the frisk

          3  what he believes is not a weapon, he cannot continue

          4  to frisk or reach into the clothes. Now, with the

          5  patrol guide, it is interesting, they give an

          6  example in the patrol guide of a stop and frisk

          7  report which the Commissioner mentioned earlier,

          8  which is supposedly used as an example for Police

          9  officers to follow. It is interesting, though, that

         10  in that stop and frisk report, the individual who

         11  was frisked had a notebook in his clothing. Now, if

         12  the officer, and, again, I don't know the full facts

         13  of that case. If an officer were frisking and felt

         14  what he believed to be a notebook, most notebooks do

         15  not feel like a weapon, possibly it could, but most

         16  notebooks that I have carried do not.

         17                 If the officer felt what he believed

         18  to be a notebook, he should not have been able to

         19  reach into the individual's clothing and retrieve

         20  the notebook. Apparently in this stop and frisk

         21  report and the patrol guide, which is used by the

         22  entire Police Department, he reached in, searched

         23  and pulled out the notebook. I would just offer that

         24  for whatever it is worth.

         25                 There are many sources for reasonable
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          2  suspicion to stop and frisk. Again, the time doesn't

          3  permit it, but it is interesting that, again, in the

          4  patrol guide they list for officers sources for

          5  reasonable suspicion to stop and frisk. One of the

          6  factors they list is the manner of dress of a

          7  suspect.

          8                 In my opinion, the manner of dress of

          9  a suspect is not a basis to use for reasonable

         10  suspicion to frisk. I would just throw that out for

         11  whatever it is worth.

         12                 One of the major reasons for stopping

         13  and frisking are bulges. Bulges where there are not

         14  supposed to be bulges. Location of the bulge,

         15  whether it is in the waste area, whether it is in

         16  the pocket, certainly an undefined bulge is not

         17  enough to frisk. There has to be additional

         18  information to the officer either of some criminal

         19  activity he is aware of, a report that has come over

         20  to him, or some menacing behavior on the part of the

         21  individual reaching in to pull out what the officer

         22  sees as a bulge.

         23                 Again, many things negate reasonable

         24  suspicion to frisk and do not supply -- the presence

         25  in a high crime area does not supply reasonable
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          2  suspicion to frisk in and of itself. And I know time

          3  is of the essence, I think that really covers the

          4  area briefly.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

          6  very much, Professor Kamins.

          7                 Did you listen to Commissioner

          8  Safir's and Deputy Commissioner Grasso's testimony

          9  regarding the stop and frisk?

         10                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Yes.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Did they get it

         12  right?

         13                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, I think

         14  Commissioner Grasso was attempting to define certain

         15  levels of approaching individuals and asking them

         16  questions, and he kept using the word suspicion and

         17  I don't think he was really delineating the

         18  different levels as I tried to do for you. I think

         19  he was sort of grouping everything into the

         20  suspicion area, and as I said, there are other areas

         21  which are based upon something less than suspicion.

         22  So, I think to that extent, I think it was perhaps a

         23  little inaccurate, but let me just leave it at that.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: In the area of

         25  stop and frisk -- of stops, for example, there has
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          2  to be reasonable suspicion?

          3                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Yes.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: As you say, that

          5  a crime has been or is about to be committed.

          6                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Is being committed,

          7  has been committed, right.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Do you have the

          9  sense that the Department construes this to be

         10  almost a blank check to allow officers to say that

         11  they have suspicion that a crime is about to be

         12  committed in an overbroad way? Or do you think that

         13  what they are looking for in terms of reasonable

         14  suspicion of a crime is what the law has said is

         15  reasonable?

         16                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, I think

         17  certainly it would be interesting to see what the

         18  reports show, the stop and frisk reports show as to

         19  why the --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: So it is

         21  reasonable for us to try and get all of those

         22  reports?

         23                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Absolutely.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         25                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: And of course the
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          2  cases that come down in this area, there are a

          3  certain percentage of cases where judges have

          4  suppressed evidence because they have found under

          5  the law the police didn't act appropriately. But

          6  those are, you know, there are thousands and

          7  thousands of cases that never reach the courts

          8  because individuals were released -- not released,

          9  they were committed to move on in the streets, and

         10  those cases don't reach the courts. I think that is

         11  why your Committee may find some answers by looking

         12  through these reports and seeing why individuals --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That is why I

         14  requested them.

         15                 When they said about half of the

         16  cases which lead to -- which involve gun seizures

         17  and get thrown out by courts is not a surprising

         18  statistic; is that your sense that it is not a

         19  surprising statistic? Or does it seem to be a high

         20  number of cases that are basically being dismissed

         21  by the courts with respect to gun confiscation?

         22                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, I don't think

         23  -- when you say am I surprised, I mean nothing

         24  surprises me in the courts, but there are many

         25  reasons why cases are dismissed. I mean, cases are
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          2  dismissed because evidence can be suppressed, cases

          3  can be dismissed because the speedy trial rule is

          4  not followed, cases are dismissed because witnesses

          5  don't appear. So, I mean there are many reasons why

          6  cases are dismissed, so it is hard to conclude from

          7  50 percent statistic anything else other than the

          8  normal reasons why cases are dismissed.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It will really

         10  take a more in-depth investigation.

         11                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Yes, absolutely.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Professor Tyler,

         13  I take it from your testimony -- well, let me put it

         14  this way: This Administration has emphasized

         15  repeatedly the importance of crime statistics, FBI

         16  crime statistics, as being, I would think it is fair

         17  to say the paramount indicator of public safety in

         18  the City.

         19                 How important do you think crime

         20  statistics are in the way people feel about the

         21  police and public safety?

         22                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Well, the

         23  implications of the studies that I described is that

         24  crime statistics are not the most important factor.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That is why I
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          2  asked. So you think these statistics are

          3  over-emphasized by the Administration?

          4                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Yes.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You do think so.

          6                 What does your research suggest about

          7  how to more successfully balance the gains from

          8  aggressive policing with the losses associated with

          9  residents' perception that the police are sometimes

         10  mistreating residents?

         11                 PROFESSOR TYLER: I think that the

         12  right approach would not be to see this as a

         13  trade-off. That would be to say that the police need

         14  to learn how to behave towards citizens in ways that

         15  citizens will understand and convey respect. And if

         16  they must engage in aggressive police activity, like

         17  stopping people on the street, they need to be

         18  trained to act in ways that are respectful, that

         19  show awareness to citizen rights.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Dialogue with

         21  them.

         22                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Talk to people,

         23  listen to people, treat them with dignity.

         24                 I think the problem is in believing

         25  that there has to be a trade-off, that the only way
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          2  to look for the crime rate is to engage in

          3  activities that alienate citizens.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

          5                 PROFESSOR TYLER: I don't think that

          6  is true.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You have the

          8  sense that there has been too much of that over the

          9  last few years in the City where there is too much

         10  in a sense, that the tough crime fighting is

         11  somewhat distinct from the sort of interactions that

         12  you are recommending?

         13                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Oh, absolutely, yes.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No, I think your

         15  suggestions are well taken. It seems to me that the

         16  emphasis really should be on doing both, on doing

         17  more of the latter sorts of things that you are

         18  recommending.

         19                 Thank you.

         20                 And Professor Chevigny, your emphasis

         21  on the flow of information from the NYPD, getting an

         22  independent auditing body that can get this

         23  information, we know how difficult, I mean some of

         24  the staff people here who are really very good and

         25  work hard are always regularly telling me how

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            115

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  difficult it is to get more information.

          3                 I mean, right now bodies like the

          4  City Council, the Comptroller, City, State, Public

          5  Advocate, all have sometimes established by the

          6  courts rights to get information, and yet have

          7  difficulty getting this information, and really the

          8  consequence frequently, frequently is that matters

          9  that should be investigated are not investigated.

         10  How would an additional body facilitate the flow of

         11  information or what other would do so?

         12                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Well, of course

         13  they would have to have subpoena power, but I

         14  understand even with subpoena power you may obtain

         15  resistance and you will have to litigate it.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right. It takes

         17  often years to in fact establish the applicability

         18  in a given case and to get the information.

         19                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Well, that is the

         20  reason I think you need an inspector general inside

         21  the Department who has some control with respect to

         22  the management and who can say, look, can in advance

         23  of the six-month return to the auditing body can be

         24  saying to the Department, look, we have got to

         25  figure out how to comply with these things, it is
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          2  going to be to our interest to do so. I think the

          3  Inspector General has got to be a person inside,

          4  although making a liaison with the outside, who is

          5  speaking to the managers and explaining to them the

          6  necessity to do these things.

          7                 Also, it is going to take time --

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: How would an

          9  additional body, like an independent audit board, be

         10  more successful than the bodies that I mentioned in

         11  getting information?

         12                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: I think it will

         13  take time. I don't think that on day one they will

         14  be successful. I think that over time the Department

         15  will take the attitude that it is inevitable and it

         16  will become routine, as the use of ombudsman is in

         17  other policies than ours. I don't think that they

         18  are going to cooperate on the first day. But I think

         19  we have got to finish with this business of having

         20  an ad hoc body that is asking for information, and

         21  the public body can say if we just sit tight long

         22  enough, this is going to blow over.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right. And in

         24  fact, that is what has happened time and again in my

         25  experience.
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          2                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: It is going to be

          3  an organization that is never going to blow over. It

          4  has got to be there asking at regular intervals and

          5  demanding to be answered, and if there is a person

          6  inside who is explaining why it should be done, I

          7  think in the long run, it will take hold.

          8                 It is a political change. I don't

          9  expect it to be popular at the outset.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Is it your

         11  sense, are you close enough to City government to

         12  get a sense as to whether routine information should

         13  be provided to a much more significant extent, much

         14  larger extent than it is now?

         15                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: By the police?

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: By the police,

         17  yes.

         18                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Yes. I don't know

         19  the other bodies that well.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: What makes you

         21  say that?

         22                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Well, if we

         23  compare this with other cities, with Los Angeles and

         24  the investigation made by the Christopher Commission

         25  in Los Angeles and similar investigations in Boston,

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            118

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  those bodies got a great deal of information, and

          3  they got it because there was political pressure to

          4  get it at that particular time. But since then they

          5  have tried to routinize that and set up an Inspector

          6  General system, for example, to make sure that the

          7  changes recommended are systemitized. I don't

          8  pretend it is entirely successful, but --

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Is there

         10  increased confidence in those cities?

         11                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Yes. My sense is

         12  that there has been more information flowing to the

         13  public, and that, yes, it has increased confidence.

         14                 The other thing is that this

         15  Department is a notoriously secretive department. It

         16  isn't the Giuliani Administration, it is a long-time

         17  tradition of saying if we sit tight and do as little

         18  as possible it will blow over, and it usually does.

         19  They are usually right.

         20                 So, I don't blame them for taking

         21  that attitude, but something should be done by the

         22  political system to make sure that there is a

         23  response to public -- the other thing is, frankly, I

         24  agree with the Commissioner, comparatively speaking,

         25  this Police Department does not do a bad job
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          2  compared with other departments in the United

          3  States.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: In terms of

          5  providing information or --

          6                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: In terms of

          7  policing the City and in terms of the use of

          8  violence, especially deadly violence. What they say

          9  about deadly violence is true. Confidence is low

         10  because accountability is terrible, and it is

         11  ridiculous for a Department that does a relatively

         12  good job to ruin its relationship with the public

         13  because it is secretive. That is -- they are

         14  shooting themselves in the foot, frankly, I think.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Frankly that is

         16  true. And I think confidence would be much higher if

         17  in fact they were more forthcoming.

         18                 Do you think it would improve police

         19  community relations, relations with the public at

         20  large in the   City if they were more forthcoming?

         21                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Yes. I would

         22  primarily produce better relations with other

         23  political officers, and in the long run that would

         24  produce better relations with the public, yes.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.
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          2                 Others have questions. Council Member

          3  Juanita Watkins, the Chair of our Subcommittee on

          4  District Attorneys, Courts and Investigations.

          5                 Councilwoman Watkins.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Thank you.

          7                 Your testimonies were extremely

          8  interesting and informative. I would like to, before

          9  I forget, ask Professor Chevigny I think was the one

         10  -- no, you weren't the one that was -- Mr. Kamins,

         11  who has the information regarding the stop and

         12  search and so on.

         13                 I would request that the basic

         14  outline of the four levels be given to the

         15  Committee. It is something that we would benefit

         16  from studying in preparation for our April 12th

         17  questioning, and also for us to have a better

         18  understanding, just when we speak to the

         19  constituents who call us on a regular basis.

         20                 One of the things for Professor

         21  Tyler, I would like your input on whether or not you

         22  feel that some kind of psychological testing or

         23  profiling, not to the extent that is done perhaps

         24  when a police officer is being recruited in order to

         25  pass the test and become an officer, but in order to
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          2  enter an elite street crime unit where they are

          3  undercover and so on, is it your feeling that this

          4  might be helpful in the selection or screening

          5  process?

          6                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Well, basically I

          7  don't see how it could be bad. I mean, certainly

          8  psychological testing can be used to detect people

          9  who are potentially abusive, dangerous people. Not

         10  perfect, but certainly there is evidence that such

         11  testing can detect people who might be bad officers,

         12  to the extent that you are putting officers in

         13  situations that high stress or involve a lot of

         14  opportunity to abuse their authority, the reasons

         15  for giving tests are even greater.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Thank you.

         17  That has been my feeling. I raise the issue because,

         18  prior to coming to the City Council, I spent a good

         19  number of years on the Commission that dealt with,

         20  the Civil Service Commission that dealt with police

         21  officers who appealed their failure t pass the

         22  psychological testing, and there is indeed some very

         23  interesting information or conclusions that one can

         24  draw when these people actually come and sit before

         25  you in an interview, and you have had a time to take
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          2  a look at their responses to certain questions and

          3  indicators.

          4                 This business of the stop and

          5  whatever, didn't mention cars, didn't mention

          6  automobiles, and I don't know where that falls into

          7  the situation, but if you have information on that,

          8  that would be helpful.

          9                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Sure. That involves

         10  the whole other area of what they call pretext stops

         11  and people being stopped for reasons other than

         12  ostensibly the vehicle and traffic law violations. I

         13  mean, there just is not enough time today to go into

         14  that.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: I understand.

         16  But if you have some guidelines --

         17                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Sure.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: -- That would

         19  help us, because totally other than traffic stops, I

         20  represent an area, or at least a large portion of my

         21  district where we have a lot of civil service

         22  employees, we have a lot of professional people, and

         23  we have a lot of people who own expensive cars, and

         24  in many cases these cars are loaned to their

         25  children, they're college-aged or just beginning
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          2  working children, I don't think that Commissioner

          3  Grasso or Commissioner Safir has any real idea of

          4  how many calls offices like mine get about people

          5  whose sons are legitimately driving a lexus or a BMW

          6  or an Infiniti that belongs to the family. They have

          7  the proper identification, and yet they are pulled

          8  over routinely in and about their own neighborhoods

          9  and in at least two cases have been taken to

         10  precincts and then lost in the system, where

         11  eventually they have not been charged with anything

         12  because there was nothing they were guilty of. But

         13  for as much as eight, nine hours, parents are

         14  frantic because they don't know what happened to

         15  their young people who were due home at X time, and

         16  they don't seem to understand that this is the kind

         17  of thing that Professor Tyler speaks of with a lack

         18  of consideration and respect, and where these people

         19  cannot even call home.

         20                 So, we need to know what is legal,

         21  what is not legal and we need to be able to sit down

         22  with our Police Department and discuss it. If there

         23  are people who have stolen vehicles, or who have

         24  illegal things, we want them off the street. But I

         25  really don't want my next door neighbor's son

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            124

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  driving her Lexus to be missing for eight or nine

          3  hours, nobody knows where he is, and it turns out he

          4  had been picked up by the police coming back from a

          5  college affair with a friend and they were

          6  eventually charged with nothing but they disappeared

          7  and could not even call home.

          8                 That may be part of what you are

          9  talking about. But it certainly is a very disturbing

         10  situation for communities.

         11                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: I will be glad to

         12  provide those guidelines for you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         14  Councilwoman Watkins.

         15                 Councilman Martin Golden, from

         16  Brooklyn.

         17                 Thank you, Mr. Chair.

         18                 This is Attorney Kamins?

         19                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Yes.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Where we would

         21  stop, and without suspicion again?

         22                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: I am sorry?

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN:  Where would

         24  we stop again without mere suspicion?

         25                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, when you say
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          2  without suspicion, the officer can approach an

          3  individual either at a level one or a level two

          4  without reasonable suspicion and ask them questions.

          5                 The individual is not required to

          6  answer the questions but the officer can ask the

          7  questions.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Can you define

          9  what level one and level two mean?

         10                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Level one is

         11  approaching to ask some basic questions, your name,

         12  where do you live, why are you in the area?

         13                 And level two is the inquiry, the

         14  common law inquiry based upon some indication of

         15  criminality, but less than reasonable suspicion.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

         17                 Did you do the Boston study? Who did

         18  the Boston study? The Boston study where they had

         19  the community and police officers have a better

         20  communication today and less complaints of

         21  misconduct?

         22                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: I don't think it

         23  is in Boston. In Los Angeles there is an effort at

         24  better community relations.

         25                 I didn't mention Boston in that
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          2  connection. I am told there is such a relationship

          3  in Boston, but I don't know anything about it

          4  personally.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Okay, let's

          6  stick with the LA report.

          7                 The LA report compared to New York

          8  City today, can you do a comparison?

          9                 PROFESSOR TYLER: I think he means me.

         10                 The study that I did on Los Angeles,

         11  you can't do a direct comparison of Los Angeles to

         12  New York. What I was concerned about was looking at

         13  minority police relations in cities where there was

         14  a history of the similar kinds of problems to the

         15  problems we are facing in New York. So in that

         16  sense, I think the issue is the same.

         17                 The basic argument is that what

         18  minority citizens, as well as white citizens are

         19  looking at when they have an experience with police

         20  officers is how they are treated as individuals.

         21  They are looking at whether they are treated with

         22  respect, whether they feel their rights are

         23  acknowledged, whether their dignity is respected,

         24  that that is what drives the impact of their

         25  experience on their confidence in the police. I

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            127

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  think that is true in Los Angeles, it is true in

          3  Oakland, it is true in Chicago and I would guess it

          4  is true in New York.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Would you say

          6  LA is doing a better job at relations today than

          7  they were in the past, and better than New York City

          8  presently?

          9                 PROFESSOR TYLER: I am not in the

         10  position to make that comparison. I think Los

         11  Angeles has made a big effort to focus on the kinds

         12  of issues that I have described, and I think that

         13  community relations have improved in Los Angeles,

         14  whether they are better than New York I couldn't

         15  say.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I heard from

         17  Professor Chevigny and his professional opinion on

         18  the New York City Police Department today, could I

         19  hear from you, sir, and from Mr. Kamins, on your

         20  professional opinion of the New York City Police

         21  Department today?

         22                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Opinion about

         23  what aspect of the Police Department?

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: In its

         25  policing, in its reduction of police misconduct and
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          2  in its overall mission statement.

          3                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: I don't think

          4  there has been a sign that there has been a

          5  reduction in police misconduct generally. There has

          6  been a reduction in the use of deadly force, but the

          7  number of complaints generally has gone up in recent

          8  years, of course the size of the Department has

          9  increased as well.

         10                 But unfortunately, whether a

         11  department does a good job with respect to

         12  misconduct and the system of accountability are

         13  related, it is just rhetoric to say that the

         14  Department is doing a better job with respect to

         15  misconduct unless we have some way of evaluating it

         16  and they won't let us evaluate it.

         17                 So, all of these opinions that we

         18  take, whether they are doing a better job or they

         19  are doing a worse job, we may have a very strong

         20  opinion, I have a feeling that in relation to other

         21  departments, New York does a good job with respect

         22  to violence towards citizens, but we are never going

         23  to be sure unless we get an adequate system of

         24  accountability. And without an adequate system of

         25  accountability, these opinions are really merely
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          2  opinions.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Professor

          4  Tyler.

          5                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Well, I am not in a

          6  position to evaluate the quality of police efforts

          7  to control crime because I am a psychologist

          8  basically.

          9                 What I am in a position to do is to

         10  evaluate the effect of police activities on the

         11  confidence of citizens, and I think there is a lot

         12  to be gained in terms of building citizen confidence

         13  in the New York police.

         14                 That is obviously something that has

         15  come up in recent weeks and it is one of the reasons

         16  for these hearings. So I don't think my opinion is

         17  at all unique.

         18                 What I would emphasize is that a lot

         19  of the way the public feels about the police has to

         20  do with the attitude of the police and with police

         21  practices so there is no necessary contradiction

         22  between activities that lower the crime rate that

         23  are effective as policing activities and activities

         24  that build public confidence, if the police are

         25  trained effectively to understand the importance of
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          2  how they treat citizens.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Mr. Kamis.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is almost

          5  anomalous, the extent to which so many people

          6  believe in this City that there is a correlation,

          7  because you are driving down crime, you have to, you

          8  know, alienate the citizenry and they are going to

          9  process. I mean, there is no particular correlation.

         10                 It may be the case here in New York,

         11  but elsewhere, as you point out, it could be quite

         12  different.

         13                 PROFESSOR TYLER: I think that is the

         14  core point that I would try to make to all of you as

         15  a result of this research is that there is no

         16  necessity to alienate the public in a strategy that

         17  effectively lowers the crime rate, and in fact,

         18  cities like Boston have had a lot of success with

         19  controlling crime and with building public

         20  confidence because they have taken an approach where

         21  they have focused much more directly on consulting

         22  citizens, bringing them into the process, showing

         23  them respect, listening to them.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         25  Council Member Golden.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I am still

          3  questioning.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You are going?

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Yes.

          6                 Staying on that tune, then your

          7  approach would be, or reapproach or rethinking of

          8  the present training that is in the Police Academy

          9  and the ongoing training, as well as community,

         10  better community relations at the precinct level, is

         11  that basically --

         12                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Those are all very

         13  good ideas that flow from what I have said.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Is that the

         15  extent, though, and I understand the other gentleman

         16  about an ombudsman or Inspector General, would be in

         17  this conversation that we have had today, this

         18  debate, would you say that that is the area that we

         19  would be looking at?

         20                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Yes.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Okay.

         22                 Mr. Kamis, can I get your --

         23                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: I don't consider

         24  myself an expert on the policing, so I would really

         25  reserve my opinion for another forum. But I would
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          2  say that training is exceptionally important in this

          3  equation, and I would be interested to see, I think

          4  someone asked on the Council for the curriculum of

          5  the Street Crime Unit, and it would be interesting

          6  to see what they are taught and perhaps maybe it is

          7  a question of training, or more training in certain

          8  areas that can make them more effective or other

          9  police officers more effective.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I have one

         11  last question, or two last questions. UF 250s, have

         12  any of you done any studies as to the effect

         13  nationwide? Is the proportion of US 250s in say New

         14  York City proportioned to the amount of people that

         15  reside here, versus Boston, LA, Detroit; anybody

         16  done any studies in that area?

         17                 PROFESSOR TYLER: No.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Okay. Thank

         19  you very much.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Can I say that

         21  the concern has been expressed, I think it is

         22  probably well founded that some of our witnesses are

         23  on timetables, and they are good enough to come and

         24  they have been here a long time, so if we could try

         25  to move along the questioning, I think it will
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          2  enable us to get the benefit of all of the other

          3  witnesses who are here today.

          4                 Councilman Bill Perkins.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: Thank you

          6  very much, Mr. Chairman. I am going to be real

          7  quick, because I know that we are going to get some

          8  of these other experts up to share.

          9                 Mr. Chiv-eny, did I say that right?

         10                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Chev-in-ie.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: Chev-in-ie, I

         12  am sorry. Chevigny. I like your idea of the

         13  independent audit and the question of information

         14  flow, and I am concerned, however, that in the

         15  absence of this type of information, how one can be

         16  so confident that New York City's police are by

         17  comparison to other Police Departments, much more

         18  restrained or doing a better job, as you suggested

         19  in your comment.

         20                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Well, we can't be

         21  sure. But we are sure about the statistics with

         22  respect to the use of deadly force, and New York is

         23  relatively restrained in its use of deadly force.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: So, all the

         25  statistics relative to deadly force available, have
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          2  been available? There has been an open flow of that

          3  kind of information?

          4                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: You have to ask

          5  for it pretty persistently, but, yes, the

          6  information about the use of deadly force is

          7  available. And I think that, I don't want to comment

          8  on the Diallo case because I don't understand what

          9  happened, but in general the Department has a long

         10  record of a good system of investigation of

         11  shootings through its Firearms Discharge Review

         12  Board relative to other cities, and they do put out

         13  a statistical report that covers the shootings and

         14  the use of weapons as a universe of cases, without

         15  talking about specific cases. So we get statistical

         16  evidence.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: Okay.

         18                 I guess the great outcry is not

         19  simply the deadly force but the excessive force; are

         20  you getting good statistics about the use of

         21  excessive force?

         22                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: No, there are no

         23  good statistics anywhere in America about the use of

         24  excessive force. The Justice Department has an

         25  auditor under the Crime Bill to collect such
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          2  information and they have failed to do so and the

          3  Departments has failed to cooperate. This is a

          4  nationwide problem, but we don't know how much

          5  unlawful use of force --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: And your

          7  audit would be helpful in that regard.

          8                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: It sure would.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: Finally, Mr.

         10  Tyler, just one quick question.

         11                 Racism is the big, big problem in a

         12  lot of folks' minds about why police are doing what

         13  they are doing. As a psychologist, what would

         14  suggest to attack that racism? Especially since,

         15  after all, it is not peculiar to the Police

         16  Department, but nevertheless perhaps it is most

         17  deadly when in the hands of an officer with a 9

         18  millimeter gun.

         19                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Well, I think that

         20  we all recognize that racism is a very central

         21  problem in American society, and has to be addressed

         22  on lots of different levels. In the specific case of

         23  the police, I think training programs, and

         24  continuing training, retraining, is the crucial

         25  issue.
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          2                 My particular concern in the

          3  situation in New York now is that the police are

          4  being given a justification that allows them to

          5  express such attitudes because they are being told

          6  that aggressive action is necessary to control

          7  crime, and that invites the kinds of problems that

          8  we are talking about today.

          9                 So, part of training I think has to

         10  be a recognition that the police have to communicate

         11  respect for the law, respect for the police, the

         12  citizens, by treating citizens with respect, and

         13  that the police are undermining efforts to control

         14  crime if they destroy the confidence of the

         15  community.

         16                 That doesn't prevent the expression

         17  of racism, but it communicates to the police that

         18  such expressions are contrary to their role as

         19  police officers, they are unprofessional, as opposed

         20  to a situation where they can rationalize such

         21  expressions by saying that they are needed to

         22  control crime.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER PERKINS: Thank you

         24  very much. So, in effect it is a leadership problem

         25  that you are talking about that is allowing for this
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          2  tolerance?

          3                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Let me just

          4  emphasize that I think we need training.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: The witness

          6  won't let himself get led.

          7                 Thank you.

          8                 Councilwoman Helen Marshall from

          9  Queens.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: I will be

         11  brief.

         12                 Mr. Kamins, in your description of

         13  search and seize, or stop and frisk, one thing that

         14  you didn't mention, what is the requirement of a

         15  policeman who is in plainclothes? What is required

         16  as far as him identifying to the person who he is

         17  approaching the fact that he is an officer?

         18                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, I don't know

         19  what requirements there are under the patrol guide

         20  for police -- I would assume that a police officer

         21  under the patrol guide is supposed to identify

         22  himself or herself. But the search and seizure cases

         23  don't negate a search or stop and frisk because an

         24  officer doesn't immediately identify themselves.

         25  That only happens sometimes in search warrants where
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          2  the officers don't show the warrant of announce

          3  their purpose and things like that. But on the

          4  street I don't think there is any legal -- it is not

          5  fatal to a stop and frisk if an officer does not

          6  immediately identify himself or herself.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Now I am

          8  making room for narcotics officers, undercover

          9  officers, I am not talking about that category. But

         10  as you might have heard me earlier describe, here is

         11  a young woman driving a car down the street, and she

         12  is stopped, and she is by herself in the car and

         13  four men are approaching here, and none of them have

         14  on uniforms and nobody is identifying themselves

         15  that they are a policeman, and she has to make a

         16  decision, shall I step on the gas and run? Or should

         17  I stop and take a chance that maybe they are not out

         18  to hurt me?

         19                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, certainly the

         20  court, if it went to court the Judge would be able

         21  to evaluate that person's conduct in view of the

         22  fact that the officers did not identify themselves

         23  and it would be certainly justifiable for the person

         24  to attempt to flee if the person thought these

         25  people were about to assault the individual and did
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          2  not realize they were police officers.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Well, the

          4  only question that was asked in that case is about

          5  is your window working? Is your window working?

          6                 Just two other quick things. All

          7  three panelists are experts in criminology, which

          8  thank God that we have you, crime is indeed going

          9  down all over the country. I was wondering if maybe

         10  one of you could briefly comment on that, and how

         11  does New York fit into that picture?

         12                 And then, of course, it is in our own

         13  best interest that we have a good relationship with

         14  our Police Department.

         15                 I mean, all of us do it on our local

         16  levels, we are elected officials who represent

         17  140,000 people, we would be ridiculous if we didn't

         18  have an important relationship and a good

         19  relationship with our local officers. We need that

         20  kind of relationship with the Commissioner, and in

         21  our City with the Mayor also because he is the Chief

         22  Executive Officer and very much involved with our

         23  police.

         24                 I am interested in what happened in

         25  Boston, and it would be great if we could get some
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          2  more of that information to our Chairman to look at

          3  and maybe we can find some suggestions in there on

          4  how to work together.

          5                 So, just one of you might want to

          6  tackle the question of crime going down? Is it any

          7  different in New York?

          8                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Think you should

          9  ask the police witnesses about this.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Okay.

         11                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: The Department

         12  says that relatively speaking crime has declined

         13  more in New York than in other cities, particularly

         14  violent crime.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: We welcome

         16  that, by the way.

         17                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Yes. And they

         18  attribute that to the quality of life policing.

         19                 I think it is very difficult to tell,

         20  but it is certainly a respectable argument.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Thank you,

         22  Mr. Chairman.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This sort of

         24  thing of an independent auditor that you recommend

         25  might have additional analysis on it, I take it.
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          2                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: I should think

          3  so.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilwoman

          5  Margarita Lopez.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Sir, to the

          7  three of you, in your expert opinion, if you have a

          8  series of police officers who are working in

          9  deplorable conditions inside of the precincts, no

         10  space for them to be able to function, hours that

         11  are totally difficult for a human being, any human

         12  being to function, salaries that don't fulfill the

         13  needs of those police officers in any way, shape or

         14  form, treating them in a way that is not making them

         15  feel that it is worth it to be a police officer in

         16  the City because the message to them as police

         17  officers in the lower level is you are dispensable.

         18  We are not here to create an environment where you

         19  feel proud and be part of this force and you are not

         20  treated in a way that you are considered a very

         21  important piece of this force as a human being, do

         22  you think that that message that is given on an

         23  every day basis to police officers all over the City

         24  will influence in the behavior that they will

         25  exhibit on the street when they cannot conduct
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          2  themselves in what we call professional, caring

          3  ways, and very gentle-like kind of behavior?

          4                 PROFESSOR TYLER: We know from

          5  research, on not specifically the police, but many

          6  people who work in different kinds of organizations

          7  that people who feel more respected and valued by

          8  the organizations that they work for and that they

          9  represent are much more likely to follow rules, not

         10  to abuse their authority, not to abuse power. So, I

         11  think it is very likely that if police feel the way

         12  you describe that that has a bad effect on their

         13  carrying out their job responsibilities, yes.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Then that would

         15  be considered an element in the way that police

         16  officers conduct business outside the police

         17  precincts, for example?

         18                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Yes.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: In your expert

         20  opinion, to the three of you, if you are hired to be

         21  a consultant for the Police Department of New York

         22  City, I hope that you get paid well for that, if you

         23  are hired to be a consultant, if you are given the

         24  responsibility of putting together the Street Crime

         25  Unit, would you recommend that that Street Crime
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          2  Unit be integrated that reflects the same kind of

          3  people of color that live in this City, that that

          4  unit reflects that? Would you recommend that that be

          5  one of the items that whoever puts this unit

          6  together, take into consideration to make this

          7  particular unit effective and project to the City's

          8  sense of the City that this Unit is part of the City

          9  and not something that came from the planet, I don't

         10  know which one, and landed in communities of color?

         11  Will you make that recommendation in your

         12  professional opinion?

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Or don't you

         14  have a professional opinion on that question?

         15                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: I don't think I

         16  have one.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Does anybody

         19  have one?

         20                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Well, I guess in

         21  general, along the lines of what I have already

         22  said, things that lead the officer's involvement,

         23  any policing activity, especially aggressive

         24  policing, to treat their community with respect and

         25  to understand and listen to the concerns of the
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          2  community would improve police community relations.

          3  And certainly one factor that would encourage that

          4  is that the officers are from the community and

          5  understand the concerns of the people with whom they

          6  are dealing. So, in that sense I think that is a

          7  recommendation that is perfectly reasonable for the

          8  police force in general and for any units in the

          9  police force.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Then in your

         11  opinion you think that would increase the efficiency

         12  of the Police Department if that is reflected in

         13  there? I am talking about the racial composition and

         14  ethnic composition of this force.

         15                 PROFESSOR TYLER: I think it would

         16  increase the confidence the public feels in the

         17  police.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Yes, but you're

         19  qualifying that answer and that is what I wanted to

         20  get. You see, because I don't have no problem in

         21  having police officers that are not Puerto Rican to

         22  police my streets if they are going to police my

         23  street equal and fair. But if, I am asking you very

         24  specifically, if integrating the police force and to

         25  increase the efficiency of that force, I am asking
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          2  you if that is a factor, if we know if that is a

          3  factor that increase and better police units around

          4  the nation?

          5                 PROFESSOR TYLER: If the specific

          6  question is efficiency in the sense of effectiveness

          7  and lowering the crime rate, I don't know the answer

          8  to that.

          9                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Again, I don't

         10  consider myself an expert in policing, and therefore

         11  I don't have an expert opinion.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

         13  Kamins.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Council Member

         16  Stanley Michels.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Paul, it is

         18  always good to see you.

         19                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: It is nice to see

         20  you, Stanley.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Thank you.

         22                 I agree Mr. Tyler, Professor Tyler. I

         23  believe that you are right, that you can reduce

         24  crime at the same time not have to lose respect for

         25  the police, and it can be done and it should be done
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          2  here.

          3                 My question is this, and if any of

          4  you can answer this: Do you believe that one of the

          5  reasons that the high rate of dismissal of the

          6  search question based on probable cause, is that

          7  even though the police officer doesn't testify to it

          8  at the time of the voir dire, the judge really

          9  believes that many of these searches and seizures

         10  were based upon race? The unwritten testimony, or

         11  the unspoken testimony.

         12                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: There are a number

         13  of cases each year where judges do not believe

         14  police officers and it is a question of credibility,

         15  but that does not mean it has to do with race. There

         16  are things that police officers say which are not

         17  believed that had nothing to do with race.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But that is

         19  not what I am asking. I am asking do you believe,

         20  some of you have done some studies on what judges'

         21  opinions are and how they are affected, but the

         22  perception out there is that a lot of the

         23  questioning is based upon race by police officers,

         24  and we have a high rate of dismissal. The question

         25  in my mind is whether or not these judges in making
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          2  those dismissals and to anybody's opinion here, is

          3  saying, look, the officer may not say it, but I

          4  believe he really stopped that person and examined

          5  that person and search that person because of the

          6  person's race?

          7                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, it is

          8  difficult to read a judge's mind.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I know that.

         10  I am asking your opinion.

         11                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well --

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Or Mr.

         13  Tyler's opinion as a psychologist.

         14                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: The decisions

         15  reached by the judges on credibility very rarely

         16  have to do with race. Once in awhile there are

         17  decisions where a judge clearly indicates that they

         18  feel that the officer may have been racist. But

         19  other than that, I couldn't comment.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Okay.

         21                 The other question I have has to do

         22  with this particular unit. We have had in many years

         23  in the City community policing, with the cop on the

         24  beat. Do you believe that we would have more cops in

         25  this Street Crime Unit, if there were more

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            148

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  connections with the areas where they were actually

          3  working and knew the, the people knew the

          4  neighborhoods and knew -- were more familiar with?

          5  Or is one of the factors that they have had such

          6  problems, is the fact that they come into

          7  neighborhoods in which they are not familiar with

          8  and perhaps the people who are in the Street Crime

          9  Unit are not neighborhood-experienced specifically

         10  in the neighborhoods where they are operating?

         11                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Well, it is true

         12  that research on community policing shows that it

         13  builds confidence in the police, because people know

         14  the police officers that they are dealing with, they

         15  think they know their values, they feel they

         16  understand them better, so in that sense I think

         17  that is a very good argument.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: And the

         19  argument being that, this is one of the arguments,

         20  that you don't have this with the Street Crime Unit.

         21                 PROFESSOR TYLER: Right.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: And they are

         23  all over the City, wherever they need them, 400 or

         24  389 people, and just shoved into areas where they

         25  are not familiar with. Whereas the community
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          2  policing, you know the community people, you know

          3  the neighborhood, you know the issues in the

          4  community, and that is one of the reasons that

          5  perhaps they are having problems.

          6                 Paul, do you have an opinion on that?

          7                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: I really don't. I

          8  don't think we know enough about it. That is what

          9  you are doing this investigation --

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes, that is

         11  why we are asking the experts.

         12                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Mr. Chairman,

         13  with all due respect, can I be excused?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         15                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: I am keeping some

         16  people waiting and I can't contact them.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Thank you

         18  very much.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         20  much, Mr. Chevigny.

         21                 PROFESSOR CHEVIGNY: Thank you very

         22  much.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you for

         24  your testimony.

         25                 The last questioner in this area will
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          2  be Gifford Miller. Councilman Miller.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Mr. Chairman,

          4  I just have a brief question for Professor Kamins.

          5                 I don't know whether you were here

          6  earlier, but I told a story that we heard from when

          7  the Manhattan Delegation held hearings on this

          8  subject and we had a number of people come forward

          9  and tell stories of their interaction with the

         10  police.

         11                 One of the stories that was told, and

         12  I am not going to get this right exactly, but I take

         13  it this is a hypothetical case, and what I am

         14  interested in here is, at what point -- you talked

         15  about the four different levels --

         16                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Right.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: And I want to

         18  know at what point along this story have we moved

         19  from which level to which level.

         20                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Can you just repeat

         21  the facts.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Let me give

         23  you the story, right.

         24                 A gentleman is walking down the

         25  street, he is an African-American, he is holding the
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          2  hand of his seven-year-old son. The police officer

          3  approaches and says to the gentleman what do you

          4  have in your pocket? And the man says what do you

          5  mean what do I have in my pocket? And the police

          6  officer pulls out his gun and says show me what you

          7  have in your pocket, pointing it at the civilian.

          8                 The civilian removes, slowly removes

          9  a hat from this pocket, he says I got a hat and

         10  that's it. Has that reached the point of a stop and

         11  frisk? And can you tell us where we are?

         12                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, the question

         13  first what's in your pocket would be illegal,

         14  assuming he is just walking down the street. The

         15  officer couldn't say what is in your pocket, that

         16  would be an unlawful inquiry under level two. And

         17  compelling the individual to reach into the pocket

         18  would be in effect a stop -- the officer is not

         19  frisking but it essentially reaches a level three

         20  because the individual is being required to move

         21  what is inside his clothes and revealing it to the

         22  officer, so that would be unlawful.

         23                 The problem is there was nothing

         24  found in --

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: It's a hat.
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          2                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: The problem is that

          3  case doesn't go to court. If the form -- well, if it

          4  is not filled out, of course we will never --

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: You are saying

          6  it should be filled out because it is a stop and

          7  frisk.

          8                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Absolutely.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: And it is

         10  unlawful unless the police officer had a reasonable

         11  suspicion then in that case that there was some kind

         12  of criminal activity going on?

         13                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Not only that, but

         14  that the officer was in danger, because apparently

         15  he felt something was in the pocket that might have

         16  caused him danger. But from your facts there didn't

         17  seem to be anything that would have caused him

         18  danger, unless there were some other facts

         19  indicating a bulge in the pocket which the officer

         20  thought might have been a weapon, but it is not what

         21  it sounds like.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Right, okay.

         23  Obviously my colleagues have pointed out that there

         24  needs to be more to the rest of the story, and I am

         25  not saying there wasn't more to the story, I just
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          2  was trying to understand at what point, whether or

          3  not asking somebody -- I mean, can you ask someone

          4  to empty their pockets?

          5                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Not on those facts,

          6  no.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: But under any

          8  circumstances can you ask somebody to empty their

          9  pockets and they could say no, right?

         10                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Well, if the

         11  officer feared for his safety because there was

         12  something which led him to believe there was a

         13  weapon in the pocket, or he saw the outline of a

         14  gun, the officer could either pat the outside of the

         15  pocket if he thought it was a gun, he could reach in

         16  the pocket and take the item out.

         17                 Under certain conditions that person

         18  could be asked to remove the contents of a pocket if

         19  the officer has reason to believe that there is a

         20  weapon in the pocket.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay. So, say

         22  the officer stops somebody and says to the civilian,

         23  would you mind showing me what is in your pocket.

         24                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Based upon what?

         25  Without any reason or?
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: No, he sees a

          3  bulge in the pocket.

          4                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: An undefined bulge?

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: An undefined

          6  bulge.

          7                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: That is not enough

          8  to ask someone to --

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: All right, so

         10  he sees a bulge that he thinks looks like it could

         11  be a weapon.

         12                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: If it is the

         13  outline of a weapon, he could do that, yes.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: And he could,

         15  but he would have to have reasonable -- in other

         16  words, what I am trying to say is, is there a line

         17  between when you have to have reasonable suspicion

         18  that there is a weapon in order to essentially stop

         19  and frisk, or is there some lower level in which you

         20  can just say can you show me what is in your pocket

         21  and the civilian can say, no, I choose not to and

         22  leave without that being considered a more

         23  suspicious activity.

         24                 I mean, as I understand it, the way

         25  you defined it, there are different levels and at
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          2  one level a police officer can stop and ask for ID

          3  for example and --

          4                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Level one, right.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Level one, and

          6  that can be turned down, and the person can leave

          7  without that being considered to be grounds for a

          8  stop and frisk.

          9                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: Right, correct.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: So what I am

         11  asking is, is it possible to ask for something other

         12  than ID, what is in your pocket?

         13                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: The officer can ask

         14  what is in your pocket or what is in the bag or what

         15  is in the container, only if it reaches a level two

         16  there is some indication of criminality, so the

         17  officer would have to have some information which

         18  gives him the right to ask that question. If the

         19  question is improper, then the person can walk away

         20  or the officer forces that person to reach in and

         21  remove something, if it is contraband it would be

         22  suppressed, because it would be an improper level

         23  two encounter.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MILLER: Okay, thank

         25  you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Kamins,

          3  could you send me an article that you have written?

          4                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: How about if I give

          5  you an article of my book?

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, a copy of

          7  your book.

          8                 PROFESSOR KAMINS: It is in there.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         10                 And second, Professor Tyler, in your

         11  experience, are there examples where aggressive

         12  policing is being appropriately balanced by

         13  community policing? For example, San Diego has been

         14  given as an example of the City where crime is

         15  dramatically dropping, with more of an emphasis on

         16  police community partnership; do you have any

         17  comments on the approaches of SanDiego Police

         18  Department or other Police Departments? I think you

         19  mentioned Boston as one, where you thought there was

         20  a combination --

         21                 PROFESSOR TYLER: I don't know

         22  anything about San Diego. Boston from what I know is

         23  like the way you are describing San Diego, and seems

         24  to suggest that you can lower the crime rate in a

         25  way that is more consumer friendly, citizen
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          2  friendly, through community policing and respect for

          3  citizens and things of that type.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, well you

          5  certainly held up a model to us to look at as

          6  another alternative, and I think in that sense

          7  possibly improve planning for the Police Department

          8  and we welcome that.

          9                 Thank you very much.

         10                 Our next panel will be comprised of

         11  Eric Adams, 100 Blacks in Law Enforcement, and two

         12  representatives from the Latino Officers

         13  Association, Anthony Miranda and Rafael Colozzo.

         14                 I would just ask if we could take a

         15  two-minute break and reconvene at five to one, okay?

         16  Just two minutes.

         17                 (Recess taken.)

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Adams, would

         19  you like to begin?

         20                 MR. ADAMS: Tony Miranda can.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Tony, you are

         22  going to begin? Fine.

         23                 Please identify yourself for the

         24  record.

         25                 Could we please have everybody
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          2  sitting down so we can continue?

          3                 Please go ahead.

          4                 MR. MIRANDA: Okay. I am Anthony

          5  Miranda, the President of the Latino Officers

          6  Association and a Sergeant with the New York City

          7  Police Department.

          8                 The Latino Officer's Association

          9  appreciates the opportunity to speak here today. We

         10  want to being by expressing our sympathy to the

         11  Diallo family. It appears that this tragic shooting

         12  prompted this hearing, but if we simply focus on the

         13  one incident, then we will lose sight of the broader

         14  issues we have to address. We will be doing a great

         15  disservice to all of the residents of this City if

         16  we only focus on one issue. An analysis of this one

         17  incident should only prompt more questions.

         18                 Officers consider the Street Crime

         19  Unit to be the elite of the NYPD. They are

         20  considered the cowboys of the Department who are

         21  given special privileges and great latitude. These

         22  officers are encouraged to be aggressive and in

         23  return receive the support of Department brass.

         24                 The members in the Street Crime Unit

         25  have a quota of two felony arrests for guns and 15
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          2  UF 250s which are the stop, question and frisk

          3  reports. Failure to meet these numbers on two

          4  consecutive months results in the officer's transfer

          5  back to precinct patrol. No one holds the members of

          6  the Street Crime Unit accountable to the precinct

          7  commanding officers. We are surprised to know that

          8  the officers received good street encounter

          9  training, but no additional firearms training or

         10  sensitivity training.

         11                 The very aggressive nature of the

         12  Street Crime Unit's objective can clearly lead to

         13  the abuse of authority, police brutality and the

         14  violation of basic civil rights.

         15                 Do not allow the Police Department to

         16  continue to say they do not have the racial

         17  composition of the Street Crime Unit. The computer

         18  systems of the New York City Police Department are

         19  capable to provide this information in one day.

         20                 Every unit in the New York City

         21  Police Department prepares a monthly updated roster

         22  with all of their personnel listed. The New York

         23  City Police Department did not care enough to assign

         24  officers to gather this information even manually.

         25  Do not allow the New York City Police Department to
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          2  provide information by percentages. Percentages are

          3  misleading and have been used in the past to mask

          4  vital information.

          5                 Street Crime Unit has subunits

          6  consisting of teams. We need to know how many teams

          7  there are and how many teams have minority officers.

          8                 For example, if in 1997 there are

          9  only 20 Latino officers in the Street Crime Unit,

         10  they assigned how many to the field, and if there

         11  were 20 teams, was one Latino assigned to each team?

         12  How are all of the minority officers dispersed and

         13  how many all-Caucasian teams were there in the field

         14  in the Street Crime Unit?

         15                 The New York City Police Department

         16  has predominantly dispatched the Street Crime   Unit

         17  to minority communities. The imposed quota on

         18  officers affects community residents. Our

         19  information shows that random stopping and frisking

         20  of individuals are rampant and generally only the

         21  minimum is documented.

         22                 Within the Street Crime Unit stories

         23  are told of police brutality and many undocumented

         24  encounters. This Committee will be well served to

         25  ascertain how many officers were transferred out of
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          2  the Street Crime Unit and subpoenaed them to testify

          3  about the activities of the Street Crime Unit.

          4                 The Police Department has already

          5  admitted that the Street Crime Unit consists of 85

          6  percent to 90 percent Caucasian officers.

          7                 In order for officers to enter the

          8  Street Crime Unit, they must first receive a highly

          9  recommended endorsement from the precinct commanding

         10  officers and an additional endorsement by the

         11  borough commanding officers.

         12                 In the rank structure from captain

         13  and above, Latinos and African-Americans are

         14  extremely underrepresented. There is currently no

         15  minimum standard of requirement to enter the Street

         16  Crime Unit. Many officers chosen have extensive

         17  arrest records exceeding the arrest quotas. They

         18  have been involved in other shooting incidents or

         19  recovered weapons while on patrol.

         20                 Other officers are chosen because of

         21  the hook. The hook is a phone call by a high ranking

         22  member of the Department requesting the officer be

         23  taken into the unit.

         24                 There is no psychological screening

         25  of these officers who are being placed in a more

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            162

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  sensitive and dangerous position.

          3                 There are broader issues that the

          4  Diallo shooting highlighted, such as exactly what

          5  tactical training did these officers receive? Was

          6  the New York City Police Department encouraging the

          7  aggressive behavior of the Street Crime Unit

          8  officers?

          9                 How were these officers screened to

         10  enter the Street Crime Unit? Who recommended these

         11  officers? Were these officers involved in prior

         12  shootings?

         13                 The Street Crime Unit is

         14  underrepresented by minority officers because of the

         15  application process. To apply to the Street Crime

         16  Unit, you often need a highly recommended

         17  endorsement by their commanding officer. Most

         18  minority officers never get past the first stage.

         19                 When the racial composition of

         20  captains designated as commanding officers and above

         21  are predominantly Caucasian, the likelihood of an

         22  endorsement gets even slimmer. If the next level of

         23  screening is not accompanied by a phone call, that

         24  literally eliminates any possibility of them ever

         25  getting into the unit.
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          2                 When we examine the officers involved

          3  in the Diallo shooting, we see that at least two

          4  officers were involved in prior shooting incidents.

          5  Were these officers psychologically prepared for a

          6  more aggressive Street Crime Unit? We need to

          7  examine the Psychological Services Unit and

          8  determine who cleared these officers. What is the

          9  composition of the Psychological Services Unit? What

         10  are their credentials? And are they even licensed in

         11  New York? How many are minority, Latino and

         12  African-American?  How many minority psychologists

         13  actually screen officers and are not assigned to

         14  administrative positions.

         15                 It was recently shown that one

         16  officer involved in this shooting perhaps should

         17  never have been allowed in the New York City Police

         18  Department and was psychologically eliminated.

         19                 Before joining the New York City

         20  Police Department the officer had an earlier

         21  psychological history showing that he was a harm to

         22  himself and others and discharged from the military.

         23  This person was involved in a pre-employment

         24  incident involving an assault on an officer.

         25                 We bring attention to this situation
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          2  to suggest to this Committee that it is imperative

          3  that you gain access to and evaluate the

          4  inadequacies of the psychological services.

          5                 It has long been our contention that

          6  this process adversely affects minority officers and

          7  is not only delaying their employment but primarily

          8  eliminating minority officers from the opportunity

          9  to become police officers. Your Committee would be

         10  overwhelmed with cases of minority officers who they

         11  have psychologically eliminated with less than this

         12  officer was kept on the job.

         13                 In the past we have provided

         14  testimony to this Committee. We have generally

         15  spoken after representatives of the New York City

         16  Police Department provides their testimony. We hope

         17  to continue that practice on the 12th.

         18                 In the past, Police Commissioner

         19  Safir provided testimony that he charged police

         20  officers in the Police Department trial room without

         21  having any probable cause in CCRB cases. This was

         22  done to beat time constraints.

         23                 In spite of this admission, no action

         24  was taken against the Police Department.

         25                 In the past, Chief of Personnel,
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          2  Chief Markman, provided testimony that he created

          3  his own in-house disqualifiers, such as moving

          4  violations and breaks in applicants' backgrounds

          5  between attending school and employment to eliminate

          6  potential applicants. Here again, no action was

          7  taken against the Police Department.

          8                 The Police Department cannot continue

          9  to go unchecked and must be held to stricter

         10  scrutiny. We implore you here today to become more

         11  aggressive with obtaining information, using your

         12  subpoena power and being the watchdog over the New

         13  York City Police Department that the public so

         14  desperately needs and that we have been requesting

         15  for quite some time.

         16                 We thank you very much for the

         17  opportunity here to speak today, and we will answer

         18  any questions you have.

         19                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Thank you

         20  very much.

         21                 Mr. Adams.

         22                 MR. ADAMS: First, I would like to

         23  thank the Committee for giving us an opportunity to

         24  come forward. In addition, I would like to give

         25  special thanks to Ms. Weber. I spoke with her late
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          2  last night, it appears as though -- I don't know if

          3  you are paying her overtime, but she was definitely

          4  doing some overtime assignment.

          5                 I want to thank my friend here, Tony

          6  Miranda. I believe to truly understand law

          7  enforcement, you really can't understand how

          8  important that an individual such as Tony and his

          9  organization and members of 100 Blacks in Law

         10  Enforcement and the Guardians and other societies

         11  are in attempting to really bridge the gap between

         12  communities.

         13                 If we can for a moment just imagine

         14  having an apple and an orange, if we are not careful

         15  we will attempt to defy the two together. Safe

         16  Streets, apples. Excellent job the police officers

         17  are doing, apples. The safety and a number of police

         18  officers that give their lives, lose their lives and

         19  put their lives on the line every day, those are

         20  apple issues.

         21                 Fifteen years in the Police

         22  Department I served. Ten of them with the Transit

         23  Police Department, five of them with the New York

         24  City Police Department. Promoted in the Transit

         25  Police Department to Sergeant, promoted in the New
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          2  York City Police Department to Lieutenant, and many

          3  of those years I was part of some of the prestigious

          4  administrative functions in both police agencies.

          5                 My brother is a Sergeant in the New

          6  York City Police Department. My three first cousins

          7  are police officers and two Sergeants in the New

          8  York City Police Department. We come from a long

          9  line of public safety. We believe in public safety.

         10  Getting guns off the street is the first priority of

         11  the lives of my family members, because if a police

         12  officer is shot, the first thing I do is make five

         13  phone calls to make sure the members of my family,

         14  to make sure their lives are safe. Don't let anyone

         15  insult us, to tell us because we are concerned about

         16  civil rights that we are not concerned about the

         17  lives of police officers or concerned about public

         18  safety aspects. We are very concerned about public

         19  safety. I live in South Jamaica, Queens, considered

         20  an A precinct. If I am not concerned about public

         21  safety in A precincts, then I would actually be

         22  doing a disfavor to a very important job to the

         23  police officers I serve - those are apple issues.

         24                 Let's talk about the oranges. The

         25  oranges that African-American officers have come in

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            168

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  front of this Committee on several occasions to talk

          3  about the problems in the Police Department, and we

          4  must be fair. We are just as guilty.

          5                 What happened in the Bronx on Willow

          6  Avenue, as those four officers are involved, we

          7  stood back and allowed good intentions to go out of

          8  control. And you know we did.

          9                 I met with Public Safety Committee

         10  Chairman, Chairman Leffler, I met with members of

         11  this Committee, we basically begged the City Council

         12  to hear us and to allow us the opportunity to show

         13  you the problems that were taking place in a New

         14  York City Police Department. It built up to Willow

         15  Avenue. Now what do we have? We have four officers

         16  that probably didn't wake up in the morning and say

         17  I am going to go out and kill a black man, they

         18  probably were just trying to do a job. We have a

         19  dead citizen that was just trying to live in the

         20  City of New York. Why did that encounter take place?

         21  And it needs a close examination.

         22                 New York City Police Officers are not

         23  daily stating that they want to take the lives of

         24  the innocent African-Americans, they are not daily

         25  stating that they want to take the lives of innocent
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          2  Latino officers, and no one is saying that.

          3                 What is happening daily? There is a

          4  clear erosion of the most basic civil right. The

          5  figures you have here is not even the beginning of

          6  the problem. On the 13th we will bring members that

          7  were previously assigned to the Street Crime Unit,

          8  and we will have them sit at this table and tell you

          9  what took place in the night, for people outside any

         10  given community to have a model that they controlled

         11  the night of another community is insulting. You do

         12  not control the night. You are hired to do a job to

         13  assure public safety for the individuals that live

         14  in the community.

         15                 You will hear testimony from many

         16  people outside of some of these organizations that

         17  are sitting at the table. And they will call us cop

         18  bashers, anti-police and anti-law enforcement, and

         19  they will tell you how you don't understand what it

         20  is to be a police officer and have your lives on the

         21  line every day. And I say that is insulting.

         22                 You do not need to be a police

         23  officer to know what it is to be afraid. You do not

         24  need to be a police officer to hear shots outside

         25  your window and want them to stop. You do not need
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          2  to be a police officer and feel the mourn and the

          3  death and the loss of a loved one or a police

          4  officer. No one mourns louder when a police officer

          5  loses his life than members of the African-American

          6  and Hispanic community and those communities that

          7  are economically deprived because we need police

          8  officers and we want police officers, but it is not

          9  a trade-off damn it for our civil rights, and until

         10  we understand that, until the Police Commissioner

         11  and the Mayor understands that, we are going to

         12  continue to have the same problem.

         13                 I have never had more of a despicable

         14  meeting in my career of dealing with public

         15  administrators than my meeting with Police

         16  Commissioner Safir. The level of arrogance. I felt

         17  as though I was sitting inside a cave communicating

         18  with a caveman with the level of arrogance, not

         19  realizing that how could you understand our pain if

         20  you don't sit down and listen to our pain first? The

         21  arrogance must stop. We will never begin to clear

         22  this problem if we don't start communicating.

         23                 They are not willing to communicate.

         24  You talk about interacting and building bridges with

         25  the African-American community when after six years
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          2  in the Police Department he hasn't met with his

          3  African-American and Latino officers. Let's not talk

          4  about the citizens, he has problems among his rank

          5  and file. These are the problems we are talking

          6  about.

          7                 So, if the citizens don't understand

          8  policing, the citizens don't understand what it is

          9  to be afraid, if citizens don't understand what it

         10  takes to go out and patrol the street, if the

         11  citizens don't understand these things, what about

         12  us? Are you telling me we don't understand?

         13                 I wear a vest also to stop a bullet

         14  from piercing my body. Are you saying we don't

         15  understand what it is to go in tenement buildings in

         16  Housing Projects and in the system? Let's stop this

         17  insulting communication.

         18                 We can resolve this overnight. It was

         19  stated here, public safety does not have to be a

         20  trade-off for decreasing crime.

         21                 We started a good intention. It is

         22  out of control now. It is out of control. When you

         23  have an officer with only four years of police

         24  experience in an elite unit, allowed to move

         25  throughout the City and do as he will, something is
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          2  wrong. You do not become elite overnight. Elite

          3  comes from proper training, proper police tactics,

          4  proper interaction, proper educational

          5  responsibility, and safeguard that in place, they

          6  don't exist.

          7                 And in my closing I ask you, how many

          8  times have you attempted to solicit information from

          9  the Police Department? Have you received it?

         10                 How many times have you asked the

         11  Police Commissioner or the Mayor to come here and

         12  sit at this table? Have they always responded? Have

         13  they been willing to openly communicate and have CPR

         14  with you?

         15                 You need to really ask these

         16  questions. Have we finally lost our Police

         17  Department? Has it ran out of control? Who is

         18  watching? Who is the employer and who is the

         19  employee? We need to answer those questions.

         20                 Our groups, and I am sure I speak on

         21  behalf of the Latino Officers Association, we are

         22  willing to go behind closed doors, away from the

         23  television cameras, away from the public, and arm

         24  you with specific information to dismantle the

         25  problem.
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          2                 We cannot educate racism away, but we

          3  can legislate it away. If you are willing to

          4  legislate it, we have the information to do it.

          5                 I want to get that clear. If you are

          6  willing to legislate it, we have the information so

          7  you don't have to enter the Police Department as

          8  three blind mice trying to find your way around. We

          9  will show you where to go to dismantle the problem.

         10  And if you are not willing to do that, let's not

         11  convene one year later when the next innocent person

         12  is going to be shot and state that we want to fix

         13  the problem.

         14                 We can fix the problem, we know how

         15  to fix the problem, and you can do it. With your

         16  assistance, we can accomplish the task.

         17                 Thank you.

         18                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Thank

         19  you.

         20                 Is there anyone else who would like

         21  to say something?

         22                 Identify yourself.

         23                 MR. COLOZZO: As you got the

         24  perspectives of a Sergeant and a Lieutenant, I feel

         25  you should get the perspective of a police officer.
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          2                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Do you

          3  want to identify yourself, please?

          4                 MR. COLOZZO: My name is Rafael

          5  Colozzo, I am First Vice President of Latino

          6  Officers Association.

          7                 Ladies and gentlemen, we attend these

          8  proceedings yet again. One is enough, really enough.

          9  I am a police officer, I swore an oath to serve and

         10  protect, that encompasses all, not the one, the few,

         11  the chosen or the select.

         12                 In my nearly 12 years as a police

         13  officer, I have seen so much that it sickened me to

         14  see people in the Police Department with such

         15  arrogance and impunity.

         16                 There are people who start at the

         17  top, the upper echelon of the NYPD, who dictate and

         18  mandate without ever really being questioned, by

         19  never really realizing what they do affects the

         20  people. Because if they did, then we would not all

         21  be here.

         22                 If these proceedings that we attend

         23  here today are to mean anything, then it must start

         24  here. It must start now.

         25                 We can hold police officers
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          2  accountable for their actions, but we must

          3  scrutinize our so-called leaders that have always in

          4  terms of high profile cases allowed the public and

          5  the media to know what they need to know.

          6  Accountability is not an option. Simply saying I am

          7  sorry, or worse, we made a mistake, be deemed

          8  weak-willed.

          9                 Hopefully today that will change. For

         10  the public to want change, then they need to know

         11  the people in charge. They must explore those

         12  avenues. They must tell you who are dictating these

         13  orders. They must see the NYPD for what they are or

         14  what it is. All things being equal, NYPD is not

         15  equal. It is not comprised to work towards equality.

         16  If it is not equal, then we must ask ourselves why?

         17  Why must it be so secretive to simply get racial

         18  breakdowns of the NYPD?

         19                 Why must it be a project to let the

         20  public know who is serving and protecting them? Why

         21  does the Police Commissioner become so upset when he

         22  is confronted and questioned about the racial

         23  breakdowns in the Police Department?

         24                 Is that not how the people feel when

         25  we stop and question them? Are we not supposed to be
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          2  professional in our demeanor when we ask these

          3  questions?

          4                 Case in point, Dominick Carter of New

          5  York One, he asked a question, I was watching TV one

          6  morning. The public right to know the racial

          7  breakdown of Street Crime Unit, or for that matter,

          8  any unit in the NYPD, a quote from the Police

          9  Commissioner. Direct quote. "Dominick, I told you 20

         10  times, the Street Crime Unit is overwhelmingly

         11  Caucasian. We do not keep a count of racial

         12  breakdown or ethnicity. You told us over 20 times,

         13  you keep asking the question over and over for

         14  whatever racial reason you might have but it is not

         15  for the public."

         16                 Well, I disagree. Why is it not for

         17  the public? Is it because we are trying to keep this

         18  information secret? Because the Latino Officers

         19  Association might be right that there is

         20  discrimination in the NYPD? Not just in the ranks

         21  but in the so-called specialized units, where only

         22  the chosen are placed with but a phone call of a

         23  second, third, or even fourth generation police

         24  officers? Where police officers of color and women

         25  are not allowed in? Nepotism is rampant in the NYPD.
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          2  It is a problem. We are here to reflect the

          3  community to make any kind of change that we must

          4  start here. We must start with the inner structure

          5  that starts from the top. Those who rule within such

          6  covert and impunity, their reflection of the

          7  community is not allowed, because if it is there,

          8  then we, the people, would literally truly mean

          9  nothing. These proceedings must ask the hard

         10  question. We must not hold back any punches. We must

         11  push for accountability. We must expose the problems

         12  inside the NYPD.

         13                 If we are to effect any possible

         14  change to help the public, if police officers are

         15  being mistreated and treated unfairly, then how do

         16  we ever hope to help the public at large? We need

         17  the public's help. We, meaning me, the police

         18  officers and every other officer of color, women,

         19  who care about the public and we realize we are up

         20  against tough odds.

         21                 Inside the NYPD and working for the

         22  NYPD, when the public sees how things are done and

         23  people of color inside the Police Department, then

         24  the question begs answering: How do we root out the

         25  bad, arrogant police officers who may think they can
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          2  do what they want without ever worrying about being

          3  questioned, when the problem of discrimination is

          4  not being addressed or questioned at all with the

          5  police officers in the NYPD? Change does not just

          6  start with words, but deeds, action, progressive

          7  movement towards a common goal, that being equality.

          8                 I fear what I have said today will

          9  probably place me in greater jeopardy, because to

         10  have a voice, to demand change is not an option or

         11  God-given right, because I am just a police officer

         12  with no real rights to question the very Department

         13  I work for.

         14                 If the NYPD has taught me anything,

         15  it has a long memory. It never forgets those who

         16  vote an opposing opinion, and the word retaliation

         17  sums it all up. But my opinion must be heard because

         18  if it is not, then how can I ever serve and protect

         19  the public I am charged to protect.

         20                 Thank you, ladies and gentlemen. God

         21  bless you all.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         23                 We have a number of Council members

         24  who have questions. If we can limit them to two

         25  minutes, it would enable us to get to the other
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          2  witnesses, some are already starting to leave.

          3                 Councilman Phil Reed.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Thank you.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: When I was

          6  chairing the meeting before you came in, an offer of

          7  information was made to the Committee, and I think

          8  we should apply to that, any and all information you

          9  have which is relevant material --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please furnish

         11  us with that.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: It would be

         13  most welcome.

         14                 MR. ADAMS: I just want to point out

         15  to you, the only way we are going to get to the

         16  bottom of what is taking place, any investigation

         17  that deals with numbers is a waste of time. Maybe

         18  this Committee doesn't have the power to do so, but

         19  the federal investigations, if we do not grant

         20  immunity to officers that were previously assigned

         21  to street crime, you are not going to come to the

         22  bottom of what happened. Their officers that call us

         23  and inform, they left Street Crime out of the fear

         24  of being indicted. We need to allow those officers

         25  to have immunity, come forward and give testimony
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          2  and then you will find out what really took place at

          3  night.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We will try to

          5  do as good a job as we can, and your assistance,

          6  your information, recommendations, will be helpful.

          7                 Councilman Reed.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Thank you, Mr.

          9  Chair.

         10                 And thank you to all of those that

         11  are here this afternoon to testify. And I think I

         12  can speak for any members of this Committee, as well

         13  Council members that would also take you up on your

         14  offer to meet independently and informally with some

         15  of us to have a more thorough conversation, and I

         16  applaud, frankly, your courage to come out and

         17  speak.

         18                 Everybody says that they are upset

         19  about the tragedy of Mr. Diallo's murder, and I

         20  don't question that. I certainly hope, though, that

         21  as many of us have asked, and in fact his family has

         22  asked, that his death was not in vain, and I think

         23  that if this was one of the first of many steps of

         24  your coming forward to us to unravel something that

         25  I don't even think is that difficult to unravel or
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          2  frankly to resolve if the political will is there.

          3  The will seems to certainly be I think on the part

          4  of even most of the police officers.

          5                 I also was listening to the testimony

          6  of the three previous people who were there at that

          7  table, and I think we all have to understand that

          8  there are a lot of bad people in the street, so

          9  while it is interesting to know the nuances of the

         10  four steps of being able to stop and ask people

         11  questions, we would be kidding ourselves if we

         12  didn't understand that there are some bad people out

         13  there in the street who also take great pleasure in

         14  understanding there is four or five levels of when

         15  they can be stopped and frisked. So we are asking

         16  you guys to cut a very fine line in that.

         17                 However, having said all of that, you

         18  questioned or you discussed the fact that the

         19  recommendations need to be made to get into the

         20  Street Crime Unit by the precinct commander. But

         21  then you also said, to the best of your knowledge,

         22  that there is no official criteria. So, what is it

         23  that you think, because that is all you probably

         24  would know, is the recommendation that the precinct

         25  commander would make? So if he said, you know,
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          2  Officer Reed would be a good candidate, why would

          3  Officer Reed be a good candidate, since there is no

          4  written criteria?

          5                 MR. MIRANDA: That would vary from

          6  each commanding officer. Sometimes it could be

          7  something simple as an officer gave out an extra

          8  number of summonses and has performed the summons

          9  activity well. Most of the time they try to look for

         10  officers who have high arrest activity at the

         11  precinct levels. A commanding officer has to give a

         12  recommendation, but it is not just simply a

         13  recommendation I recommend him to the position, it

         14  has to be a highly recommended, and then it has to

         15  go one step further.

         16                 But to get to that process, most

         17  officers in the command, not only for a street crime

         18  but for any of the specialty units, never get past

         19  that initial process.

         20                 When they are asking for minority

         21  officers to apply and they say they don't have any

         22  --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: With all due

         24  respect, I am not even worried about the minority

         25  officer piece right now, I am just trying to
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          2  understand what the precinct commander might be

          3  suggesting.

          4                 You said the number of arrests, does

          5  that have anything to do with the number of arrests

          6  that have been upheld? Do you think there would be a

          7  criteria that says the commanding officer says, you

          8  know, this man or woman seems to understand the

          9  communities that we are going into and so they would

         10  be useful?

         11                 MR. MIRANDA: There is no statistics,

         12  that I am aware of, or criteria the Department uses

         13  where they say how many convictions or how many

         14  successful prosecutions on a particular case. They

         15  really say from the initial process of the person

         16  being arrested, whether the arrest is thrown out

         17  afterwards has no impact on this officer's

         18  particular statistics.

         19                 I would point out one thing. I had a

         20  conversation with someone here in the audience

         21  before and when we are patrolling on other

         22  communities, and the Police Commissioner Safir and

         23  Grasso Stated that they deploy officers according to

         24  the crime rate, then he quickly avoided the issue of

         25  ethnicity type of sensitivity to particular
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          2  communities, and I told you that that is absolutely

          3  false. Because when you are in the 90th Precinct,

          4  when you are in the 6-6 Precinct, when you are in

          5  certain other commands, these officers are

          6  absolutely told about the ethnicity of those

          7  communities, and they are absolutely told about

          8  their religious rights and the duties that they are

          9  supposed to be performing, that they even go as far

         10  as turning off lights and opening people's doors,

         11  shutting off stoves, and they are strictly put in

         12  these areas so that there will be no enforcement,

         13  that you are only here for presence. So, when he

         14  says we don't do that, he is absolutely making a

         15  misstatement, if not an out and out lie about what

         16  they actually do.

         17                 And they can do it in our

         18  communities. They can go in and sensitize the Street

         19  Crime Unit saying you are going to be in a Dominican

         20  area, you are going to be in an African-American

         21  area, you are going to be in a Haitian community,

         22  and these are the things that are unique to that

         23  community and you need to know it, especially if you

         24  are going to be working that area for several

         25  months.
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          2                 They can do these things. The fact

          3  that they don't do these things in the Street Crime

          4  Unit has to be raised. And he avoided that when you

          5  questioned him, you know? Do we do it in other

          6  communities? Absolutely. Since I came on this job

          7  they were doing it, so that he can't say that we

          8  don't have that practice currently in place.

          9                 MR. ADAMS: Let me just, Mr. Chairman,

         10  before you question the Commissioner next time, meet

         11  with us. We will tell you the questions to ask to

         12  get the right answers. If you don't ask the right

         13  questions, you are not going to get the right

         14  answers.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         16                 Thank you, Council Member Reed.

         17                 Council Member Juanita Watkins.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Thank you,

         19  Mr. Chair.

         20                 I want to commend you officers for

         21  being here, as you have been before, but

         22  particularly today and taking what obviously is a

         23  risk as you have been taking to speak out.

         24                 I certainly hope that wherever some

         25  of them are, those colleagues of ours who choose to
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          2  defend blindly all Police Department actions, are

          3  hearing you.

          4                 And I say that because those of us

          5  who object are also accused of police bashing and

          6  this, that and the other. I don't feel I have to

          7  defend because the Police Commissioner himself had

          8  to admit. I will write and commend the officers and

          9  the commands for doing right, and I feel I have not

         10  just a right, but as you do, an obligation, to tell

         11  it as we hear it and see it when it is wrong, and I

         12  commend you.

         13                 The Police Commissioner has not yet

         14  been able to give us a racial breakdown. Whoever can

         15  answer this, can we assume that there are less than

         16  25 percent of Street Crime Units who are persons of

         17  color?

         18                 MR. MIRANDA: They made their own

         19  statements already where they indicated at least 85

         20  to 90 percent of the Street Crime Unit is Caucasian.

         21  The fact that they say they don't have these

         22  numbers, again, you need to be --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Well, we know

         24  they have them.

         25                 Let me say this then, the response
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          2  was, and this always disturbed me, we assign them on

          3  the best possible police officers to patrol or

          4  whatever. That says to me, and obviously it would

          5  say to those of you officers of color, that you are

          6  neither the brightest nor the best.

          7                 MR. ADAMS: Exactly. And keep in mind,

          8  after the Abner Louima incident took place, the

          9  Police Commissioner --

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: I heard.

         11                 MR. ADAMS: The Police Commissioner

         12  assigned black officers to the 7-0 Precinct. You

         13  can't have it both ways. You cannot use

         14  African-American and Latino officers when it is

         15  convenient when a controversy takes place, yet you

         16  state you don't sign based on ethnicity at other

         17  times.

         18                 If Inspector Wheeler was competent

         19  enough yesterday or two days ago to be the Inspector

         20  of Street Crime, then he was competent enough a

         21  couple of months ago while he was waited to be

         22  promoted, and there are other African-Americans that

         23  are standing by and they were passed over for

         24  promotion.

         25                 So, the competency is there. Don't
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          2  let anyone kid you that we don't have competent

          3  individuals. If he wants me to be in Street Crimes,

          4  reassign me, I will go to Street Crime from the 9-0

          5  Precinct, if he wants me there. We have competent

          6  supervisors.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: I know my

          8  time is up. I want to just make one response to a

          9  comment that you made, Lieutenant earlier.

         10                 Obviously we do not get the response

         11  that we should of this Committee, and, yes, we can

         12  subpoena, and we have. The Council has subpoenaed

         13  information from various and sundry people. The

         14  problem with that is, we end up as a Council doing

         15  business by litigation.

         16                 We end up with cases in court so that

         17  a year later, 15 months later and so on, the

         18  information that we need today may be forthcoming

         19  way after it is useful. It is not that we don't

         20  understand that, what we need absolutely is a

         21  willingness at the top. Power corrupts, and I

         22  believe that absolute power does corrupt absolutely.

         23  And the arrogance starts from the top.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         25  Council Member Watkins.
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          2                 Council Member Martin Golden.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

          4  Chair.

          5                 I just have a couple of quick

          6  questions with yes and no answers, if we can.

          7                 Lieutenant Adams, and Police Officer

          8  Miranda, do you --

          9                 MR. ADAMS: Sergeant.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I am sorry,

         11  Sergeant. I apologize for that.

         12                 Do you represent the rank and file

         13  members of the organization in the New York City

         14  Police Department?

         15                 MR. ADAMS: No, we do not. Our group

         16  is 100 individuals that we chose throughout my 15

         17  years experience, so we never state we do.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: So the rank

         19  and file organization in your group is --

         20                 MR. ADAMS: When you say the rank and

         21  file, there is the PBA, there is SBA and there are

         22  other fraternal organizations, so --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: And the

         24  Gardian Association?

         25                 MR. ADAMS: The Guardian Association
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          2  is an African-American fraternal organization within

          3  the Police Department.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: And the Latino

          5  organization and the Hispanic Association are?

          6                 MR. COLOZZO: The Latino Officers

          7  Association is an independent corporation, not

          8  recognized by the New York City Police Department

          9  because of the positions that we have taken.

         10                 We do represent the majority of

         11  Latino officers employed in the New York City Police

         12  Department, as well as in the community.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: So, the

         14  Hispanic Association is the representative of the

         15  rank and file of the Hispanic officers?

         16                 MR. COLOZZO: At this time, sir, yes.

         17  And it is currently in litigation.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Would it be

         19  considered you representing more radical views of

         20  the Hispanic Latino officers and the 100th Black

         21  Officers --

         22                 MR. ADAMS: Radical?

         23                 MR. COLOZZO: It would be considered

         24  that we represent the opinion of the necessary

         25  people that are seeking to come forward. Not a
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          2  radical opinion.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

          4                 Would you imply --  I mean, we might

          5  speak the racial make-up of the precincts and our

          6  communities, but would you imply that if we had that

          7  racial make-up that there would be less crime, less

          8  police shootings and less police misconduct?

          9                 MR. COLOZZO: You want a yes or no

         10  answer?

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Yes, sir.

         12                 MR. COLOZZO: Absolutely, yes.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: That's not

         14  proven. You do understand that that is not true. In

         15  Detroit we have a different --

         16                 MR. COLOZZO: I think you are

         17  highlighting one report in Detroit that absolutely

         18  is not the standard by any means.

         19                 The fact that most Police Departments

         20  should reflect the communities they serve and most

         21  other police agencies require you to live in their

         22  communities before they hire you --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: What I was

         24  trying to point out is that men and women

         25  represented in blue represent the Police Department
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          2  whether they are black, white or Hispanic, they

          3  represent the New York City Police Department.

          4                 MR. MIRANDA: I missed that. What did

          5  you say?

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Whether they

          7  be black, Hispanic or white, that they are in blue

          8  and that they represent the entire New York City

          9  Police Department.

         10                 MR. MIRANDA: It is that same

         11  mentality of that blue that you just utilized that

         12  alienates our community. Because there is no blue.

         13  We are black, Hispanic and whatever ethnicities we

         14  came from, that is where we came from and we come

         15  from these communities and it is our families that

         16  life there. So, it is that blue mentality that has

         17  allowed a blue wall of silence and allowed the

         18  things to continue and has silenced so many good

         19  officers who fear retaliation to come forward.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Instead of

         21  dismantling, what would you do to bring the Police

         22  Department and the communities close together?

         23                 MR. ADAMS: I think it is rather

         24  simple and I don't believe that you have to be of

         25  any ethnicity to be a good cop, because good cops
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          2  are of all ethnicities.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

          4                 MR. ADAMS: And also, I do not

          5  subscribe to the theory that it is important to have

          6  just black cops and just white cops, I think it is

          7  important to have cops of all ethnicities.

          8                 The first thing to do, we have

          9  excellent fraternal organizations, Emerald Society

         10  for the Irish Officers, a Columbian Society, allow

         11  them to come together and help in some of the

         12  diversification that is needed in bringing in

         13  individuals into the Police Department. Right within

         14  the Police Department's own midst there is a wealth

         15  of information in diversity that we can teach each

         16  other, as well as let's reach back out. We were a

         17  legalistic department where we enacted minor rules,

         18  now it is time to become a service-oriented

         19  department. Once you do that, you now treat the less

         20  economically deprived areas of the City the way you

         21  treat the economic areas of the City that are

         22  stronger, more higher economically. We are not doing

         23  that. We police different based on the economics,

         24  based on the ethnicity of the residents.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: But how would
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          2  you bring the community to play along with the

          3  Police Department? How would you make that effort?

          4  Instead of dismantling the Police Department, how

          5  would we bring those Police Department and the

          6  community closer together?

          7                 MR. ADAMS: We don't want to dismantle

          8  the Police Department. We think the Police

          9  Department plays an important and crucial service.

         10  And again, change the route. What is called in law

         11  enforcement circles, there is a statement that is

         12  called a community response Police Department, or

         13  department where you become service oriented,

         14  instead of just legalistic. We now have legalistic

         15  police in New York City. When you arrest a 14 year

         16  old for riding a bike on the sidewalk, when you

         17  arrest a man and make him spend two days in jail for

         18  not having a bell on his bicycle, that is a

         19  legalistic form of policing. We now need to become

         20  service-oriented, where you find out what are the

         21  services of the community and how the Police

         22  Department can be integrated into that community.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         24  Councilman Golden.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you,
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          2  officers.

          3                 Thank you, Mr. Chair.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilwoman

          5  Helen Marshall.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: It is

          7  interesting that first of all you are in a political

          8  situation and there is always, you know, you are

          9  going to get different points of view and there is

         10  what we call loyal opposition, so sometimes that

         11  helps to understand the questions that come forth

         12  from some of my colleagues.

         13                 It took approximately 70 people

         14  getting arrested in front of One Police Plaza for us

         15  now to get an assistant chief of Street Crime -- a

         16  deputy inspector. Well, it took that for this

         17  happen. That is not the way it should happen. It

         18  should have been that way all along. We now have the

         19  high command of the Police Department without one

         20  minority person in it. Without one minority in the

         21  high command. That I don't recall in my whole

         22  practical, since my adult life in New York City ever

         23  being the fact, but that is what it is now.

         24                 I just have one quick question. On

         25  the black officers, Latino officers in the Street
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          2  Crime Unit, many of them are not there. Do they not

          3  volunteer? How does friendly fire factor into this?

          4  Because they will be in plain clothes and they will

          5  be out in all kinds of situations. I found in trying

          6  to recruit minority officers, and I have a community

          7  that is largely black, Latino, but I also have a

          8  large white community too, it was difficult to

          9  recruit minorities into the force because they are

         10  afraid. I mean, I can tell you stories in my family

         11  who have been policemen, they were even afraid in

         12  the precinct years ago. But for this to be happening

         13  today, do you think friendly fire is impacting on

         14  that?

         15                 Are black officers volunteering to go

         16  into the Street Crime Unit? You did touch on that a

         17  little bit in your testimony.

         18                 MR. MIRANDA: I just want to mention

         19  one thing. When you mentioned Deputy Inspector

         20  Wheeler --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Yes.

         22                 MR. MIRANDA: It is unfortunate that

         23  even after his promotion, and I do believe that he

         24  was questioned did he think the Diallo shooting had

         25  anything to do with his receiving that command.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Yes.

          3                 MR. MIRANDA: And the man, who is

          4  African-American, and received that type of

          5  promotion, emphatically stated it had nothing to do

          6  with it. And he still was not made the commanding

          7  officer. We had the same thing happen with the other

          8  incident. They brought an African-American in and

          9  said he is going to be the executive officer, and

         10  they had the Commanding Officer Diaz, who sometimes

         11  doesn't identify as being his Hispanic ethnicity,

         12  but the African-American which they put in front of

         13  the TV for the public to see was subsequently

         14  transferred afterwards and was not the executive

         15  officer, only placed there for the camera purposes.

         16  So, here we have somebody who was given that title,

         17  and he denied that it had anything to do with the

         18  incident. When we have to face that reality, that

         19  our high ranking members that do make it often don't

         20  acknowledge where they come from.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Oh, we are

         22  accustomed to that. This is America.

         23                 MR. MIRANDA: In terms of

         24  African-Americans and Latinos applying for the

         25  Street Crime Unit, we know that they have in the
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          2  past, we know that they never get passed the initial

          3  process of an application, and we also know that the

          4  ones that are in there definitely feel the friendly

          5  fire situation because we spoke about training here,

          6  and I think the other part of the training is that

          7  you have to have consequences when you do something

          8  wrong, and we don't have that now.

          9                 So, these friendly fire incidents,

         10  you know, if they are not held accountable, these

         11  accidental shootings, if you are not prepared to

         12  take the action that is necessary, then it will

         13  continue to happen. And the message currently in the

         14  rank and file if it happens, you know, we didn't

         15  know, and I am sorry, but that is not good enough.

         16                 There has to be absolute consequences

         17  when officers go too far, and that stop and frisk

         18  situation --

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: All right.

         20  But for our Chairman's information, though, we are

         21  going to need an ethnic breakdown of officers who

         22  receive friendly fire. We need that. We need that

         23  information. The Chairman will need that to try to

         24  come to some kind of conclusion and make

         25  recommendations.
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          2                 Thank you.

          3                 MR. COLOZZO: You should ask for the

          4  entire breakdown of the Department, all specialized

          5  units, every unit. There are some units that may be

          6  a secret, but you want to know something? Given a

          7  racial breakdown does not give away secrets.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: I know.

          9                 Let's start with that, okay? Let's

         10  just start with that. They are going to be

         11  thoroughly investigated by many different

         12  professionals and people who know what they are

         13  doing, so we are looking forward to all of this

         14  ending up with us having a wonderful police force,

         15  wonderful relationship with the police, et cetera.

         16  Pollyanna.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         18  Councilwoman Marshall.

         19                 Councilwoman Margarita Lopez.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Thank you,

         21  officers, for being here today. I have three

         22  questions for you.

         23                 I am puzzled about this whole

         24  situation because I think it is a secret here that

         25  is not being open to us to find out why this
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          2  incident happened, I am trying to get to the bottom

          3  of it.

          4                 And in regard to that, I want to ask

          5  you this question. You said in your testimony that

          6  the unit, this particular unit had to fulfill a

          7  quota; what do you mean by that?

          8                 MR. MIRANDA: The Street Crime Unit

          9  has told these officers they have to have two felony

         10  arrests for guns and they have to have 15 stop,

         11  question and frisk reports prepared on a monthly

         12  basis.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: No matter what?

         14                 MR. MIRANDA: No matter what.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: What happens if

         16  you don't have that?

         17                 MR. MIRANDA: The first month they

         18  warn you, the second month they transfer you back to

         19  your command.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Then indeed,

         21  due to the design of how this Unit works, you would

         22  be forced basically to violate the law, in the sense

         23  of stopping people indiscriminatorily to figure out

         24  where you are going to get these two guns a month.

         25                 MR. MIRANDA: Absolutely. When it
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          2  comes close to the end of the month and you haven't

          3  made those arrests, or you don't have those 250s,

          4  then you absolutely are going to do what you think

          5  is necessary. And we don't advocate that the

          6  officers are always, all of them are abusing that

          7  authority, but when you impose quotas and they do it

          8  at the precinct level now, they do it in the Street

          9  Crime Unit, they have this new Tracing Unit, and I

         10  just ascertained they have four arrests and 25

         11  summonses in the new Tracing Unit that is going

         12  around the City just taking over communities.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: How we can

         14  prove in the Council that quotas are demanded by

         15  police officers in the precincts? From where we can

         16  get that information in the Department?

         17                 MR. MIRANDA: The Department will say

         18  they have no quotas. But if you look at the

         19  activity, ask for the activity of every Street Crime

         20  officer, and you will find out that they always

         21  average two felony arrests and 15 summonses minimum,

         22  15 stop, question and frisk reports, then you will

         23  set a pattern that every officer in that unit meets

         24  those requirements. That is the quota. They won't

         25  put it in writing, but they absolutely enforce and
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          2  terrorize police officers with the transfer and

          3  punitive action.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Well, you said

          5  that imposing these quotas in police officers create

          6  a great psychological pressure.

          7                 MR. COLOZZO: Speaking as a police

          8  officer, tremendous pressure. The stress involved

          9  you could not possibly imagine. As a police officer,

         10  who likes doing patrol, I can tell you for one

         11  thing, in each command the stress is the common

         12  denominator.

         13                 The pressure from the captain, to put

         14  the pressure on the lieutenant, then the sergeant,

         15  then ultimately us, the police officers, to give

         16  tickets, to make arrests, to do quality of life

         17  issues. If we don't see it, they want us to in a

         18  sense create the situation.  I'm doing my job, if I

         19  see a crime being committed, I will take action, but

         20  do not force me, or put pressure on me, to do

         21  something where I might be violating somebody's

         22  civil rights. And it is being done.

         23                 If you can compel or protect a police

         24  officer in any command to come forward, they will

         25  talk. But why don't they talk? They are scared? They
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          2  don't want to lose their job, they don't want to

          3  lose their position that they worked so hard for.

          4  This is the Police Department and it is a sham. It

          5  really truly is a sham an the public has no

          6  knowledge of it.

          7                 You know, we put our necks on the

          8  line every day and on top of everything else, we got

          9  to watch out for the upper brass - it's got to stop.

         10  I serve you, the public. I to serve the Police

         11  Commissioner is one thing, but I serve the public.

         12  Because he puts pressures on the captains, I mean

         13  they treat them like garbage, captains. My

         14  commanding officers, all commanding officers, some,

         15  they leave the COMSTAT in tears, for the pressures

         16  they put on them and then in turn it comes on us.

         17  Ultimately it is the police officers that pay.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: To the best

         19  knowledge of the three of you, when this unit was

         20  going to be formed, did police officers of minority

         21  descent or people of color descent were especially

         22  targeted, reached out to, request to apply for this

         23  unit in any, way, shape or form? Any notice went to

         24  you guys as an organization, or are you aware of any

         25  particular effort being made by the Commissioner to
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          2  reach out to the people of color inside of the

          3  Police Department to apply for this unit?

          4                 MR. ADAMS: Not of my knowledge.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

          6  Councilwoman Lopez.

          7                 MR. MIRANDA: No, there has been no

          8  effort in that area to recruit minority officers.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: And to your

         10  knowledge, sir?

         11                 MR. COLOZZO: Not to my knowledge at

         12  all.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: At all.

         14                 MR. COLOZZO: Not at all.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Thank you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         17                 Councilman Gifford Miller.

         18                 Councilman Victor Robles.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Thank you, Mr.

         20  Chairman.

         21                 Before I ask the question I want to

         22  take a point of personal privilege, because I must

         23  say that I was a little offended. I personally know

         24  Sergeant Miranda, we grew up in Williamsburg in the

         25  90th Precinct. My mother, may she rest in peace, and
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          2  his mother, may she rest in peace, they are the

          3  pioneers that today he is sitting over there and I

          4  am sitting over here. So, I didn't appreciate

          5  questioning whether he has the right to speak and

          6  whoever he represents.

          7                 Let me tell you something, that is

          8  the best we have, because he has not forgotten from

          9  whence he has come. So, I have to say that.

         10                 And I am really getting tired around

         11  this place, where because we disagree how we speak,

         12  all of a sudden we are anti, because for 14 years I

         13  have sat on this Committee and there has not been a

         14  better loyal supporter of the Police Department than

         15  this Council member. And I resent anyone questioning

         16  someone from my district.

         17                 Let me make sure, Lieutenant Adam,

         18  something you said, because, you know, for some of

         19  us, although lame duck, not dead duck, we have been

         20  around, and you are right, I was around and when

         21  Detective Cepricol in Brooklyn North was shot, I

         22  remember hearings here where he came and testified

         23  and thank God he was alive today. So, the question I

         24  have, I want to make sure we all understand what you

         25  said, you said, and you challenged us, that if you
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          2  want to really know how to fix it, then you have

          3  within your means, not only the way to ask the

          4  questions, but the kind of information that will

          5  help us legislatively -- oh, and by the way, it is

          6  not only legislatively, let me tell you something, I

          7  am not convinced that we should give the Police

          8  Department 1,500 cops, that is a budget process, not

          9  a legislative process. And I think that we have to

         10  understand, too, that it is not just legislatively,

         11  but there is a budget process that we have allowed

         12  the Police Department to get away with it and then

         13  when we ask the question why we didn't get this and

         14  why didn't we get that, maybe we flex our muscles

         15  and we stop of their pet projects, then they will

         16  give us what we want because that is what power is

         17  all about.

         18                 I want to make sure that I heard what

         19  you said.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Victor, time.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Yes, I want to

         22  make sure I understand it.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: You said you

         25  are willing to volunteer to work with us, not only
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          2  to legislatively, but also show us where within the

          3  Department we should be focusing, and it is not just

          4  legislatively but also the budget which is coming

          5  up, I think that is what you said.

          6                 MR. ADAMS: Exactly.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: And you said

          8  we would do that when we on this side stop talking

          9  so much and begin to do what we believe has to be

         10  done; is that what I heard?

         11                 MR. ADAMS: Exactly. I believe your

         12  good intentions are failing because the complexities

         13  of policing, you are at an advantage, I believe for

         14  the first time in probably the history of policing,

         15  have you had -- you are more responsive to the

         16  people of the City of New York to get the truth out.

         17  Between LOA and I think he called us radicals, the

         18  100 Blacks in Law Enforcement and other

         19  organizations, white officers, Chinese officers,

         20  officers of all ethnicities, they are all tired of

         21  what they are seeing. If we would just have the

         22  opportunity to go behind closed doors and show you

         23  the areas of how to dismantle this problem.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We will try to

         25  take advantage.  Thank you, Council Member Robles.
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          2                 In conclusion, because we have a lot

          3  of witnesses still, I think we have about 20

          4  witnesses still who have been here since 9:30,

          5  10:00.

          6                 The Street Crimes Unit is a Citywide

          7  Unit, according to Mr. Grasso, but currently are

          8  there Street Crime Units operating in predominantly

          9  white residential or commercial areas?

         10                 MR. ADAMS: I think another unit, and

         11  I am glad you asked that question before we left,

         12  the Tracer Unit --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes, that too.

         14                 MR. ADAMS: Will make the Street Crime

         15  Unit look like girlscouts. What is taking place in

         16  the Tracer Unit is the criminalization of people.

         17  And what is our problem is not that police officers

         18  are shooting innocent people --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Why don't you

         20  define that.

         21                 MR. ADAMS: Okay, this is important,

         22  because I think the City Council at least

         23  understands it. The problem is not that cops are

         24  shooting people, that is not the problem. The

         25  problem is what is going to happen in the next four
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          2  years.

          3                 The first-time contact of people that

          4  never had contact with police before, we are

          5  arresting people for leaving buildings because their

          6  friends aren't home, we are arresting people for

          7  riding bicycles on the sidewalk, we are arresting

          8  people for drinking a can of beer. I mean, the

          9  creativity that is involved with ensuring we arrest

         10  as many people as possible is going to haunt us in

         11  the next upcoming four years.

         12                 Now, the Tracer Unit is a unit that

         13  just deals with what is called C summons, those are

         14  the summonses where people have to go to court. They

         15  go out, they give a person a summons. They find ways

         16  of giving individuals summonses, in hope of running

         17  name checks, in hope of running warrant checks, in

         18  hopes of just getting contact.

         19                 See, the Police Department is now

         20  focused on making as many contacts as possible. By

         21  doing so, you may get a bad guy while you are doing

         22  it. But in the process for every ten bad guys you

         23  are going to get, you are going to have a thousand

         24  good guys that are now going to find themselves in

         25  handcuffs, that are now going to have criminal
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          2  records.

          3                 So, the Tracer Unit, which is the up

          4  and coming unit, the new new crown jewel of the

          5  Police Department. That is going to have devastating

          6  affect on the communities where the people are

          7  deployed and they are predominantly in communities

          8  of color.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Are the Street

         10  Crime Units in white areas?

         11                 MR. ADAMS: That's a good question.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No, we are

         13  asking you.

         14                 MR. ADAMS: I think the Police

         15  Commissioner can better ascertain and his --

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We did, and like

         17  with many things, we didn't get a clearcut response.

         18                 MR. ADAMS: His comment, he used the

         19  buzz term that we deploy people where the crime is

         20  located.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         22                 MR. ADAMS: If you take that term and

         23  use it, what it really stated was we deploy them in

         24  communities of color.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Point of
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          2  information. Can you define what that unit is, the

          3  name?

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Tracer Unit.

          5                 MR. ADAMS: Tracer Unit.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: That's a

          7  special name, or that means something else?

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Our staff can

          9  give you some information on that.

         10                 MR. MIRANDA: It was just created,

         11  giving a tremendous amount of leeway for

         12  enforcement. They have a quota of four arrests and

         13  25 summonses, and they took all the rookie officers

         14  and they placed them into that unit. They are riding

         15  around in vans and they are definitely in our

         16  communities, and definitely taking Street Crimes to

         17  the next level.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: If the charges

         19  are dropped, do they still have a record?

         20                 MR. ADAMS: Yes. Once you are

         21  arrested, when that individual then goes to apply

         22  for a civil service exam or apply for a civil

         23  service job, he has to list that he was arrested.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

         25  very much.
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          2                 MR. MIRANDA: Even in the cases where

          3  people come forward and they have those cases

          4  sealed, because of the application process they

          5  force you to disclose, voluntarily disclose what the

          6  sealed case was about. Because if you don't, they

          7  put you on review and you are not hired anyway.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. Thank you

          9  very much, Sergeant Miranda.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Chair?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We have quite a

         12  number of people --

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: I would just let

         14  you know that we have a specific incident like that

         15  where they have been fired from one of the

         16  metropolitan -- one of the City hospitals with a

         17  record that was sealed, but they were told that they

         18  still have an arrest, and they didn't put it on

         19  their application form, and a review came up and

         20  this person had an exemplary work record, no longer

         21  has a job.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.

         23                 MR. MIRANDA: Thank you very much for

         24  having us here.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.
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          2                 From the Patrolmen's Benevolent

          3  Association, James Savage. And from the Sergeants

          4  Benevolent Association, Joe Toal. To be followed by

          5  Borough President Virginia Fields.

          6                 Okay, can we please resume, we are

          7  running way behind schedule.

          8                 Okay, we are going to resume. We are

          9  running way behind, and we have many people who are

         10  waiting.

         11                 MR. TOAL: Good afternoon, Mr.

         12  Chairman --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good afternoon,

         14  Sergeant Toal.

         15                 MR. TOAL: -- Members of the

         16  Committee. I had submitted my written statement

         17  earlier.

         18                 There was a question asked earlier --

         19  do you have copies?

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Could you tell

         21  us who you are?

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I am not sure we

         23  do.

         24                 Sergeant, can I have a copy.

         25                 MR. TOAL: I submitted 30 copies this
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          2  morning, of my written testimony.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We have the

          4  PBA's statement. Maybe we can start with the PBA and

          5  look for the Sergeants.

          6                 MR. SAVAGE: Do you have copies of my

          7  statement?

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes. We will get

          9  back to you, Joe.

         10                 MR. SAVAGE: I will save time, since

         11  you all have copies of the statement I will not read

         12  it.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Just hit the

         14  highlights. Thank you.

         15                 MR. SAVAGE: I will speak from the

         16  heart regarding what we were talking about this

         17  morning. Basically this hearing is about the Street

         18  Crime.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Savage, why

         20  don't you identify yourself for the record.

         21                 MR. SAVAGE: James Savage, President

         22  of the Patrolmen's Benevolent Association.

         23                 In the wake of this Diallo shooting,

         24  this tragedy is on the minds of every New York City

         25  resident, and I admit it is a tragedy, it is a
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          2  terrible, terrible thing, and it was a tragedy for

          3  those four officers who were involved in that

          4  shooting.

          5                 And right now the Bronx Grand Jury is

          6  deliberating this case, so I have to question the

          7  timing of these hearings.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This hearing is

          9  not on the Diallo case. This is on the Street Crimes

         10  Unit.

         11                 MR. SAVAGE: Yes, I know, but they are

         12  members of the Street Crime Unit.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We are not

         14  focusing on those individuals.

         15                 MR. SAVAGE: And the remarks made

         16  today, specifically by Mr. Reed, who he said,

         17  "everyone is upset with Mr. Diallo's murder." That

         18  hasn't been decided yet, and that can only be

         19  decided by a court of law. And I think that these

         20  hearings may, just may, have a prejudicial effect on

         21  the officers that I represent.

         22                 Having said that --

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You know, we are

         24  in a free society. We can't control what people say

         25  in all instances. People say things in the street,
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          2  we can't prevent the business of government from

          3  going forward. The operation of this unit is

          4  important. Its case may not be resolved for months,

          5  maybe years. I mean, you can't as a result not focus

          6  on a unit whose operations are very important. That

          7  is the reason it was decided.

          8                 I was not the person who made the

          9  decision, but I respect the decision, that is why we

         10  are going forward with this hearing.

         11                 It is not to in any case interfere

         12  with the Diallo case. This is on the Street Crime

         13  Unit, I am perfectly happy not to get into that case

         14  at all, and that was not intended to get into that

         15  case.

         16                 MR. SAVAGE: Well, I am worried about

         17  due process. That's my main concern.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We are too.

         19                 MR. SAVAGE: All right, but I listened

         20  to the testimony presented here today by other

         21  witnesses, particularly Lieutenant Adams, and I must

         22  admit that I can't disagree with what he said.

         23                 This Police Department is now

         24  different than it was years ago, it is proactive,

         25  rather than reactive, and police officers are
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          2  required to work harder than ever before. It is a

          3  result of the COMSTAT, it is the result of more

          4  aggressive enforcement of laws and more aggressive

          5  supervision of police officers. And in fact, right

          6  now there is a new method of evaluation of police

          7  officers. Rather than being to compared to any

          8  standards, they are evaluated against each other.

          9                 So, what does that mean to the

         10  general public? These police officers have to give

         11  more and more. That bar is constantly being raised,

         12  they have to do more and more work, and of all of

         13  the Commissions an all of the studies ever done on

         14  the New York City Police Department, they have all

         15  come up with a number of recommendations. But one

         16  recommendation comes up over and over again and that

         17  is higher pay. That is never, ever followed.

         18                 So, I hope that these hearings shed

         19  some light on what these police officers have to go

         20  through each and every day.

         21                 The Council Member pointed out some

         22  deplorable conditions that they have to work under,

         23  and these officers, all they want to do is go to

         24  work every day, do a good job and go home at night.

         25  They want to serve the community. They want to do a
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          2  good job. They want to progress through the ranks,

          3  and they are faced with an insurmountable task of

          4  finding more and more wrong out in the street.

          5                 You know, it seems to me that when

          6  crime rates are high, people have no problem with

          7  the police force, but when crime rates are low like

          8  they are now, we become a pest to some people, we

          9  have to set up roadblocks, we have to stop people

         10  riding bicycles on the sidewalks, we have to do a

         11  lot of things that, quite frankly, police officers

         12  don't like to do but they must do because they are

         13  constantly being evaluated and they have to

         14  constantly give more and more activity to the Police

         15  Department day in and day out.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

         17  Savage.

         18                 Sergeant Toal, thank you for waiting.

         19                 MR. TOAL: Yes, I have a prepared

         20  statement I would like to read. There was a question

         21  asked earlier, how do the police regain confidence

         22  of the public? Well, I believe that it is possible

         23  that this Public Safety Committee of the City

         24  Council could become the voice of reason in this

         25  current dilemma.
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          2                 There are those who are screaming

          3  outrage, but what about due process? Police officers

          4  are entitled to due process also.

          5                 Honorable men and women are marching

          6  in front of Police Headquarters and being arrested

          7  in protest, but they all know, or they should know,

          8  that the legal investigatory process is going on at

          9  its prudent pace, it is the law we all live by.

         10  Officers involved are doing exactly what their

         11  attorneys advised. Would any of these protestors

         12  want the officers' rights of due process violated?

         13                 So just what is going on here, the

         14  Street Crime Unit is 28 years old. It has an

         15  outstanding record of arrests and suppressing

         16  pockets of violent crime that become too vicious or

         17  overwhelming for the local precinct's resources to

         18  manage.

         19                 Since its inception, four Street

         20  Crime officers have been killed in the line of duty,

         21  two black officers and two white officers.

         22                 It is an all volunteer unit, open to

         23  all officers who wish to work extra hard and place

         24  themselves at greater risk in high crime areas

         25  pursuing violent felons.
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          2                 The good things done by the men and

          3  women of the New York City Police Department and the

          4  Street Crime Unit every day could fill volumes.

          5  Crime is lower than it has ever been in memory.

          6  Shooting incidents between police and perpetrators

          7  are dramatically down. Will anyone say that the New

          8  York City Police Department has not done an

          9  outstanding job? I think not. Yet, we find ourselves

         10  being pursued by publicity seeking individuals

         11  taking part in this outrage contest that is going

         12  on.

         13                 The Department is under investigation

         14  by the City, the State and the Federal Prosecutors,

         15  to say nothing of the colossal voice being given by

         16  the media to everyone who can muster enough noise to

         17  have an opinion on police performance.

         18                 This situation is becoming out of

         19  control because those responsible for maintaining a

         20  rational voice in times of trouble are silent.

         21                 Some persons are using this very

         22  unfortunate situation to further their views and

         23  their self-serving points on all the rest of us, the

         24  other citizens of the City. Someone in position of

         25  authority of this government must speak up to set
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          2  the record straight and tell these outrageous

          3  individuals that are bashing the Police Department

          4  that due process and orderly government are as much

          5  a right of our citizens as is the rights of protest.

          6                 I implore the City Council to step

          7  forward and have the courage to speak for all of the

          8  people of this City - the cops, the firefighters,

          9  the teachers, and all those City workers who place

         10  their lives and reputations on the line every day

         11  and help to put an end to the chaos and let's get on

         12  with making New York a better place to live.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         14  much, Sergeant Toal.

         15                 MR. TOAL: I am prepared to answer any

         16  questions.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right. Okay,

         18  within two minutes, Council Member Golden.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

         20  Chair.

         21                 President Toal, President Savage,

         22  there were numbers tattered around earlier as a

         23  means of a quota, 15 UF 250s or stop and frisk and

         24  two of gun arrests per Street Crime officer, but the

         25  numbers suggest a much lower, six to seven UF 250s
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          2  per month, plus one arrest per officer. I don't see

          3  that as a high threshold. Do you believe that the

          4  Street Crime Unit is fulfilling its mission

          5  statement? And if not, does it need possibly better

          6  training?

          7                 MR. SAVAGE:  The Street Crime Unit

          8  has really been very, very effective over the years.

          9  They have a very motivated group. And the quota

         10  system for the Street Crime, I don't know if one

         11  exists, but I am sure that they are held to certain

         12  standards.

         13                 You can check with the Police

         14  Commissioner when he comes back here to testify

         15  whether there has been a number of transfers out, if

         16  people didn't meet the quotas there would be a

         17  number of transfers in and out. I don't know if they

         18  have a high rate of turnover.

         19                 But by and large, that unit has been

         20  in effect for about 30 years and they have been

         21  highly motivated and I don't know whether they are

         22  held to a certain standard or not.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: President

         24  Toal.

         25                 MR. TOAL: Well, the Department will
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          2  never use the term quota, all right? But they will

          3  say there are standards of productivity.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: What would you

          5  say?

          6                 MR. TOAL: Quotas. That is why the kid

          7  gets the summons for riding the bike on the

          8  sidewalk. That is why people are annoyed with the

          9  police, because of things like roadblocks. When you

         10  drive down the street and you see two radio cars

         11  pulled over with about five cars there with all the

         12  cones out, they are checking everybody out, license,

         13  registration, insurance card, you don't have one of

         14  them you get a summons. Plus you are going to get

         15  checked for your tail light or your headlight or

         16  whatever else it is. And it is because of these

         17  things that we are running into all this anti-police

         18  feeling.

         19                 MR. SAVAGE: There is no question

         20  about what Mr. Toal just said. I am talking about

         21  specifically the Street Crime Unit. Now, they don't

         22  necessarily give summonses to bike riders.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.

         24                 Moving on, Councilman Larry Warden.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER WARDEN: Yes, thank you
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          2  very much. I have a question. To your understanding,

          3  what is the specific assignment or area of fear of

          4  influence of the Street Crime Unit? What crimes are

          5  they supposed to be going after?

          6                 MR. SAVAGE: Street muggings, street

          7  robberies, car jacking, murder.

          8                 In fact, I used to have decoys out

          9  there to entice thuggs to commit crimes. But

         10  basically things that happen outside.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Gun possessions?

         12                 MR. SAVAGE: Oh, gun possessions,

         13  sure. Nobody has been more effective in getting guns

         14  of the street than the Street Crime Unit.

         15                 MR. TOAL: The Street Crime Unit is

         16  primarily charged with the suppression of violent

         17  crime.

         18                 Local precinct commanders will call

         19  the Street Crime Unit into their precincts to help

         20  them because they have the resources that the local

         21  precinct doesn't have. They have the ability to put

         22  people in disguises, they have a decoy unit, they

         23  are charged with that kind of responsibility. They

         24  go out and they attempt to make gun arrests to get

         25  the guns off the street.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER WARDEN:  But that is

          3  what I thought, that is why again with the case --

          4                 MR. SAVAGE: The way they get into

          5  disguises and decoys, that gets them closer to the

          6  scene. It gets them closer into a situation where

          7  they can make observations to make these gun

          8  arrests.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER WARDEN: I understand

         10  that. That is what I thought the unit was doing, and

         11  as it related to the last incident, the Street Crime

         12  Unit of the officers that were involved, it is

         13  alleged that they were not looking for any of those,

         14  they were looking for a rape suspect, that generally

         15  is not within the purview of the Street Crime Unit.

         16                 MR. SAVAGE: I believe an armed rape

         17  suspect.

         18                 MR. TOAL: Yes. Somebody who forces

         19  women off the street into a hallway or to a rooftop

         20  with a gun.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         22  Councilman Warden.

         23                 Just if I could, since I didn't ask

         24  questions to you.

         25                 You spoke of productivity standards.
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          2  Do you think these are encouraging officers to

          3  violate people's due process, being under pressure

          4  to meet what you call quotas or productivity

          5  standards?

          6                 MR. SAVAGE: Police officers are

          7  required to maintain certain quotas, no question

          8  about it.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. And what

         10  is the consequence of that?

         11                 MR. SAVAGE: The consequence? They

         12  have to stop that many more people. They have to

         13  find that many more guns. Of course they have to

         14  stop people.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Well, is the

         16  consequence that they are stopping the wrong people,

         17  or people for whom they don't have proper legal

         18  authority to stop?

         19                 MR. SAVAGE: Well, stopping a person

         20  isn't against the law. It is not really depriving

         21  somebody of their constitutional rights.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We had an

         23  exposition of the law, I believe stopping a person

         24  is against the law.

         25                 MR. SAVAGE: I know but --
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You can ask a

          3  person a question, you can't stop the person within

          4  the law. I mean, if somebody wants to, you know,

          5  just walk down the street, you cannot stop somebody

          6  because you have to meet a quota. I mean, this is

          7  the United States.

          8                 MR. SAVAGE: I agree with that. And I

          9  would discourage any Street Crime or any other

         10  officer from doing that.

         11                 But if they --

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But you have a

         13  knowledge of the police officers and what they do,

         14  and what we are interested in knowing is, what

         15  affect do these so-called quotas of productivity

         16  standards have? Do they in fact lead to improper

         17  stops?

         18                 Because if they do, maybe one of the

         19  thing we will recommend is that these things be

         20  relaxed because I think you can say that a lot of

         21  the public just feels that, you know, perhaps we

         22  have gone too far.

         23                 MR. SAVAGE: If this insatiable hunger

         24  for getting guns off the street continues, then of

         25  course a police officer would be pushed to the
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          2  limit, yes.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: The last

          4  question for me. Do you think that the Street Crime

          5  Unit expanded too fast?

          6                 MR. SAVAGE: Well, actually I have no

          7  knowledge, I don't know how quickly it --

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Because I

          9  believe the prior commander of the Street Crimes

         10  Unit was quoted as saying that he used to interview

         11  each applicant and choose members personally and

         12  that he felt, after he stepped down about a year

         13  ago, that the Unit was just expanded too quickly and

         14  I wonder if you have any view of that?

         15                 MR. SAVAGE: I have no firsthand

         16  knowledge of that.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Sergeant Toal,

         18  do you?

         19                 MR. TOAL: I have heard that expressed

         20  by some people, that the unit expanded too fast.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But you don't

         22  have a particular view yourself on that?

         23                 MR. TOAL: No.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. Thank you

         25  very much.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            229

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 Councilwoman Margarita Lopez.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Yes. I want you

          4  to know that my heart goes to every police officer

          5  working the streets of New York City.

          6                 MR. SAVAGE: I know and I appreciate

          7  that.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Under the

          9  circumstances in which we are right now, and the

         10  same way that my heart go to the mother of Amadou

         11  Diallo. I mean, it is very sad that we encounter

         12  ourselves in this situation. But something has to be

         13  fixed here. Something is wrong. And I keep listening

         14  to everybody and I keep feeling there is something

         15  very wrong.

         16                 You said that this unit is formed

         17  voluntarily, that every person who is a member of

         18  this Unit go there voluntarily to be part of this

         19  Unit; is that correct?

         20                 MR. SAVAGE: Yes, that's correct.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Then if every

         22  member who becomes part of this Unit is voluntarily

         23  recruited, that means that if 50 people of color who

         24  are police officers went there and volunteered, most

         25  likely then they would be a member of that Unit?
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          2                 MR. TOAL: I would think a good

          3  portion of them would be selected for the Unit, yes.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Because it is

          5  voluntary.

          6                 MR. TOAL: Not everybody that

          7  volunteers is accepted for the Unit.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Why? Why not

          9  everybody who volunteered is accepted for the Unit,

         10  do you know?

         11                 MR. TOAL: Well, maybe somebody would

         12  get disqualified because they have had three

         13  civilian complaints in the last two years or five

         14  civilian complaints in the last three years.

         15                 MR. SAVAGE: Or extensive sick reports

         16  or things of that nature.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: This unit is

         18  formed with a particular kind of recommendation? Do

         19  you need recommendations in order to be accepted in

         20  this Unit?

         21                 MR. SAVAGE: Well, certainly they are

         22  probably among the highest rated in the precinct

         23  they came from. So, they would have to get a

         24  recommendation.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: When you said,
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          2  and as you know I had conversations with you

          3  privately, this issue of quotas is concerning me,

          4  and I want to go back to that.

          5                 When you said that at a given moment

          6  there was a high level of crime in the City,

          7  therefore, every time that a police officer

          8  intervened with somebody to reduce crime that was

          9  applauded because we were doing that, and those

         10  arrests were related to crime activity.

         11                 Once that crime activity went down,

         12  the level of arrest continued to be the same as when

         13  the crime was high. That is what you are saying.

         14                 MR. SAVAGE: Basically, yes. I agree

         15  with that statement.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ:

         17  Okay.

         18                 MR. SAVAGE: When there was an

         19  extraordinary amount of crime in the City,

         20  extraordinary methods had to be employed to reduce

         21  crime. And once crime was reduced, those methods

         22  remained in effect.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Then those

         24  methods are in place and the illness is not there

         25  any longer, that is what you are saying?
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          2                 MR. SAVAGE: Yes, that is what I am

          3  saying.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: What is the

          5  consequence then of maintaining an individual on

          6  medication that doesn't need anymore because it is

          7  cured from the illness, what is the consequences of

          8  that, in your opinion?

          9                 MR. SAVAGE: Well, maybe some people

         10  think that you can eliminate crime entirely. I

         11  happen to believe that, I think it will exist no

         12  matter what.

         13                 These methods that the Police

         14  Department is employing has a negative effect on the

         15  communities they serve eventually, because of

         16  certain perceptions of harassment by the people who

         17  live in that community and that certainly has been

         18  expressed at these hearings today.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Thank you, sir.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         21  much, Councilwoman Lopez.

         22                 Councilman Phil Reed.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Thank you, Mr.

         24  Chair.

         25                 Mr. Toal, I think I heard you say
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          2  that four people who were members of the Street

          3  Crime Unit have been killed?

          4                 MR. TOAL: Yes. Since the existence,

          5  since the beginning of Street Crime.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: In 28 years?

          7                 MR. TOAL: Yes.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: I would

          9  question, and every life is valuable, so I am not

         10  sure what we were trying to infer by telling me that

         11  in 28 years four people have died, except that we

         12  have had more police die in 28 years, is there some

         13  portion --

         14                 MR. TOAL: No. I was just trying to

         15  show that blacks died in that Unit, equal numbers to

         16  whites --

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: It sounded to me

         18  like it was disproportionate based on the fact that

         19  85 percent of that force is white.

         20                 MR. TOAL: I don't know what it was

         21  ten years ago, or five years ago or 15 years ago.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Do you think it

         23  was more representation of the City before than it

         24  was now?

         25                 MR. TOAL: I really don't know. I

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            234

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  thought that would be a point to help, you know,

          3  spread some more thinking about the Unit and how

          4  diverse it is. It is diverse. You can't force

          5  anybody to go into a Unit.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Sir, I just was

          7  trying to put in perspective the four numbers based

          8  on how many years, it is 28, and you gave us the

          9  racial breakdown, at least you have been able to do

         10  that, the commander hasn't been able to give us

         11  that.

         12                 I would like to ask both of you

         13  gentlemen, in terms of racial breakdown, in terms of

         14  the hierarchy, Mr. Savage, of the PBA, the officers

         15  of the PBA, could you tell me what the racial

         16  breakdown of that is?

         17                 MR. SAVAGE: We have 25 Executive

         18  Board members; is that what you were referring to?

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: I guess so.

         20  Okay.

         21                 MR. SAVAGE: We have, among those 25,

         22  two black, one Hispanic.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Among those 25.

         24  So you have got about the same ratio as the regular

         25  Police Department.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            235

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 And Mr. Toal, in the Sergeants'

          3  Department.

          4                 MR. TOAL: I don't have any black

          5  Board officers.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: And how many

          7  executive members do you have?

          8                 MR. TOAL: Twenty.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Do you have any

         10  Hispanics?

         11                 MR. TOAL: No.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Do you have any

         13  gay or lesbian people that are out?

         14                 MR. TOAL: No. Not that I know of.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Well, I said

         16  out.

         17                 My last question, Mr. Chair --

         18                 MR. TOAL: I've got one female.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Well, good for

         20  you.

         21                 We heard today from two different

         22  organizations that I think are as responsible to

         23  their membership as you are, and I certainly don't

         24  question the reason for a PBA to exist.

         25                 What I am curious about, and perhaps
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          2  disheartened, is that there is a sense, help me if I

          3  am wrong, that these people of color,

          4  African-American, Latinos particularly, as well as

          5  the gay and lesbian officers association, feel they

          6  have to have their own organization because they are

          7  not being represented by the PBA; why is that?

          8                 MR. SAVAGE: I don't know why that is.

          9  But certainly I have, over the years I have

         10  represented everybody equally, as far as I can

         11  recall, and so has my board, and I am reaching out.

         12  Since I have been President I have reached out to

         13  community leaders and to various fraternal

         14  organizations within the Police Department to open

         15  up the PBA for discussions just like the one we are

         16  having now.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Do you think we

         18  ought to have quotas in your leadership?

         19                 MR. SAVAGE: Quotas? I don't believe

         20  in quotas any place.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Okay, thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         23  much, Councilman Reed.

         24                 MR. TOAL: Could I make a statement?

         25                 Council Member Reed, in the New York
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          2  City Police Department there are probably about 20

          3  different fraternal organizations, the Columbia

          4  Association, the Emerald Society, the Shomlan

          5  Association, there is the Guardians for the black

          6  officers and the Hispanics for the Latino officers

          7  or the Hispanic officers. These are two new

          8  organizations that have been formed, Latino officers

          9  and the 100 Black Men in Law Enforcement, and it is

         10  just two more organizations --

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: You say new,

         12  sir, I have been around here paying attention for

         13  over 20 years and they have been in existence for as

         14  long as I have been paying attention.

         15                 MR. TOAL: The Latino Officers?

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Certainly the

         17  Guardians and 100 Black --

         18                 MR. TOAL: The Guardians --

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: I don't want to

         20  challenge, get into this. My chairman has asked me

         21  to limit the questioning, but we might want to

         22  pursue this at another time.

         23                 MR. TOAL: The Guardians have been in

         24  existence for 20 years.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: All right.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            238

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 MR. TOAL: The 100 Blacks in Law

          3  Enforcement have not. It is a new organization.

          4                 The Hispanic Officers Association has

          5  been in existence probably 20 years. The Latino --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: When you tell me

          7  about the Emerald --

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please. Please.

          9  We have people who have been waiting to testify on

         10  the Street Crimes Unit, this is another subject. It

         11  is only fair for the others to let them testify.

         12  They have been here all day.

         13                 MR. TOAL: I would just like to make

         14  one point on something that was mentioned earlier,

         15  about why aren't more blacks in the Street Crime

         16  Unit, and I said that you really can't draft people

         17  into something like that.

         18                 I remember with the Loumia incident

         19  that transferred in black police officers and black

         20  sergeants in there. I went to federal court on

         21  behalf of the black sergeants who were transferred

         22  in there because they didn't want to be there, they

         23  were transferred because they were black, which was

         24  wrong. And that is why I am in federal court on that

         25  case now.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.

          3                 In conclusion, Councilwoman Helen

          4  Marshall.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: You know,

          6  the word racism is not something that we very

          7  callously throw around, certainly not in this

          8  Chamber. And I don't really want to infer that

          9  today. We will have to leave it up to people to draw

         10  their own conclusion.

         11                 You said that there are very few --

         12  we talked about coming into the Street Crime Unit,

         13  we heard earlier officers testify that there were

         14  minorities who did apply for that Street Crime Unit

         15  but they were not accepted, and it would seem to me

         16  with such a small amount of them in the Street

         17  Crimes Unit, and let's face it, Street Crime Units

         18  are in minority communities, that's where they are.

         19  I mean, I don't know how the Commissioner, anyone

         20  could think that we don't understand that. We

         21  represent those districts and we know when they are

         22  in our district and when they are not in our

         23  district. I know the districts that they are not in.

         24                 So, that it is not only that they

         25  don't apply or they are turned down, or that they
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          2  have been turned down for some other reason, but

          3  black officers, Latino officers, I am sure Asian

          4  officers have also applied who have been turned

          5  down. So, I just wanted to put that to rest for a

          6  minute.

          7                 Now, we heard compelling testimony

          8  today from both Mr. Miranda and Mr. Adams and what I

          9  picked up from what they said is they love being

         10  policemen. There are policemen in their families and

         11  they are here, they are willing to even put their

         12  jobs on the line to try to make this the ultimate

         13  Police Department. And you are representing, you are

         14  the Policemen's Benevolent Association, who I mean I

         15  and every other New Yorker has associated you with

         16  the policemen on the street for thousands of years.

         17                 They made an appeal to let's

         18  straighten out this mess, because it is better for

         19  all of us if we have a better Department; how do you

         20  feel about that?

         21                 MR. TOAL: Well, certainly they should

         22  be looking to recruit people into the Street Crime

         23  Unit. I meet with Tony Miranda quite often and we

         24  discuss a lot of these things. And in fact in the

         25  last month I have spoken to the membership of the
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          2  Guardians Association --

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: I am not

          4  talking about recruitment. I am talking about the

          5  overall, the gishtalt, you know, in other words, the

          6  overall Police Department, how do you feel about it?

          7  You know that its image is burning in the wind right

          8  now, okay? Wouldn't you like to see it improved?

          9  What would you like to do to see that improved?

         10                 MR. SAVAGE: Well, as far as the PBA,

         11  I am sure that every one of us who represent the

         12  line organizations of the Police Department support

         13  the City's Council's efforts, the Police

         14  Commissioner's efforts, or anybody's efforts to

         15  recruit more minorities into the ranks of every

         16  facet of the Police Department. I think that is

         17  progressive and I would support anything to help

         18  that process along.

         19                 But the Police Department, I am glad

         20  -- you know, at the wake of this Diallo thing, it

         21  is an opportunity for us to testify here before the

         22  City Council and it is an opportunity for the

         23  Council to straighten out a lot of things wrong with

         24  the Police Department.

         25                 We will agree on mostly every issue,
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          2  I am sure, when this is all straightened out. One

          3  thing that we don't like is the constant pressure

          4  from above, the new way we evaluate people. The

          5  arbitrary giving certain police officers raises

          6  while excluding others, transferring

          7  indiscriminately hundreds of people at a time. We

          8  don't like that, we think that is an effort to

          9  destroy the working relationship between our unions

         10  and the Police Commissioner, and just as Mr. Adam's

         11  said, we have to have dialogue with the Police

         12  Commanders and the Police Commissioner to straighten

         13  out problems like this. Maybe because of these

         14  hearings we will have an opportunity to do just

         15  that.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you,

         17  Mr. Savage.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: One last

         20  question, if I might, in conclusion.

         21                 What is your opinion of T-shirts worn

         22  by Street Crime Unit officers over the phrase: "We

         23  Own The Night"?  Or the other quote from Hemmingway:

         24  Certainly there is no hunting like the hunting of

         25  man, and those who have hunted our men long enough
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          2  and like it never really care for anything else; is

          3  this the attitude that the NYPD seeks?

          4                 MR. TOAL: That is all new to me. I

          5  never heard that.

          6                 MR. SAVAGE: Well, it's a military,

          7  quasi-military organization --

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: What?

          9                 MR. SAVAGE: It's a quasi-military

         10  organization, and every unit within the military,

         11  and even on the Police Department, they have certain

         12  slogans for themselves, and We Own The Night --

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We could have

         14  asked the psychologist --

         15                 MR. SAVAGE: I can understand people

         16  being upset with that, but a statement like we own

         17  the night, it was coined because in the past

         18  hoodlums and thuggs owned the night, and they just

         19  wanted to take the upper hand.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right. But there

         21  are also ordinary people who are also out there

         22  during the night and unfortunately there is a sense

         23  that maybe this contributed to a psychology --

         24                 MR. SAVAGE: I can understand people

         25  feeling that way, but it is certainly not meant to
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          2  offend people.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It doesn't

          4  matter so much of offending as contributing to a

          5  psychology that they are the law, and the law is

          6  above all of us.

          7                 MR. SAVAGE: If the slogan was we beat

          8  up everybody who gets in our way, I could understand

          9  being upset with that, but We Own The Night doesn't

         10  seem that offensive.

         11                 MR. TOAL: It is more or less done to

         12  build a spirit decor within the Unit.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: I can think

         14  of other ways to build it. That is the difference

         15  between a Police Department and a militia and that

         16  is what we are worried about here, a Police

         17  Department turning into a militia, rather than a

         18  Police Department.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That is an area

         20  that we can focus on when we make recommendations.

         21                 Thank you all very much. We are

         22  running behind schedule. We have the Borough

         23  President C. Virginia Fields, who has been waiting

         24  patiently for a half hour. Thank you for waiting.

         25                 And following Borough President
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          2  Virginia Fields we have Robert Knightly. Are you

          3  here, sir?

          4                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Yes.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you. Thank

          6  you for waiting.

          7                 Please file out quietly so we can

          8  continue with the meeting so that all the people who

          9  have been good enough to come and wait will get a

         10  chance to testify.

         11                 Borough President Virginia Fields, it

         12  is good to see you, and it is good to refer to you

         13  as Borough President Virginia Fields.

         14                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Thank you,

         15  Mr. Chairman. It certainly is good to be here with

         16  you and all of the members of the Committee. And

         17  just at the beginning let me say that I really

         18  applaud your work here today and very pleased that

         19  you are conducting this hearing and I think that you

         20  have certainly worked hard to establish the right

         21  tone showing that we do support the very difficult

         22  and hard work of our police officers who do put

         23  their lives on the line every day and the

         24  overwhelming majority of them are doing the right

         25  job, while at the same time making it very clear
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          2  that we are not willing to trade off crime reduction

          3  with that of protecting citizens' civil liberties,

          4  and that we will go to every extent to reject

          5  violation of innocent citizens in that regard.

          6                 So, I know it is not easy but I think

          7  you set the right tone and let us all continue to

          8  work for that balance.

          9                 In the aftermath of the tragic

         10  killing of Amadou Diallo, obviously the Street Crime

         11  Unit whose motto is "We own the night", by the way I

         12  find very chilling and intactful just in and of

         13  itself, obviously it continues to raise serious

         14  concerns about excessive and potentially

         15  unconstitutional police method.

         16                 Just yesterday we have all read now

         17  of the report that nearly half the gun arrests made

         18  by the Street Crime Unit are dismissed because

         19  officers' searches or car stops are illegal or

         20  improper, and of course the statistics speak for

         21  themselves, when only about one out of every five

         22  stops being made by the Police Crime Unit last year

         23  resulted in an arrest, more than 22,000 cases no

         24  arrests were made. But in case after case, New

         25  Yorkers guilty of no crime were intimidated
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          2  publicly, humiliated and even in some instances

          3  injured by the Street Crime Unit officers.

          4                 This raises serious questions about

          5  the quality of training, supervisory control of a

          6  Unit that we heard repeatedly composed to almost

          7  entirely of white officers, working predominantly in

          8  communities of color that have a disturbing image as

          9  crime fighting commandos, and it is slogans such as

         10  the one you mentioned and the wearing of T-shirts

         11  that certainly reinforce that.

         12                 For these reasons, the shooting death

         13  of an unarmed man in front of his Bronx home by four

         14  Street Crime Unit officers was in the view of many

         15  New Yorkers truly a tragedy waiting to happen.

         16                 It is also a tragedy that we ought to

         17  learn from. That is why I believe we see

         18  investigations moving forward by the United States

         19  Department of Justice, the New York State Attorney

         20  General's Office, as well as the Center for

         21  Constitutional Rights, which has filed a lawsuit

         22  asking that the entire operation of the Street Crime

         23  Unit be immediately halted, claiming it has

         24  illegally stopped and searched tens of thousands of

         25  people simply because they were members of minority
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          2  groups.

          3                 Therefore, I believe it is now time

          4  also for the New York Police Department to

          5  demonstrate a commitment to public safety strategies

          6  that are both effective and responsible.

          7                 It is also time for the Mayor and the

          8  Police Commissioner to listen to and to work with

          9  members of the Council, elected, civic and community

         10  leaders, certainly in communities of color, to move

         11  forward to implement policies and practices that

         12  seek to improve community relationships. It is time

         13  to immediately retrain officers now assigned to the

         14  Street Crimes Unit with an emphasis on

         15  accountability, cultural diversity and non-violent

         16  de-escalation tactics.

         17                 I also recommend a complete review of

         18  the firearms protocols of all officers and the

         19  minimum-accepted standard for the use of judgment

         20  doing firearm qualifications. It is not acceptable

         21  for our officers to not to have to engage in

         22  frequent training, especially in all of these

         23  special units when so much can happen during the

         24  course of a tour of duty that they simply have not

         25  been trained to be better prepared to address.
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          2                 In Boston, I would urge this

          3  Committee by the way, to investigate the work of the

          4  Boston Police Department in reducing violent crime

          5  among young people. We have been looking at that and

          6  found that to be very impressive.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And Professor

          8  Tyler from NYU Law School was here earlier and

          9  recommended the same thing.

         10                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Okay.

         11  Sometimes I think that we believe if it didn't start

         12  here with us, it doesn't work. But there are some

         13  good things that we can learn, and we are saying in

         14  Boston where the police and probation officers work

         15  with churches, community leaders, to focus on kids

         16  who have had brushes with the law. They visit them

         17  in their homes, communicate to them and their

         18  parents that all important do a message of official

         19  alertness and official concern, and by all

         20  indications it has been successful.

         21                 The Mayor and the Police Commissioner

         22  can and should take effective measures to begin to

         23  heal the mistrust and the misunderstanding that now

         24  divides too many New Yorkers from the police force

         25  who have sworn to protect them.
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          2                 In so doing this, I believe that this

          3  City can send the message that our Mayor and our

          4  Police Commissioner have heard New Yorkers who are

          5  concerned about the access of the Street Crime Unit.

          6                 So, in closing, I would urge

          7  certainly the issues around training, around

          8  interaction, around listening, and meeting with

          9  community leaders in an effort to move beyond the

         10  mistrust and a lot of the fear that continues to

         11  exist in the communities.

         12                 It is not perception, it is reality.

         13  And as long as that is the message coming from

         14  either the Mayor or the Police Commissioner, that

         15  only serves to make the matter worse or exaggerate

         16  in terms of the difficulties that we are seeing.

         17                 So, again, I applaud you for taking a

         18  look at the work of this Unit for the purpose of

         19  trying to redefine and make clear what the focus

         20  should be, but at all times recognizing we as

         21  citizens are not prepared to accept the violation of

         22  civil rights even at the expense in terms of the

         23  whole crime reduction.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

         25  very much for your statement. We appreciate the
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          2  positive comments that you have made, we know you

          3  have made, with respect to the post-Loumia report

          4  that we issued and we are going to try to do the

          5  same thing. We have another hearing scheduled with

          6  the Police Commissioner on this for April 12th, and

          7  I look upon this as part of a series of hearings and

          8  an assessment report of the practices of the

          9  Department, both with respect to Street Crimes Unit,

         10  and generally with respect to police curbing

         11  excessive use of force, we will try to hold them

         12  more accountable, and we appreciate your work with

         13  us on that.

         14                 Councilwoman Helen Marshall has a

         15  question for you, and then we will go on to Mr.

         16  Knightly.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: It will be

         18  very brief.

         19                 Of course, Borough President Fields,

         20  we are very proud to see you seated there as our

         21  Borough President of Manhattan.

         22                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Thank you.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: We knew your

         24  work here as a Councilwoman and we are equally as

         25  proud of your work as the Borough President of
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          2  Manhattan.

          3                 During the summer we had a Million

          4  Youth March, and I recalled that you attempted to

          5  meet with the Mayor. Certainly you are a woman of

          6  color, you are a Borough President, forget the

          7  color, you are a Borough President; have you had an

          8  opportunity to sit down with the Mayor to discuss

          9  anything?

         10                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: No, despite

         11  repeated attempts, not only just around issues

         12  related to the police, but concerns of vital

         13  interest of the residents of this Borough,

         14  development issues, housing, health, and so forth.

         15                 But specifically related to this

         16  matter, as I said, I think that it is so important

         17  that conversations and communication take place on

         18  many levels with our civic community, other elected

         19  leaders who represent communities of color

         20  specifically where the level of mistrust and

         21  communication is so poor in many areas of this City.

         22  And that is why, if I sound very strong in terms of

         23  my statement with respect to the Mayor and the

         24  Police Commissioner in this regard, is because I

         25  feel that they have failed to respond to requests,
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          2  whether it is by myself as the Manhattan Borough

          3  President, or other leaders in this community to be

          4  able to talk about these issues, to help move from

          5  statements of perception, to help them understand

          6  this is reality, but the good news is we can do

          7  something about it, absolutely. But it is by working

          8  together to address it and not simply denial and

          9  ignoring the problem.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         12  much, Councilwoman Marshall.

         13                 Borough President Virginia Fields,

         14  thank you very much.

         15                 BOROUGH PRESIDENT FIELDS: Thank you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Robert

         17  Knightly, former Lieutenant in the Police

         18  Department. Thank you.

         19                 And then we will go into

         20  approximately the 15 or so people who have signed up

         21  today to testify.

         22                 The next will be Henry Melkiona.

         23                 Mr. Knightly.

         24                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Good afternoon. I

         25  accepted your invitation to speak today because I am
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          2  proud of having been a member of the Police

          3  Department for 20 years and I have good memories of

          4  the Department that I served in. And I am disturbed

          5  what I see happening within it today.

          6                 I served 12 years in the street

          7  commands as a police officer and Sergeant in uniform

          8  and in plainclothes, and eight years inside

          9  functions as a writer, as a lawyer and as an

         10  instructor of the Police Academy, I advanced a

         11  specialized training unit, where I taught in the

         12  Criminal Investigation Course, the basic training

         13  course for newly promoted detectives.

         14                 As a policeman from 1976 to 1979, I

         15  was a member of what was called then a Conditions

         16  Unit in the 83rd Precinct in Bushwick, Brooklyn. We

         17  did anti-crime functions. We did the drug

         18  enforcement in Bushwick, we investigated major

         19  crimes, gun sales counterfeiting chop shop rings,

         20  stolen cars. We were five officers and one Sergeant

         21  who worked primarily in uniform in an unmarked

         22  police car and we would work out of uniform when the

         23  assignment required it.

         24                 We developed a cadre of registered

         25  confidential informants, whose information allowed
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          2  us to draft and have signed search warrants and we

          3  executed our own warrants within Bushwick for those

          4  crimes. So, I do know investigative work.

          5                 Later, from 1982 to '85, I supervised

          6  a plainclothes unit in Greenwich Village in the 6th

          7  Precinct. It was a combination of plainclothes and

          8  uniformed officers who enforced the anti-peddling

          9  statutes in Greenwich Village and also drug

         10  violations.

         11                 I appreciate being able to listen to

         12  all of the police testimony that I have heard this

         13  morning from the police command on down to everyone,

         14  and I was astounded -- no, not astounded, I was

         15  happy and not surprised to hear the Police

         16  Commissioner and Commissioner Grasso admit in so

         17  many words that the taking of guns off the street is

         18  so important that it can be done by any means

         19  whenever. Street Crime is doing -- that is their

         20  mission, and they obviously do it without any regard

         21  to search and seizure law, as explained by Barry

         22  Kamins, and I think misdescribed by Commissioner

         23  Grasso.

         24                 Commissioner Grasso talks about the

         25  DeBoer case, which is the centerpiece of search and
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          2  seizure law in New York State. I am an attorney. I

          3  forget to mention, after leaving the Police

          4  Department I joined the Legal Aid Society as a trial

          5  lawyer in the Criminal Defense Division and I have

          6  been there ten years now. Six years in Manhattan and

          7  the last four in Queens County.

          8                 DeBoer is about the 4th Amendment

          9  Right of citizens to be free from unreasonable

         10  search and seizure, that is what it is about. It is

         11  not about whether the police can only pat you down

         12  or go in your pocket. But I am not surprised at that

         13  take on search and seizure law.

         14                 If you believe that the primary

         15  importance is to find the gun on the street

         16  regardless of what laws you have to take, well --

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Is that what the

         18  Police Department was really telling us today?

         19                 MR. KNIGHTLY: That is what I heard

         20  them say. That is what I heard them say: The Street

         21  Crime Unit is doing a great job and it should

         22  continue just like it is doing. This indicates to me

         23  a sickness of mindset at the top echelons at the

         24  Police Department. And it is about an obsession with

         25  numbers and statistics. We are doing a great crime

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            257

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  job because look at these numbers.

          3                 Now, when this translates down to the

          4  grassroots, the street crime level, what you have is

          5  officers who have been licensed to go into these

          6  neighborhoods and the euphemism is high crime, other

          7  words are ghetto, working class, poor people, where

          8  poor people live. Now, they are licensed to go there

          9  and get guns and they must get guns because there

         10  are quotas imposed upon them. Now, everyone in the

         11  Police Department knows there has been quotas on

         12  arrests and summonses from time in memoriam.

         13                 Now, 20 years ago when I was in the

         14  Police Department, it was two felony arrests a month

         15  for an anti-crime officer, I am not surprised that

         16  it hasn't changed. It is two felony gun arrests for

         17  street crime officers each month.

         18                 Councilwoman Lopez, if you want to

         19  know how many stop and frisk reports are filed by

         20  Street Crime officers, you subpoena the monthly

         21  activity report of each officer in the Street Crime

         22  Unit for the year, and I have no doubt they will

         23  show that each officer has turned in 15 stop and

         24  frisk reports. I expect they haven't turned in any

         25  more when they have met their quota.
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          2                 I wondered why there was such a large

          3  number of stop and frisk reports, 27,000 I think

          4  last year, and that explains it, because they have a

          5  quota. They have to turn in 15 a month, each

          6  officer.

          7                 Now, one would have to be naive to

          8  believe that a stop and frisk report is turned in

          9  for every encounter in the street.

         10                 The way the police are doing it, it

         11  has always been that way.

         12                 Stop and seizure law is so

         13  complicated it is simply ignored, and policemen

         14  operate upon hunches and if they are experienced

         15  policemen usually the hunch is good, and you will

         16  pull over a car or you will stop somebody on the

         17  street and you will pat him down but you will also

         18  go in his pocket. These officers are not just

         19  patting people down, they are they are going in

         20  their pockets, because if they don't find a gun,

         21  they hope to find drugs.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Also again to

         23  meet the quota system? In other words, if they are

         24  going to take the time to do this, they are going to

         25  try to make it productive for that purpose.
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          2                 MR. KNIGHTLY: That's right.

          3                 There is a second aspect to this

          4  obsession with numbers. The policeman that are doing

          5  this are by and large young, enthusiastic policemen,

          6  and they have got the license to do this from the

          7  top command of the Police Department, which is

          8  really the Mayor, and they believe that they are

          9  doing God's work. They are looking for bad guys. And

         10  any means to find those bad guys is justified

         11  because they are on a sacred mission.

         12                 Now, it's not a new attitude in the

         13  Police Department, it's a Wild West Marshall Dillon

         14  attitude - I am the law, and I have to do whatever

         15  has to be done here in the street or nobody will do

         16  it.

         17                 Now, it's an attitude that has

         18  prevailed in all the high crime precincts, since my

         19  memory and I expect before. And you take these men

         20  and you send them out there with this mandate to do

         21  whatever necessary to find these guns, and they have

         22  also been told, not in so many words, probably by

         23  omission, that they don't have to be concerned about

         24  this stuff about the Constitution and search and

         25  seizure law.
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          2                 In fact, when I was a policeman, we

          3  all would laugh at the common wisdom that when you

          4  entered Brooklyn the constitutional was suspended

          5  (sic), and it was in those neighborhoods.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That's going

          7  from Manhattan to Brooklyn? It's like going back in

          8  time.

          9                 MR. KNIGHTLY: From Queens.

         10                 But it seems to me that we had more

         11  sense then, we had more experience as human beings

         12  and as policemen.

         13                 For instance, as a Legal Aid lawyer

         14  daily I see people come in, I represent them and I

         15  hear the story over and over again, they were in a

         16  car, they were on the street, the policeman put his

         17  gun in my ear. That was his salutation, that is how

         18  he introduced himself.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I think an

         20  important comment when you said just a moment ago, a

         21  minute ago, that they are told that they don't have

         22  to follow the constitution; who tells them this?

         23  Where? When?

         24                 MR. KNIGHTLY: In the Police Academy

         25  they are told all the law and they are told to
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          2  follow it.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

          4                 MR. KNIGHTLY: When they get to the

          5  precinct, they are not told anything else. They

          6  learn by example. They are told that they have a

          7  quota on how many arrests they have to make. Every

          8  officer in any precinct has a quota, he has a quota

          9  perhaps not of arrests, but he probably has an

         10  arrest quota, but definitely summonses.

         11                 In my day it was 25 parkers and five

         12  movers, and nobody was concerned whether you

         13  arrested anybody in those years. But if you wanted

         14  to be a policeman you arrested people.

         15                 Given the pressure that he has to

         16  make arrests, particularly in these special units,

         17  he is going to make them.

         18                 Now, the numbers -- nobody knows the

         19  numbers of random stops and searches that occur in

         20  the streets. All we have is the number of filed UF

         21  250s that the police admit to by the Street Crime

         22  Unit. I don't know what number you must multiply

         23  that by to arrive at the actual number police

         24  stopped in the street.

         25                 When I was in the Police Department
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          2  you made a stop and frisk report, there was no

          3  requirement to make it, except under the law, which

          4  nobody paid attention to. You made that stop and

          5  frisk report because you wanted to cover your ass.

          6  You were afraid whoever you stopped was going to

          7  squawk and it would come back to haunt you.

          8                 Today there is a quota for making

          9  these forms, but once they reach their quota, are

         10  they going to make these forms out for the powerless

         11  and voiceless that they routinely stop in these

         12  neighborhoods? I don't think so.

         13                 I don't think they would have enough

         14  time to fill out the forms. I believe that they

         15  could be stopping as many -- the Street Crime Unit

         16  alone could be stopping as many as a quarter of a

         17  billion or a half a billion people out there. And

         18  when they stop you --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is just the

         20  tip of the iceberg, is what you are suggesting.

         21                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Exactly.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER:  Like one-tenth.

         23                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Exactly. If that,

         24  nobody knows.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You know, I have
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          2  been in the Council for a long time, 22 years, and

          3  your testimony is rather unique. It's like this is

          4  the way it really works, and I welcome your candor,

          5  I mean you really give us a different view of it

          6  than the Professors, for example. Even though you

          7  have taught this too.

          8                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Now, let me say, you

          9  have to see an actual stop and frisk to appreciate

         10  the violence of it. People are -- the Street Crime

         11  Unit descends on these people in the street, up

         12  against the wall, there is no common law right of

         13  inquiry exercised, no questions are asked, there are

         14  only directions, up against the wall. And they pat

         15  them down and they search them. They hope to find

         16  guns, and if they don't find guns, they hope to find

         17  drugs. They hope to find something that they can

         18  make a collar on, an arrest.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And you refer to

         20  these as often random?

         21                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Oh, yes.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: How confident

         23  are you in these characterizations that you make?

         24                 Because these are not small matters I

         25  mean that you are touching on.
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          2                 MR. KNIGHTLY: I know. Frankly, it is

          3  the way policing has always been done. I don't think

          4  that is changed but I think there is no -- it is

          5  more random now, it is more expansive, there is no

          6  feeling that you need a reason to stop somebody. The

          7  only reason now is to make your quota.

          8                 Now, I see in the courts, daily I see

          9  policemen in the courts on these arrests, and I also

         10  hear their testimony on the stand. There is a whole

         11  aspect to this business that never gets touched on,

         12  it did slightly by the Professors and by the

         13  Commissioners. When cases are dismissed in court,

         14  Commissioner Grasso said based on some technicality,

         15  this "technicality" as he calls it, is the Fourth

         16  Amendment.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         18                 MR. KNIGHTLY: It's the law, you know,

         19  it's a technicality.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Which really has

         21  itself long roots in the English common law an the

         22  whole tradition that we have of respect for people

         23  in this, you know --

         24                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Yes, it's rampant with

         25  narcotics units.
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          2                 Now, I have cases and cases and cases

          3  where these, you know, a narcotics unit, they used

          4  them TNT, they keep changing their names, I think

          5  that stands for Tell No Truth. The aspect of that is

          6  the testimony in court that these people touched on.

          7                 These cases are dismissed because

          8  judges find the testimony of the police incredible

          9  frequently, because the testimony is tailored to try

         10  and fit the constitutional objections to what they

         11  do in the street. In fact, they make up a scenario

         12  of how this arrest occurred, and it bears little

         13  relation to what happens in the street I believe.

         14  And I hear from the people I represent that they are

         15  not so much, when I sit during hearings and trials

         16  the things that offends the most is to hear

         17  policemen lie about how they arrested them. Not the

         18  fact that they had the contraband to begin with, but

         19  the lies that are told under oath.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Why should we

         21  believe in your clients and not Mr. Grasso or the

         22  Police Chiefs who say that that is not what

         23  happened?

         24                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Well --

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Why do you
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          2  believe your clients? I am not saying you are wrong,

          3  but why do you believe them?

          4                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Because I observe their

          5  demeanor, and it is the most spontaneous reactions I

          6  ever see and it has the ring of truth.

          7                 Now, I wish you could hear it so you

          8  could compare it to the demeanor of your witnesses

          9  from the Police today, and you could decide which

         10  has more the ring of truth, Commissioner Safir and

         11  Grasso, or the people I sit at the Council tables

         12  with.

         13                 These Street Crime officers, God help

         14  them, because they are sent out there to break the

         15  law daily and to come back with guns. This fetishism

         16  that the Police Department is in a grip of, as if I

         17  found this gun and this represents crime fighting.

         18  I, for one, don't believe that all of these guns

         19  that are seized represent great police work, or

         20  great crime fighting. I think these officers would

         21  be better served riding around the City looking for

         22  crimes in progress, than tossing people on the

         23  street and pulling cars over, getting people out,

         24  putting a gun to their head, pulling out the seats

         25  of the car, without any probable cause.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I take it also

          3  that the judges often confirm your statements with

          4  respect to how they view the testimony or the

          5  viewpoints of your clients, rather than the police

          6  brass, in terms of feeling that the stops and the

          7  gun seizures are unfounded?

          8                 MR. KNIGHTLY: No, they rarely confirm

          9  --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is really

         11  based on your clients more than anything else?

         12                 MR. KNIGHTLY: No. They rarely

         13  confirm, and occasion a brave judge will call police

         14  testimony incredible, but there is enormous pressure

         15  on judges to not be pilloried in the press, not be

         16  disapproved by the people who control their

         17  political future, as we see time and time again. We

         18  saw it even on a federal level. A federal judge who

         19  has a life tenure said that the police violated this

         20  person's rights in seizing these drugs in the car

         21  and suppressed the drugs --

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I remember that.

         23  In Washington Heights.

         24                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Judge Baer. Not long

         25  after that he heard from all of the senators from
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          2  New York State, including the President. Now, here

          3  is a man with life tenure --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

          5                 MR. KNIGHTLY: And surprisingly he

          6  changed his mind. He changed his decision.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: After the Louima

          8  case, we came across the new policy of the Police

          9  Department with respect to filing false official

         10  statements. You know, it seems to me that your

         11  comments could be viewed as a review to the high

         12  levels of the Department for what you say are

         13  basically making false official statements; is that

         14  not right?

         15                 MR. KNIGHTLY: I certainly intend

         16  that, yes.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You intend that,

         18  right.

         19                 MR. KNIGHTLY: But, you know, the

         20  whole system is an accomplice in this. I mean, the

         21  District Attorneys' offices, the last thing they

         22  want to hear from a policemen is his story on how he

         23  violated somebody's rights in making this arrest.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: What I have been

         25  told is that people in the DAs' offices are very
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          2  skeptical about a lot of these arrests, a lot of

          3  these gun seizures. I mean, you deal with them, is

          4  that not true?

          5                 MR. KNIGHTLY: They do not dismiss

          6  these arrests.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: They don't

          8  dismiss it, but they are skeptical of them.

          9                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Well, they are. But not

         10  for publication.

         11                 Remember, the District Attorneys'

         12  offices are under the pressure of numbers as well.

         13  They show you what a great job they are doing by how

         14  many people they indict and how many convictions

         15  they get.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: How can your

         17  comments be substantiated beyond your own personal

         18  testimony to them?

         19                 In other words, I think the points

         20  you make are really weighty, but at this point, one

         21  good man's observation, I mean if they were

         22  substantiated beyond your viewpoint, I think they

         23  would have even more weight. Maybe you could get

         24  back to us on that, or you may have a view now.

         25                 MR. KNIGHTLY: I can tell you right

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            270

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  now, you will have to have policemen come forward

          3  and tell you what they do.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right, but that

          5  is extremely hard to get. You know, that is like

          6  basically --

          7                 MR. KNIGHTLY: It has always been hard

          8  to get.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: What?

         10                 MR. KNIGHTLY: It has always been hard

         11  to get. That is why you had Frank Serpico and nobody

         12  since.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         14                 Councilwoman Margarita Lopez.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Thank you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Sir, I have

         18  been fascinated by your testimony because of what

         19  you represent, at some point you were a police

         20  officer and now you are a lawyer. And my colleagues

         21  in the Council who are Republican call me a lot of

         22  names when I give my opinion about the Police

         23  Department, I don't want to even imagine what they

         24  are going to call you for giving your testimony and

         25  saying what you think.
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          2                 But what you are saying here is

          3  similar to the things that I have thought, and I am

          4  being accused of being radical and a lot of other

          5  things, then get ready with what you are going to be

          6  accused of being.

          7                 My question for you is, you were

          8  speaking about the Fourth Amendment rights, to your

          9  professional opinion as a police officer and as a

         10  lawyer, both experience combined, do you think that

         11  in order to stop crime and to decrease the amount of

         12  crime in the United States you need to suppress the

         13  Fourth Amendment Rights?

         14                 MR. KNIGHTLY: No, no.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: There is no

         16  reason for that?

         17                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Well, I don't think so,

         18  but if you use that opinion, if you are a police

         19  commander and you give that opinion to that top

         20  brass in the New York Police Department, you are

         21  going to be looking for another job.

         22                 There was that Inspector Powers in

         23  the 103 Precinct last week --

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         25                 MR. KNIGHTLY: He had the temerity to
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          2  tell the Chief of the Department that he didn't

          3  think numbers were the most important thing, he is

          4  looking for another -- oh, they sent him to

          5  narcotics, the outhouse.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Then when we

          7  ask police officers to fulfill quotas, to stop

          8  people on the street, to frisk, to search, to

          9  violate constitutional rights, civil rights of

         10  people, what we are doing in practical terms is that

         11  the Chief Executive of this City, the Mayor of this

         12  City, the Police Commissioner, are telling police

         13  officers I want you to implement these policies, and

         14  these policies in effect is telling them commit

         15  crimes?

         16                 MR. KNIGHTLY: I believe so.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That's not what

         18  you said, is it? That's not what you said. What you

         19  said, if I understood you correctly, is that this is

         20  not what is the official line, this is what they

         21  hear in the precincts where they work, or not? Tell

         22  us. It's a good question. How do you view the top

         23  level of the City --

         24                 MR. KNIGHTLY: I think you heard it

         25  today.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: What?

          3                 MR. KNIGHTLY: I think you heard it

          4  today. You heard it from Safir and you heard it from

          5  Grasso. He said the most important thing is to take

          6  guns off the street, in parenthesis, by any means,

          7  and certainly by the means that are currently

          8  practiced by the Street Crime Unit.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Well, I think if

         10  you were here, he would disagree with your

         11  interpretation.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: I don't.

         13                 MR. KNIGHTLY: I am sure he would.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No, but I mean

         15  what you are saying is this is what is really

         16  communicated, right?

         17                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Yes.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Then whatever

         19  practices the police officers aren't implementing

         20  are total responsibility from the top. And the top

         21  is giving a message here, which is continue to

         22  violate civil rights and constitutional rights of

         23  people in the City.

         24                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Well, remember, you've

         25  got 40,000 policemen out here, you have to find them
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          2  employment. When they are not throwing people on the

          3  wall or stopping cars, they are locking people up

          4  for selling cotton candy on Roosevelt Avenue. And

          5  when you get locked up, you spend two days in jail.

          6  It is absurd.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

          9  Councilwoman Lopez.

         10                 Councilwoman Helen Marshall.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: First of

         12  all, I would like to also compliment you on your

         13  testimony, and our Chairperson asked you how do you

         14  know aside from your client? Well, I have been an

         15  elected official now for about 17 years, state,

         16  City, I have been a community leader far more years

         17  than that. I live in Queens, Roosevelt Avenue is

         18  part of my district, a good stretch of Roosevelt,

         19  particularly the part that they consider

         20  troublesome. I want guns off the street, I want

         21  prostitution stopped, I definitely want drugs out of

         22  the picture. I support that and I support the

         23  efforts of the police in my area when they do that.

         24                 One of the reasons that I am very

         25  concerned about so many arrests is because I also

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            275

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  visit Rikers Island, which is part, it is right near

          3  my district, it is right next to LaGuardia Airport.

          4  And when I go there to the Youth Division, the 16 to

          5  19 year olds, all I can see in those long,

          6  unencumbered corridors are black and Latino heads,

          7  shaved, clean, healthy-looking young people. It is

          8  so easy for a person of color, especially a male, to

          9  be arrested. They can be arrested so quickly, and

         10  that is why when they came along with a law, because

         11  I have also, in one of my past lives, worked at a

         12  job and training center where I got people into

         13  jobs. Part of the law was that you were not to put

         14  down if you were arrested, what the question was,

         15  were you convicted? Because I can tell you, in the

         16  population of males, black males who are my age, it

         17  is hardly any of them were not arrested for one

         18  reason-- I mean, stupid reasons, they were all let

         19  go, they have gone on, they have finished college,

         20  they have gone on to great high places. That is not

         21  true of my white brothers and sisters. It is just

         22  not true of them. There is a difference here. And I

         23  am concerned about those young people who get into

         24  that criminal justice system, particularly one who

         25  was arrested, actually he hasn't brought to hearing,
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          2  he hasn't been processed, he can't afford -- he has

          3  all kinds of problems getting out with the bail. As

          4  a result, I have seen a very fine young man spend a

          5  whole year, in his high school senior year, a whole

          6  year in jail only to be acquitted once he came out.

          7                 Of course, with him he worked hard,

          8  he got all of our approvals and everything, and he

          9  went on to be a New York City Policeman. He is going

         10  to understand what it means to get arrested. It is

         11  not really a question, but you just moved me to say

         12  that. I am not ashamed to say that.

         13                 I am concerned about your confidence

         14  in what happened. I know that because I have seen

         15  it. I have young people in my community, fine young

         16  people who have grown up, who were thrown on the

         17  ground by police and so on because they were looking

         18  for somebody.

         19                 The young man said, that is my house

         20  right there, which is a pretty nice house. Go there.

         21  My sister-in-law is there, she will tell you who I

         22  am. The policeman did that. They still took him to

         23  the precinct, while he is in the police car, they

         24  punched him in the mouth.

         25                 I have a young businessman in my
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          2  community. A fine young man. He has really three

          3  cars, and by the way, when we talk about people

          4  being picked up with cars, a lot of these young

          5  people have college degrees and so on and they have

          6  nice cars, and it is their own cars, not their

          7  mother's and father's cars.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Helen, please.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: But will be

         10  onto them because they will get stopped too.

         11                 I am sorry, Mr. Chairman, I got

         12  carried away. Okay, I am sorry. Okay, thank you.

         13                 Thank you, Councilwoman Helen

         14  Marshall.

         15                 Councilwoman Juanita Watkins.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Mr. Knightly,

         17  I am sorry I missed most of your testimony but I did

         18  get to read your bio and so I know that you have

         19  been on all sides, if you will.

         20                 When you think in terms of the police

         21  training, I have two questions: First of all, do you

         22  feel that it is hitting the right areas other than

         23  strictly police activity, learning how to shoot,

         24  apprehend, so forth and so on?

         25                 And, do you feel that there is a
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          2  necessity for some kind of in-service, if you will,

          3  after X number of years, most professions you have

          4  to go back for retraining, recertification, and with

          5  the Police Department I am not sure that is the case

          6  in some critical areas. I know they have to go to

          7  the firing range, but do they have to go back for

          8  any kind of training that kind of reconnects them to

          9  communities, and some kind of sensitivity to the

         10  community? Is that what happens? And if not, what do

         11  you think should happen?

         12                 MR. KNIGHTLY: I believe the Police

         13  Department has a system of in-service training, but

         14  I don't believe training is going to change any of

         15  this, and that is because there is no -- I see no, I

         16  believe in no willingness on the part of the people

         17  who run the Police Department to tell policemen that

         18  it is important to preserve people's civil rights.

         19  They don't.

         20                 The do in the Police Academy in the

         21  form of lectures, but after that the message is loud

         22  and clear that the important thing is arrests,

         23  numbers, crime statistics. No one speaks about the

         24  violation of rights. Nobody speaks about your right

         25  to be free of search, or to be braced on the street.
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          2  There is no tolerance for anyone who proposes that

          3  we should be a lawful Police Department and bound by

          4  the law ourselves. None.

          5                 It disappeared in this Police

          6  Department with Ray Kelly and Bill O'Sullivan and

          7  Bob Bowerman, and all of the commanders who were

          8  either driven out or are still there and they have

          9  to keep their heads low until the current

         10  Administration, the demise of the current

         11  Administration.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         13  much, Councilwoman Watkins.

         14                 Could I just ask for 30 seconds,

         15  because we have got to move on, in conclusion, what

         16  are your bottom line recommendations for improving

         17  the Street Crime Unit? Should it even be maintained?

         18                 MR. KNIGHTLY: No. It should be

         19  disbanded.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Disbanded. It is

         21  irredeemable.

         22                 MR. KNIGHTLY: It should be disbanded

         23  and sent back to the precincts. It can do that work

         24  in the precinct level.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.
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          2                 You certainly have my respect, Mr.

          3  Knightly. I appreciate your being here, and your

          4  honesty.

          5                 Thank you.

          6                 MR. KNIGHTLY: Thank you.

          7                 Henry Melkiona (phonetic). If we can

          8  try to get the essence of the testimony in a couple

          9  of minutes?

         10                 I will also read the next person each

         11  time.

         12                 Is Carlos Rodriguez here?

         13                 MR. RODRIGUEZ: Yes.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You are next.

         15                 Yes, Mr. Melkiona.

         16                 MR. MELKIONA: Yes. I just want to

         17  read a little statement so you know where I am

         18  coming from.

         19                 My name is Henry Melkiona. I am a

         20  retired Transit Police Officer, the brother of

         21  Michael Melkiona, shot and killed in the line of

         22  duty.

         23                 On February 28th, 1970, a young

         24  police officer kissed his wife Shirley, his year-old

         25  son Michael, his newborn daughter Cherie good-bye.
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          2  Three hours later, Patrolman Michael Melkiona was

          3  killed in the line of duty protecting the citizens

          4  of New York City.

          5                 The gunman responsible for this

          6  tragic death of the police officer was on parole. He

          7  had only served seven years for two prior murders,

          8  before senselessly murdering Police Officer Michael

          9  Melkiona.

         10                 Twenty-nine years later this Police

         11  Department still honors my brother by awarding the

         12  Michael Melkiona Award of Valor. Although the pain

         13  and sorrow is still there, I am proud that this

         14  great Police Department of New York City keeps my

         15  brother's memory alive. No man could ask for more

         16  than that honor.

         17                 My brother loved being a police

         18  officer, as I did. I left the job because my family

         19  wanted me to leave the job because of what happened

         20  to my brother. My brother would be alive today maybe

         21  if he did search this man, but it was just a minor

         22  crime and I heard people talk today about searching

         23  people. Maybe my brother made a mistake. Not maybe,

         24  he did. He didn't want to violate this man's rights

         25  so he didn't search him. So when he asked him for
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          2  identification, he pulled out a gun and my brother

          3  was killed protecting the City.

          4                 One man, Mr. Diallo, which is sad and

          5  a tragic thing that happened to him, may be dead,

          6  but hundreds and hundreds of lives have been saved

          7  because of this Unit. I was never in this Unit, so I

          8  am not saying this because I was in the Unit.

          9                 Maybe my brother would be alive today

         10  if this Unit was on this street, this gun wouldn't

         11  have been in this man's bag. It is important to get

         12  the guns off the street at almost all costs.

         13                 Everybody seems to be violated when

         14  they get stopped, but if you had nothing to worry

         15  about 99 percent of the time that person isn't

         16  violated. They thank the cops for checking them out,

         17  at least they know somebody is watching.

         18                 Look around. Look next to you. Maybe

         19  they won't be there tomorrow, if the Street Crime is

         20  not there. Go look at your neighbor. Look at your

         21  friend. Maybe that man next to you won't be there if

         22  they get rid of the Street Crime, because that gun

         23  will get you.

         24                 I think it is totally out of order

         25  for any of us to mention anything about the Diallo
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          2  case while it is still going on, the investigation

          3  is still going on.

          4                 Don't point any fingers until all the

          5  facts are in. We don't have the right to do that as

          6  people in New York City and New York State or

          7  anywhere.

          8                 We have people who said today, sat

          9  right here and said, I got four or five people in my

         10  family on the job. I got a family history. How bad

         11  is the job then? What the hell are you doing here

         12  complaining? How can you complain about the job when

         13  for years and years your people have been on that

         14  job? It must be a good job, they keep coming back,

         15  right? Keep going on the job. I don't understand

         16  that statement.

         17                 I also have something else to say,

         18  but I don't want to really make everything sound --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No, I think your

         20  comments are heart-felt, just like the prior man's,

         21  Mr. Knightly's comments were heart-felt, and I think

         22  it just shows the depth of feeling on different

         23  sides of what we are doing here. I think you touch

         24  really a lot of bottom line feelings. I think it is

         25  coincidental that you followed him, but I think it
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          2  highlights the different and yet equally strongly

          3  felt viewpoints.

          4                 MR. MELKIONA: Thank you, sir. I

          5  appreciate that.

          6                 Like I said before, I have, my

          7  brother, my uncle was on the police force, I

          8  followed them. These other gentlemen, they stood

          9  here today -- I lost my partner, by the way, ten

         10  years to the day that my brother was killed, black

         11  police officer, I.W. Smith. I carried his coffin. We

         12  treated each other the same. I hear all of this

         13  prejudice stuff and everything, 20 years on the

         14  force, I never saw it. I taught in the Police

         15  Academy. I taught the use of deadly force. I was a

         16  firearms officer for 12 years. I was with the K-9

         17  unit, retired from the K-9 unit. Never saw this in

         18  the Transit Police Department.

         19                 The man who spoke before me, I would

         20  only like to say this, and I don't want to get into

         21  it with the gentleman, but I am glad he is retired.

         22  Somewhere, some way, if you look into that picture

         23  you are going to see some business, that maybe one

         24  or two of his friends left the job, didn't get their

         25  promotion, didn't get this, I am sure there is more
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          2  to it than that. You don't put that much time on the

          3  job and dislike it. And obviously he is not good as

          4  a judge or a lawyer or whatever, because he said

          5  right here he loses most of his cases.

          6                 I thank you very much for your time.

          7  You have a lot of decisions to make and I hope you

          8  make the right decisions.

          9                 Thank you, and God bless you all.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

         11  Melkiona.

         12                 Mr. Melkiona, do you have time for a

         13  couple of questions?

         14                 MR. MELKIONA: Okay.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. Martin

         16  Golden. Council Member Martin Golden from Brooklyn.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

         18  Chair.

         19                 This is more of a statement, I guess,

         20  instead of a question, but I hear you are hurt, and

         21  I have heard a lot of hurt here today, and I think

         22  we need healing. And I would like to join with you,

         23  sir, and with the members of this body, with other

         24  leaders around the City of New York, Borough

         25  President Guy Molinari and others, and bring all of
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          2  our police officers, black, Hispanic, white, and

          3  bring them all together in semblance so that we can

          4  help to start to heal this City, not only black,

          5  white, Hispanic officers but black and white,

          6  Hispanic leaders, religious leaders, community

          7  leaders, and in an effort to heal, to pray and to

          8  understand, and if we can halfway achieve some of

          9  these goals, we will have accomplished a whole lot

         10  for this City and for our Police Department and for

         11  our committees.

         12                 And I would like to do that next

         13  week, here in Manhattan, at One Police Plaza, and

         14  join with all of our leaders and try to support our

         15  police officers. I think that is what we have to get

         16  to the bottom, to help to understand each other and

         17  to help this City grow.

         18                 Thank you for your great testimony

         19  today, sir.

         20                 Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         22  Councilman Golden.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: And my

         24  colleagues.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilwoman
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          2  Juanita Watkins.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Mr. Melkiona,

          4  I am sorry for your loss.

          5                 MR. MELKIONA: Thank you.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: But I must

          7  say to you that remember and reach down and feel

          8  your pain, and try to understand that you cannot

          9  tell us not to raise the issue of Diallo. You must

         10  understand --

         11                 MR. MELKIONA: At this time I said.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Mr. Melkione,

         13  you must understand, you have to remember the

         14  picture of that mother crumbling in front of a

         15  vestibule wailing over the loss of a son who had

         16  done no wrong.

         17                 MR. MELKIONA: I said it was a tragic

         18  error.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Do not tell

         20  us not to feel and express our pain. I could never

         21  tell you, 20 years, 25 years later, that the loss of

         22  your brother was not and still is not tragic,

         23  painful and senseless to you and your family and

         24  should be to the citizens of this City. But

         25  understand that for us, every time we have one lying
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          2  there, the statistics of what might have happened if

          3  guns were not taken off the street does not ease the

          4  pain of the one that is lying there.

          5                 And I have a first cousin who was a

          6  Transit policeman, maybe you didn't see it, but he

          7  saw it because his skin color is like mine, and he

          8  retired as soon as he could get off the job. It was

          9  a good job, it helped him put two boys through

         10  college, but he got off as soon as he could because

         11  of some of the racism.

         12                 One of my nearest and dearest friends

         13  is retired, Deputy Police Commissioner Bill Perry,

         14  who rose through the ranks, who knows the street

         15  policing, he knows it on all the levels. He spent

         16  about 30 years and he will tell you, as a black

         17  officer, what happened, and he was an excellent

         18  police officer, otherwise he never would have made

         19  it to Deputy Police Commissioner for Community

         20  Affairs.

         21                 So, we have got to be able to look

         22  from both ways, and until we each put on each

         23  other's boots, don't tell us that it is politics, it

         24  is pain.

         25                 MR. MELKIONA: I didn't say that,

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            289

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  Ma'am. What I said is I did not see it. I did not

          3  say it was not there, I only ask that we do not

          4  judge until all the facts -- because the facts of my

          5  brother are finished, so we can discuss it. I meant

          6  that we should not discuss the Diallo case because

          7  the facts are all not in, that is what I meant by

          8  that.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: The only fact

         10  is that he is dead.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         12  much, Council Member Watkins.

         13                 Councilwoman Helen Marshall.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Mr.

         15  Melkiona, death is not easy, and it is particularly

         16  hard when it is your brother, and when your brother

         17  actually was at work doing his job.  Being a

         18  policeman is a big risk to one's life, there is no

         19  question, but that certainly doesn't ease the pain.

         20                 I wouldn't want you to misinterpret

         21  our discussions today to think that we are callous

         22  about that. That is very, very important to us. I

         23  mean, if you want us to lay out our history with the

         24  Police Department, what we have done, issues that we

         25  have fought for, we could do that, we don't have
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          2  time today, all right? But you musn't misinterpret

          3  us seeking justice for as many of our people as we

          4  can. As legislators we are responsible for all for

          5  all of the public, for all of the public. Your

          6  brother, we do legislation to make sure that their

          7  widows at least get a fair break, we do all kinds of

          8  things to make sure that our uniformed officers,

          9  that what we leave them is as equitable as we can,

         10  and sometimes it is not easy, a lot of people don't

         11  agree with that.

         12                 But I won't go into what my colleague

         13  Juanita Watkins said, but I mean, you wouldn't want

         14  us to share the stories with you of our relatives

         15  that have been in the force, the younger ones are

         16  not going into it. They are not ready to make that

         17  kind of sacrifice. But we are here to improve the

         18  situation for all New Yorkers, and all New Yorkers

         19  include the policemen.

         20                 Thank you.

         21                 MR. MELKIONA: You are welcome. Thank

         22  you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         24  much, Mr. Melkiona.

         25                 Councilwoman Margarita Lopez.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Sir?

          3                 MR. MELKIONA: Oh, I'm sorry.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: Don't worry

          5  about it. I just want to express to you that I have

          6  absolute respect for the Police Department and I am

          7  very sorry that your brother was killed on the line.

          8                 MR. MELKIONA: I picked that up by

          9  everything you said today.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER LOPEZ: I am very, very

         11  sorry about that.

         12                 I think that we live in a very

         13  complicated society, and things get complicated

         14  sometimes by policies that come from the top to the

         15  bottom and I think that is part of the problem and I

         16  hope that your brother is in heaven with that.

         17                 I appreciate you coming here to

         18  testify. I also want to say that my Republican

         19  colleague made a statement asking for us to go and

         20  pray in front of Police Plaza. I am down (sic) to go

         21  to pray in front of Plaza Plaza, for the police

         22  officers of our City, to give them clarity of mind

         23  to operate and to push forward a good policy in this

         24  City, and I am also willing to go and pray for Mayor

         25  Giuliani, who need a lot of praying.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

          3  very much.

          4                 Mr. Melkiona, thank you.

          5                 Carlos Rodriguez, Dominican Youth

          6  Union. To be followed by, is Nancy Chang, Center for

          7  Constitutional Rights here? Is Edwin LaSanta, Polo

          8  Grounds Towers here?

          9                 MR. LaSANTA: Yes.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You will be

         11  next, sir.

         12                 Welcome.

         13                 MR. RODRIGUEZ: Well, thank you, first

         14  of all, for giving us --

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Identify

         16  yourself for the record, please.

         17                 MR. RODRIGUEZ: My name is Carlos

         18  Rodriguez. I am from Washington Heights. I am part

         19  of a youth group called the Dominican Youth Union.

         20                 First of all, I think it would be an

         21  error if we tell our people today that we are only

         22  here because of the Street Crime Unit, because we

         23  will be making a big mistake telling that to the

         24  family and relatives of Kevin Sadano, who was shot

         25  in the back, whether he was guilty or not at that
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          2  point of having a machete in his hand. He had the

          3  same right that these police officers have now to

          4  due process.

          5                 We are making a big mistake to the

          6  family of Antonio Biaz. We are making the same

          7  mistake to the family of Patrick Baily. We are

          8  making the same mistake of Abner Louima. We are

          9  making the same mistake of Amadou Diallo, and if I

         10  go on we will not stop here today.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: That's

         12  right.

         13                 MR. RODRIGUEZ: Now, we must see this

         14  as the issue that it is. It is not a Street Crime

         15  Unit issue, it is an epidemic that exists within the

         16  New York Police Department, and if we and if you,

         17  our elected officials, do not recognize that as it

         18  is, then this moment right here is not worth it in

         19  our lives.

         20                 Now, the next thing I would like to

         21  say is that --

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Let me just

         23  comment on that. I happen to agree with what you

         24  said, deeply. I think you are right about that, but

         25  you know, we have to start somewhere, the decision
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          2  was made by some to start with the Street Crimes

          3  Unit, but the real issue I think is abuse generally,

          4  more broadly than just this one unit and we are

          5  going to try to deal with that more broadly.

          6                 MR. RODRIGUEZ: The next thing I would

          7  like to point out before my time is gone is that

          8  everybody here questions whether when the cop stops

          9  someone and violates their civil rights, now what

         10  happened when our elected officials, some of you,

         11  which some of you we really respect, but some of you

         12  I really question about respect, because of your

         13  actions and your commitment to our community, what

         14  happens when you go forward and support initiatives

         15  that violate our civil rights, such as closing the

         16  blocks of our streets. Now, the cops have 24-7 (sic)

         17  opportunity to stop someone when they are walking

         18  towards this block and ask them for ID, ask them

         19  where they are going, ask them, are you a human

         20  being, and have a chance to shoot them the same way

         21  they shot Amadou Diallo, how can you and we support

         22  this initiative, that the Amnesty International,

         23  that the Commission have said and have stated that

         24  violate civil rights?

         25                 Now, you have to speak the same way
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          2  you speak about the Street Crime Unit, the way you

          3  speak about this Unit, you must speak against the

          4  actions, because these are the actions that are

          5  sending our young children to jail and messing their

          6  lives for the rest of their lives.

          7                 Thank you. That's all I have to say.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          9  much.

         10                 MR. RODRIGUEZ: The closing of blocks

         11  are the such called model (sic) blocks, which the

         12  community are not really educated about this issue.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: There was an

         14  article in the Times yesterday, if I remember

         15  correctly.

         16                 MR. RODRIGUEZ: Yes. And we must

         17  empower the community, because the police officers

         18  are done with the model blocks, the same conditions

         19  are going to exist. Now, we must empower our

         20  community with social and economic empowerment, not

         21  just coming for a certain period of time and said we

         22  are going to close this block, the drug dealers are

         23  out, were selling drugs in this corner, I am going

         24  to move two blocks down where there were no drug

         25  problems. We must address the issue and not put a
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          2  bandaid on this issue, because the community wants

          3  police presence, they want communication present,

          4  they don't want a cop patroling our neighborhood

          5  that sees us as criminal, because that is the

          6  profile that exists. When someone sees me with a

          7  dark color and the way I dress, they see a criminal,

          8  not as someone who has an education and is trying to

          9  do something positive for our young people.

         10                 Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         12  much.

         13                 Mr. Edwin LaSanta, to be followed by

         14  Reverend Herbert Daughtry. Is Reverend Daughtry

         15  still here?

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: He left.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Oh, he had to

         18  leave. To be followed by Maritta Dunn, Community

         19  Board 9. Are you here, Maritta Dunn? Okay, to be

         20  followed by Martha Thomas. Are you here, Martha?

         21  Yes. You are next.

         22                 MR. La SANTA: Good afternoon, ladies

         23  and gentlemen. I want to thank God for just giving

         24  me the strength to be able to make it here and

         25  giving me the authority to expose what I have to
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          2  expose.

          3                 It's a damn shame right now that this

          4  place is empty, because I would like more people to

          5  hear what I have to expose.

          6                 This City is totally in denial. It's

          7  a damn shame there is so much ignorance, the denial

          8  upon our civil rights. You know what is happening

          9  here? What is happening with Congress or Legislature

         10  or whoever? You know, Giuliani, I have to say this,

         11  Giuliani was a former federal prosecutor, so he is

         12  using his ways to violate federal law. That is what

         13  is taking place and occurring today in our City. And

         14  what disturbs me is that the people are so in denial

         15  and accepting it. How could that be? You know, this

         16  is supposedly America, United States. Where is our

         17  constitutional rights? I am totally upset about

         18  that.

         19                 I want to say, as far as the police

         20  crime unit, what the police force needs is, they

         21  need to develop classes for communicating and

         22  educating officers from isolated suburban areas so

         23  they can have a better understanding for people in

         24  society from the city.

         25                 You know, many of our rights have
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          2  been violated. This City, from political figures, to

          3  the corrupted government are psychologically

          4  presenting a false pretense that this is a police

          5  state. This ain't no damn police state. You all

          6  better snap out of that. I am upset. I am sorry.

          7  This is my anger. I have been holding it in so much.

          8  But this is not even the mind-blower yet, I haven't

          9  even given it to you all yet.

         10                 Now, I have a letter here that I have

         11  made out to the Honorable Senator Daniel P.

         12  Moynihan.

         13                 To whom it may concern: I, Edwin

         14  LaSanta, for the record, as native of this state and

         15  country, as well as resident of New York, would like

         16  --

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. LaSanta,

         18  rather than reading the letter, could you give us

         19  the letter and we will read the letter?

         20                 MR. LaSANTA: I will feel more

         21  comfortable reading it, and that's the final thing,

         22  that's all. I have to expose this. This is federal.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         24                 MR. LaSANTA: Would like to signify my

         25  thoughts of this corrupted, crude, distorted
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          2  coercion and denied society which we live in, and

          3  the negligence of my constitutional rights.

          4                 First, I would like to request that

          5  your office support me with the guidance of being

          6  assisted with the proper federal authorities who I

          7  can trust and rely on regarding my matter.

          8                 I visited my Congressman Charles

          9  Reingall and there seems to be a sense of distrust

         10  with fear towards this issue of mine. Every time I

         11  presented myself to his office, I have explained to

         12  them that these people are very manipulative and

         13  abusive with their access capability, especially

         14  when they have to camouflage their injustices.

         15                 I, as a human being, am totally

         16  emotionally distressed of being humiliated, violated

         17  of my civil rights and my constitutional rights. I

         18  have acknowledged that the IRS are behind the

         19  manipulation towards this system which has

         20  conflicted harm and confusion to our City, and also

         21  to be denied of our rights. In acknowledging their

         22  corruptive presence, I was informed from a police

         23  officer that they presented themselves towards the

         24  NYPD with the poor excuse of we are here to help and

         25  change things. At the same time, their conspiracy
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          2  has led them to controlling the dispatching of the

          3  police, EMT, firemen, Transit Authority, Elevator

          4  Technicians, New York City Housing Authority and

          5  some security firms throughout this City of their

          6  radios.

          7                 I became aware of this for quite some

          8  time now, especially when I recognized myself being

          9  followed, being followed, and to my strong belief

         10  they are keeping tabs on me, which they are aware

         11  that I know of them.

         12                 Also, I speculate that their way of

         13  having me under a microscope is based upon me having

         14  some sort of microchip.  I am not sure what it is

         15  called, microtool or circuitry, which could have

         16  been planted in me and is transmittable to their

         17  technology satellites.

         18                 As I was visiting one of the

         19  Councilman's offices and a constituent had explained

         20  to me that there was some kind of rumor about

         21  newmonality (phonetic), meaning something about

         22  microchips being implanted in newborn babies. This

         23  is definitely unconstitutional, and if I am being

         24  used as an animal for technology advancement

         25  purposes, this act of injustice and unconstitution
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          2  (sic) has to have measures taken, it's corruption,

          3  inhuman justice and in violation of the

          4  constitutional rights.

          5                 I would like to know who is giving

          6  the government the right to plant microchips in us

          7  humans, whether it is for curable purposes or

          8  scientific reasons? I believe this is an act of

          9  ignorance and insanity, which from what I have

         10  acknowledged through this act of injustice has been

         11  intrusion of my privacy and violation of my

         12  constitutional rights.

         13                 I am a human being, not an animal.

         14  These people are very manipulative and obsessive in

         15  controlling people. I can't see how this system

         16  would allow to be manipulated by the IRS. Presently

         17  my personal affairs have been intruded and invaded.

         18  Who claims the jurisdiction of such government

         19  injustices? Who?

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. LaSanta,

         21  could you please wrap up the essence of your letter?

         22  We can read your letter.

         23                 MR. LaSANTA: Can I finish reading it?

         24  I am almost done.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Can you give us
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          2  the essence of it, I mean rather than --

          3                 MR. LaSANTA: Yes, the essence is my

          4  privacy has been invaded, I have seeked through all

          5  legal firms through the City, I have been in denial

          6  because if I mention something at my home, I believe

          7  my home is bugged. When I mention something about

          8  legal assistance, but I get it intrusion has

          9  occurred.

         10                 I have people that even employment,

         11  friends, that since they met me there has been a lot

         12  of intrusion in a lot of their personal affairs and

         13  their businesses.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

         15  very much.

         16                 MR. LaSANTA: Okay?

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Leave us a copy

         18  of the letter and we will look at it.

         19                 MR. LaSANTA: Thank you. I just wanted

         20  to expose that because at the other police rally,

         21  Bill Perkins quote/unquote stated you are the second

         22  individual that has come into my office talking

         23  about you have a chip in you and they are following

         24  me through satellite.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I am glad Mr.
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          2  Perkins brought that to your attention.

          3                 Martha Thomas. To be followed by --

          4  well, Mr. Joseph Garber was here about ten days ago,

          5  so why don't we take William Acosta and then Mr.

          6  Joseph Garber.

          7                 Okay, William Acosta, you are next.

          8                 MS. THOMAS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

          9  and members of the Committee.

         10                 My name is Martha Thomas, and I have

         11  requested to speak before this honorable body as a

         12  symbol of all back mothers raising black male

         13  children and as a victim of an illegal break-in by

         14  the New York City police. And after hearing

         15  testimony today, I see I have been further

         16  victimized with the ticket that I received on

         17  Saturday for a defective tail light.

         18                 I have two children, both grown,

         19  productive, tax-paying with honorable professions.

         20  My son Eric is a teacher, my daughter Cheryl is a

         21  doctor. As an aside, they were raised in a

         22  single-parent home without welfare, but I am a

         23  welfare child and I am thankful for the assistance

         24  when my mom needed it, but that is another hearing.

         25                 On August 27th, 1998, I had a dinner
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          2  with a friend after leaving my job at the State

          3  University of New York Downstate Medical Center,

          4  where I am the Director of Community and

          5  Governmental Affairs.

          6                 After dinner I returned to my

          7  two-family home in Queens Village at about 8:00 to

          8  find a New York City police officer posted outside.

          9  A SWAT team, according to my neighbors in a van came

         10  into our block, which by the way is filled with

         11  home-owners, about 9:20 that morning, and made

         12  everyone go into their homes while the team, led by

         13  Lieutenant Natale Gallitioto of the 105th Precinct

         14  battered down the original door on my tudor-style

         15  home. My neighbors said it looked like a war zone.

         16                 Can you imagine total strangers

         17  invading the sanctuary of your home? Can you imagine

         18  total strangers running through your home, your

         19  bedroom, touching your personal items? Can you

         20  imagine your innerpeace being shattered forever?

         21                 Can you imagine being afraid to enter

         22  your own home and having to investigate every noise

         23  in the night? Why? Because the people you think are

         24  there to protect you have violated your civil

         25  rights.
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          2                 When I questioned Lieutenant

          3  Gallitioto about this violation of my civil rights

          4  and how they had come to select my home? The answer

          5  was a single. They said a single. One informant told

          6  them I had guns in my house. As they discovered it

          7  was the wrong house. No one put the house under

          8  surveillance prior to their illegal breaking and

          9  entering. Now, I am not a law enforcement expert,

         10  but it would seem to me that this wasn't even police

         11  101, it was remedial police at best.

         12                 What they would have seen is a woman

         13  weeding her impatients and watering her lawn if they

         14  had not been so aggressive.

         15                 I also asked what was the urgency of

         16  this? Because it wasn't a terrorist act. My life has

         17  been disrupted on a number of levels. Why? Because

         18  of this aggressive nature of the SWAT team. This

         19  means the means certainly do not justify the ends

         20  for law-abiding citizens.

         21                 My rights are just as valid as anyone

         22  else's under the constitution of this United States.

         23  I represent the fourth generation living in this

         24  country.

         25                 Turning to my other reason, and the
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          2  primary reason for why I am here, is that of a

          3  mother. I mentioned earlier I have two children who

          4  required to sets of rules to be raised in this

          5  society as it relates to the police.

          6                 My son's rule was, when -- I did not

          7  say if -- I said when, he was stopped by the police

          8  he was to do exactly what they said. The reason was,

          9  I could get him out of jail but I could not get him

         10  out of the grave. I repeat. I told him, I could get

         11  him out of jail, but I could not get him out of the

         12  grave.

         13                 However, that rule is no longer

         14  applicable for today's mothers raising black males.

         15  The young men are not making it to jail. They are

         16  being sadistically sodomized in the precinct, beaten

         17  in the back of police cars and shot down in

         18  doorways.

         19                 My heart aches because how do you

         20  comfort these mothers who want the same thing for

         21  their sons that the police officers want for their

         22  children. But these mothers have to put an emphasis

         23  on keeping their sons alive from both the criminal

         24  element and the police, and this madness must stop

         25  and it must stop immediately.
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          2                 We love our children. We want our

          3  sons. We want our brothers. We want our nephews. We

          4  want our uncles. We want our husbands. We want our

          5  grandsons and we love them all and we want them

          6  alive.

          7                 Thank you.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          9  much.

         10                 It wasn't the Street Crimes Unit that

         11  broke into your house, though, was it?

         12                 MS. THOMAS: I don't know if it was

         13  the Street Crimes Unit or a unit led by someone from

         14  the precinct that was part of the Street Crimes

         15  Unit.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Were they in

         17  plainclothes?

         18                 MS. THOMAS: I did not see them. They

         19  came in -- it was a SWAT team with riot gear, et

         20  cetera. Nevertheless, I am still a victim. I am a

         21  law-abiding citizen.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You certainly

         23  are.

         24                 Thanks for your testimony.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Can I just

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            308

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  ask a question?

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: How much

          5  damage did they do? And that original tudor door is

          6  expensive.

          7                 MS. THOMAS: The door, I had an awful

          8  time trying to find someone to replace it because it

          9  is an arch door and they don't make them anymore.

         10  Finally I had three carpenters come and finally one

         11  was able to do it. They battered down three doors

         12  and ransacked the house.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Did you have

         14  damage in your house? How much did it come up to?

         15  Did you ever bother to --

         16                 MS. THOMAS: Actually, after they

         17  discovered it was the wrong house I don't think that

         18  they stayed in there very long.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: You are

         21  entitled to be -- for the door and so on, I have had

         22  to tell people that, they don't realize it.

         23                 MS. THOMAS: I have counsel, thank

         24  you.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Okay, good.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Acosta.

          3                 MR. ACOSTA: Good afternoon, Mr.

          4  Chairman. My name is William Acosta. I am a former

          5  member of the Internal Affairs Bureau in the New

          6  York City Police Department. My last assignment was

          7  the 32nd Precinct in Harlem.

          8                 This is my second time appearing

          9  before the City Council. In my last time was when

         10  Frank Serpico came out. I left in your possession 12

         11  audio tapes, and to my surprise I have not heard

         12  anything from the City Council regarding my tapes.

         13                 It is a shame that so many Council

         14  members are neglecting to hear the people of New

         15  York. As you see, there is only a handful of you

         16  listening to my testimony.

         17                 I will put myself at your service to

         18  walk you around in Harlem, in Jackson Heights, in

         19  Brooklyn, in all the places that I have worked

         20  undercover, to show you firsthand what the problem

         21  is. It is not a problem of one unit, it is a problem

         22  that anybody that goes against the grain of the

         23  Police Department will either get terminated or

         24  forced into an office job.

         25                 It is a problem that officers cannot
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          2  trust the Internal Affairs Bureau or the Civilian

          3  Complaint Review Board to report allegations of

          4  misconduct, corruption or allegations of excessive

          5  use of force by members of the Department.

          6                 There is no accountability in the New

          7  York City Police Department for supervisors of the

          8  higher echelon of the Department. There has never

          9  been any indictments higher than a lieutenant in the

         10  history of the Police Department that have come to

         11  any substantial penalty that other members of the

         12  Department have gotten in the past.

         13                 I would like to see if the City

         14  Council cannot give me an answer concerning the

         15  allegations put forward in my audiotapes, to get my

         16  property back so I could take it to a higher level

         17  in the Justice

         18  Department.

         19                 The City of New York, with all of

         20  their arrogance, is starting from the Mayor, the

         21  Police Commissioner, and other elected officials to

         22  only go into the minority communities when it is

         23  time for elections so they can show themselves so

         24  they can get the vote.

         25                 Your job as elected officials is to
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          2  represent and bring forward the concerns of the

          3  citizens of this City. It is not to get a paycheck

          4  and go to functions at parties and benefit from the

          5  so-called expense accounts. Your job is to listen to

          6  the concerned citizens.

          7                 I have been trying to get an attorney

          8  to represent me so I could bring forward a federal

          9  lawsuit under the civil RICO statute, and I have not

         10  been able to get anybody to represent me. The reason

         11  is that the Police Department has a way of

         12  black-balling the members of the service that leave

         13  the Department under the black cloud of retaliation.

         14                 I beg the City Council that they give

         15  me the opportunity behind closed doors, whether it

         16  is with only one City Council person, so I could

         17  personally let you listen to other tapes that I have

         18  in my possession, and that I will offer the services

         19  of my company, which I run a private investigative

         20  company, to utilize my equipment, to set up

         21  integrity tests unbeknownst to the Police Department

         22  all over this City so you can catch the criminals in

         23  their acts so there will not be no deniability.

         24  Since audiotapes are not good enough for members of

         25  this City Council, maybe videotapes with a more
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          2  graphic depiction will be.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, we look

          4  forward to working with you on that. Thanks for the

          5  offer, we appreciate it.

          6                 MR. ACOSTA: I understand, sir, this

          7  is what members of the Council told me the last time

          8  I was here. They told me we will be looking forward

          9  to working with you. My telephone number is (718) --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Members of the

         11  Council or staff told you that?

         12                 MR. ACOSTA: No, members of the City

         13  Council. I testified before the cameras, and

         14  everybody in the City heard me loud and clear and I

         15  am giving you my phone number --

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That was at the

         17  Serpico hearing?

         18                 MR. ACOSTA: Right.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That wasn't my

         20  committee, that was a different committee.

         21                 MR. ACOSTA: It doesn't matter, sir.

         22  You are part of the City Council, and I believe that

         23  every matter that comes before this City Council,

         24  right? Should be looked at so we don't have to be

         25  holding committees every half a year, going through
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          2  the same thing.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I agree.

          4                 MR. ACOSTA: My number is (718)

          5  429-6701. If anybody has any reports of misconduct

          6  and corruption in the City of New York, call my

          7  number, I will be more than willing to take your

          8  report and I would be willing to send my own agents

          9  out to film and get graphic pictures of what is

         10  going on.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It seems like a

         12  great offer.

         13                 MR. ACOSTA: I appreciate it.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you. We

         15  appreciate it.

         16                 Thank you, Mr. Acosta.

         17                 MR. ACOSTA: Thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Garber.

         19                 Now this is different from your

         20  testimony at about 6:00 the other night on the

         21  budget, right?

         22                 MR. GARBER: Right.

         23                 Good afternoon, Chairman Leffler, and

         24  members of the Committee. I am glad there is another

         25  person, before you were the only Councilperson.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Well, that was

          3  at 6:00.

          4                 MR. GARBER: Okay, good afternoon. My

          5  name is Joseph Garber. I am the First Vice President

          6  of Police Service Area Number 3 Residents Police

          7  Council, and my working hours -- I am a civilian

          8  member of the service for 28 years, I hold the

          9  position of Associate Staff Analyst. I am here today

         10  on my own time with the hope of shedding light on

         11  testimony heard this morning to give you some ideas.

         12                 There is a textbook called Police

         13  Leadership in America, by Geller, which has a

         14  chapter Who Watches The Watchers? It is interesting

         15  and I would like to say that maybe this Committee,

         16  God willing, could be considered as one of the

         17  oversight boards that could watch the watchers.

         18                 I heard both at the budget hearing

         19  and today of $10 million being spent for a

         20  recruitment drive. I spent three years in the

         21  recruitment section, okay, when it was at 189

         22  Montague Street, and 280 Broadway, around the corner

         23  from here, and $10 million I think we should hold

         24  off. I would like to know what they are doing.

         25                 I single-handedly went --
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I agree with

          3  that point, we should know more about what they are

          4  doing.

          5                 On the other hand, you know, it's --

          6                 MR. GARBER: I single-handedly went

          7  around to public housing developments and must have

          8  recruited 500 people to take the exam by handing out

          9  posters and flyers in maybe 250 public housing

         10  developments and attending meetings.

         11                 First of all, I want you to know that

         12  the recruitment section, if it is so important, you

         13  know where they are located? In the basement of a

         14  housing development at 4 Auburn Place. Why don't you

         15  relocate them to One Police Plaza to the Police

         16  Academy? You are trying to present an image of

         17  recruiting people, why have them in a dilapidated

         18  building at 4 Auburn Place?

         19                 Okay, listening to the testimony this

         20  morning, I am going to offer some remarks.

         21                 I would like to suggest that this

         22  Committee get a copy of a report study by the old

         23  Law Enforcement Assistant for the Administration on

         24  the Street Crime Unit? They did a professional study

         25  on what the role and function of the Street Crime
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          2  Units is, I would say maybe 1975, 1980.

          3                 Okay, this report is available at the

          4  Municipal Reference Library, the Police Academy

          5  Library and John Jay College of Criminal Justice

          6  Library.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You are like an

          8  unpaid researcher.

          9                 MR. GARBER: Yes, I can help you. I

         10  will sign a waiver. I will do it on my own time. I

         11  will be more than happy to. I have an MPA from John

         12  Jay, I have attended the Center of New York City

         13  Affairs, School of Social Research. I can really

         14  help you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I am sure you

         16  can.

         17                 MR. GARBER: Let me continue, please.

         18                 Okay, I heard this morning's

         19  discussion about the Applicant Processing Division.

         20  I have to agree, I did three months of an internship

         21  in the Applicant Processing Division in 1997, where

         22  I heard some high-ranking people, I am not going to

         23  mention their names, say let's ask this candidate,

         24  he is the friend of a certain boss.

         25                 I would suggest that they clean house
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          2  of the Applicant Processing Division, Inspector John

          3  Cronan and Captain William Schmidt, okay, should be

          4  transferred. They have been there approximately

          5  seven, eight years. I think we need some new blood

          6  at the Applicant Processing Division.

          7                 In addition, I will make available to

          8  your Committee a document that Captain Schmidt

          9  signed which you will see inconsistencies between

         10  once sentence and the next sentence. Okay, just to

         11  show you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Before the

         13  Street Crime Unit or for the whole Department?

         14                 MR. GARBER: No, let me explain.

         15                 The Applicant Processing Division is

         16  a unit of the Police Department that has the

         17  mandated function to investigate proposed candidates

         18  for police officer and for civilian positions. Okay,

         19  they investigate, the conduct a PA 15. We have heard

         20  people saying that people have been marked not

         21  qualified, et cetera.

         22                 The Mayor's Office of Corruption just

         23  came out with a study about APD and they had some

         24  problems too, okay?

         25                 Now, also, I heard discussion, I
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          2  think Councilwoman Marshall asked this, okay, you

          3  asked for the Department to give you a copy of the

          4  daily finest message which lists the color of the

          5  day. Now, anybody working in anti-crime, the

          6  precinct Anti-Crime Unit, the Street Crime Unit and

          7  possibly the robbery apprehension module, must wear

          8  a color of the day, whether it is a bandana, a

          9  headband. Now, perhaps officers in civilian clothes

         10  are not wearing these, and that is a problem, number

         11  one. This can cause a friendly fire crisis, because

         12  other officers responding may not know, may not know

         13  that these are officers, okay?

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MARSHALL: Even with

         15  the color of the day?

         16                 MR. GARBER: No. With the color of the

         17  day, but if they don't wear the color of the day.

         18                 Now, I will show you a copy of a

         19  finest message, the way it is read. You got to be

         20  blind, the way it is written. It is written that

         21  Ph.D may not understand.

         22                 Okay, now, to my knowledge the Office

         23  of Equal Employment Opportunity of the New York City

         24  Police Department, under Deputy Commissioner

         25  Ziegler, can give you data in any unit of the
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          2  Department by race, ethnicity and gender, okay? You

          3  can contact them at 374-5330. Okay, now, you asked

          4  them about a mission statement.

          5                 The best way to get a mission

          6  statement of the Street Crime Unit is to get a copy

          7  of the organization guide, not Charter, organization

          8  guide of the New York City Police Department, and

          9  also you can contact the management orders and

         10  directive section of the Office of Management

         11  Analysis and Planning which is located here at 51

         12  Chambers Street, Room 1130. Telephone number

         13  374-6681.

         14                 Okay, now, I have seen that the

         15  Police Department has published what they call a

         16  Department bulletin. These are three and eight and a

         17  half by eleven sheets, where they have asked,

         18  uniformed members of the service in all ranks,

         19  police officers, sergeants and lieutenants who are

         20  interested in applying to the Street Crime Unit, or

         21  any other unit to apply. They did not set any

         22  criteria. But they have advertised this in a

         23  Department bulletin. Now, every command in the City

         24  gets Department bulletins. So therefore there has to

         25  be that.
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          2                 Now, let me just touch on one side

          3  issue. You talk about a recruitment. I agree, and

          4  all the professional commissions, which I don't want

          5  to mention for the time being, have all agreed in

          6  the last 20 years, we need diversity.

          7                 However, there is less than 1,000

          8  uniformed members of the service of the Jewish

          9  faith. And I feel --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You raised that

         11  the other day.

         12                 MR. GARBER: Right, and I want to

         13  reiterate it. The Jewish community, the Department

         14  has not reached out to the Jewish community.

         15                 Now, the Street Crime Unit --

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I remember that

         17  point last time.

         18                 MR. GARBER: In fact, Harry Golden on

         19  -- in Only in America by Harry Golden, he wrote a

         20  quote that at one time there were 2,500 Jewish cops.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         22                 MR. GARBER: In fact, there is a good

         23  book, Officer Neiderhoffer behind the shield where

         24  he speaks, what did a Jewish mother do when her son

         25  became a cop? If he was assigned to the Police
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          2  Academy she would say he was an instructor. If he

          3  was assigned to the Youth Unit she would say he was

          4  a social worker.

          5                 Anyway, the Street Crime Unit

          6  organizationally reports to the Special Operations

          7  Division, which is headed by a two-star chief,

          8  Assistant Chief Moranse, who in turn reports to the

          9  Office of Chief of Patrol.

         10                 Okay, now, the Mission of Statement

         11  stated the Street Crime Unit could be assessed by

         12  statistical comparison with other units. There is no

         13  other departmental unit that has the same functions

         14  Citywide as the Street Crime Unit. The closest small

         15  geographical area is the Robbery Apprehension

         16  Module, and the Precinct Anti-Crime Unit. That's it

         17  for today and you can ask me any questions.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         19  much, Mr. Garber. You know, why don't you put that

         20  in the form of a typed statement and it will be

         21  helpful.

         22                 MR. GARBER: As I said --

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We know you are

         24  a very knowledgeable man and we appreciate you being

         25  here.
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          2                 MR. GARBER: I would like to come down

          3  and finish privately my budget, you know, the issues

          4  that I want to discuss about budget, but at 6:00 it

          5  was too late. But I am still willing to do that.

          6  Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

          8  very much.

          9                 MR. GARBER: Thank you.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Is there anybody

         11  else who wishes to testify? If not, the next meeting

         12  on this topic is going to be April 12th. Thank you

         13  all very much for testifying. In particular, thanks

         14  to the staff members, who with their hard work

         15  enabled us to prepare under a very tight schedule

         16  for this hearing.

         17                 Thank you very much. Thank you, Helen

         18  Marshall, for waiting until the end.

         19                 (Hearing concluded at 4:06 p.m.)
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